

PROMOTING SYNERGIES BETWEEN CHILD PROTECTION AND SOCIAL PROTECTION WEST AND CENTRAL AFRICA





© UNICEF, 2009

The findings, interpretations and conclusions expressed in this paper are entirely those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the policies or the views of UNICEF and ODI.

Layout & design: Julie Pudlowski Consulting/Rita Branco • Photography: © UNICEF/WCARO/2009/Pudlowski

PROMOTING SYNERGIES BETWEEN CHILD PROTECTION AND SOCIAL PROTECTION WEST AND CENTRAL AFRICA

UNICEF Regional Office for West and Central Africa

February 2009



CONTENTS

List of tables, figures and boxes		
List of acronyms	5	
Preface and acknowledgements	6	
Executive summary	9	
1. Introduction	11	
2. Underlying causes and patterning of children's vulnerabilities to violence, abuse and neglect	15	
2.1 Economic poverty and shocks	16	
2.2 Urbanisation and globalisation	17	
2.3 Socio-cultural attitudes	18	
2.4 Traditional and religious attitudes and practices	20	
2.5 Armed conflict	23	
2.6 Institutional weakness	25	
2.7 Health shocks and chronic illness	27	
3. Child protection systems in West and Central Africa	29	
3.1 Legislative frameworks	29	
3.2 Institutional agencies and responsibilities	30	
3.3 Child protection service provision	30	
3.4 Financing	34	
3.5 Staff capacity	34	
4. Existing and potential linkages between child protection and broader social protection frameworks	37	
4.1 Existing linkages	37	
4.2 Opportunities and challenges for stronger synergies	39	
5. Conclusions and policy implications	49	
References	52	
Annex 1: Integration of child protection analysis and strategies in West and Central African PRSPs	56	
Annex 2: Child protection services for response and reintegration		
Annex 3: Child protection indicators in selected surveys in West and Central Africa	74	

LIST OF TABLES, FIGURES AND BOXES

Vulnerabilities: Lifecycle and childhood manifestations	13 14
Child birth registration rates in West and Central Africa, 2007	26
Children aged 5-14 engaged in child labour, 1999-2006	17
FGM/FGC prevalence among women/girls aged 15-49	20
Women married by age 18, 1998-2003	21
Child marriage rates (before age 18) by urban/rural location	22
Child marriage rates (before age 18) by wealth quintile	22
Child marriage rates (before age 18) by education level	23
Survey evidence of sexual violence, harassment or sexual relationships between	
teachers and pupils in and around West African schools	19
Children associated with armed forces and armed groups in West and Central Africa	25
Institutional arrangements to tackle child protection violations	31
	Types of social protection and household and child-specific measures Child birth registration rates in West and Central Africa, 2007 Children aged 5-14 engaged in child labour, 1999-2006 FGM/FGC prevalence among women/girls aged 15-49 Women married by age 18, 1998-2003 Child marriage rates (before age 18) by urban/rural location Child marriage rates (before age 18) by wealth quintile Child marriage rates (before age 18) by wealth quintile Child marriage rates (before age 18) by education level Survey evidence of sexual violence, harassment or sexual relationships between teachers and pupils in and around West African schools Children associated with armed forces and armed groups in West and Central Africa



LIST OF ACRONYMS

AIDS	Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome
APRD	Popular Army for the Restoration of the Republic and Democracy (Central African
	Republic)
CAAFAG	Children Associated with Armed Forces and
••••••	Armed Groups
CAPE	Centre for the Care of Infants (Senegal)
ССТ	Conditional Cash Transfer
CEDAW	Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of
	Discrimination against Women
CLMS	Child Labour Monitoring System (Ghana)
CLU	Child Labour Unit (Ghana)
COPE	In Care of the Poor (Nigeria)
CRC	UN Convention on the Rights of the Child
DACF	District Assemblies Common Fund (Ghana)
DDR	Disarmament, Demobilisation and
	Reintegration
DFID	Department for International Development (UK)
DHS	Demographic and Health Survey
DOVVSU	Domestic Violence Victims Support Unit
	(Ghana)
DSW	Department of Social Welfare (Ghana)
ECOWAS	Economic Community of West African States
ECPAT	End Child Prostitution, Child Pornography, and Trafficking in Children for Sexual Purposes
EU	European Union
FAFN	Armed Forces of the New Forces (Côte d'Ivoire)
FGC	Female Genital Cutting
FGM	Female Genital Mutilation
HIPC	Heavily Indebted Poor Countries Initiative
HIV	, Human Immunodeficiency Virus
ICCA	Cape Verdean Institute for Children and
	Adolescents
ICT	Information and Communications Technology
IDRC	International Development Research Centre (Canada)
ILO	International Labour Organization
IMF	International Monetary Fund
IPEC	International Programme on the Elimination of Child Labour (ILO)
	= about (i=o)

IRIN	Integrated Regional Information Network
LEAP	Livelihood Empowerment Against Poverty
LLAF	(Ghana)
LURD	Liberians United for Reconciliation and Democracy
MDG	Millennium Development Goal
MHO	Mutual Health Organisation
MICS	Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey
MIT	Massachusetts Institute of Technology
NGO	Non-governmental Organisation
NHIS	National Health Insurance System (Ghana)
ODI	Overseas Development Institute
OVC	Orphans and Vulnerable Children
PARER	Partnership for the Reduction in Number and Reintegration of Street Children (Senegal)
PMTCT	Preventing Mother-to-Child-Transmission
PNAS	National Plan of Social Action (Burkina Faso)
PSNP	Productive Safety Net Programme (Ethiopia)
PRSP	Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper
RHVP	Regional Hunger and Vulnerability Programme
Sida	Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency
SIMPOC	Statistical Information and Monitoring Programme on Child Labour
SNF	Social Needs Fund (Equatorial Guinea)
SSN	Social Safety Net (Sierra Leone)
STI	Sexually Transmitted Infection
UFDR	Union of Democratic Forces (Central African Republic)
UN	United Nations
UNAIDS	Joint UN Programme on HIV/AIDS
UNDP	UN Development Program
UNECOSOC	UN Economic and Social Council
UNFPA	UN Population Fund
UNICEF	UN Children's Fund
UNRISD	UN Research Institute for Social Development
WCARO	West and Central Africa Regional Office (UNICEF)
WH0	World Health Organization



This is one of a series of reports produced by a regional study on social protection and children in West and Central Africa, commissioned by the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) West and Central Africa Regional Office (WCARO) and carried out by the Overseas Development Institute (ODI) in London between November 2007 and November 2008, in partnership with local researchers in the region.

Social protection is now widely seen as an important component of poverty reduction strategies and efforts to reduce vulnerability to economic, social, natural and other shocks and stresses. It is particularly important for children, in view of their heightened vulnerability relative to adults, and the role that social protection can play in ensuring adequate nutrition, utilisation of basic services (education, health, water and sanitation) and access to social services by the poorest. It is understood not only as being protective (by, for example, protecting a household's level of income and/or consumption), but also as providing a means of preventing households from resorting to negative coping strategies that are harmful to children (such as pulling them out of school), as well as a way of promoting household productivity, increasing household income and supporting children's development (through investments in their schooling and health), which can help break the cycle of poverty and contribute to growth.

The study's objective was to provide UNICEF with an improved understanding of existing social protection mechanisms in the region and the opportunities and challenges in developing more effective social protection programmes that reach the poorest and most vulnerable. The ultimate aim was to strengthen UNICEF's capacity to contribute to policy and programme development in this important field. More generally, however, the study has generated a body of knowledge that we are hopeful will be of wide interest to policymakers, programme practitioners and researchers, both in West and Central Africa and internationally.

Specifically, the study was intended to provide:

- A situation analysis of the current situation of social protection systems and programmes in West and Central Africa and their impact on children;
- An assessment of the priority needs for strengthening social protection systems to reduce poverty and vulnerability among children in the region;
- Preliminary recommendations to inform UNICEF's strategy development in the region.

The study combined a broad desk review of available literature, official documents and data covering the region as a whole on five key dimensions of social protection systems, with in-depth case studies in five countries, resulting in 11 reports produced overall. These are as follows¹:

Five regional thematic reports:

• R. Holmes and T. Braunholtz-Speight (2009) 'Strengthening Social Protection for Children in West and Central Africa';

¹ Full titles are listed in the references.



- G. Handley (2009) 'Fiscal Space for Strengthened Social Protection in West and Central Africa';
- R. Holmes and A. Barrientos (2009) 'Child Poverty: A Role for Cash Transfers?';
- C. Walsh, with N. Jones (2009) 'Maternal and Child Health: The Social Protection Dividend'; and
- N. Jones (2009) 'Promoting Synergies Between Child Protection and Social Protection'.

Five country case study reports:

- E. Villar and B. Makosso with R. Holmes, N. Jones and P. Pereznieto (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Case Study Republic of Congo';
- R. Holmes and E. Villar (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Case Study Equatorial Guinea';
- N. Jones, W. Ahadzie and D. Doh (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Opportunities and Challenges in Ghana';
- P. Pereznieto and V. Diallo (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Case Study Mali'; and
- P. Pereznieto and A. Fall (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Case Study Senegal'.

A final synthesis report:

• R. Holmes and N. Jones (2009) 'Child-sensitive Social Protection in West and Central Africa: Opportunities and Challenges'.

For this current report on child protection and broader social protection linkages, valuable research assistance was provided by Hannah Marsden, Jessica Espey and Emma Broadbent and is gratefully acknowledged. Similarly, helpful comments were provided by Anthony Hodges and Joachim Theis of UNICEF WCARO and Alexandra Yuster of UNICEF New York. We would also like to thank Carol Watson for her valuable editorial support. While we have done our best to reflect the valuable insights and suggestions they provided, we alone are responsible for the final text, which does not necessarily reflect the official views of either UNICEF or ODI. Finally, we would like to thank Roo Griffiths of www.griffiths-saat.org.uk for copyediting all of the papers.





EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

At the core of social protection is a concern for addressing vulnerability and risk. It is increasingly understood that social protection policy frameworks and programmes must be informed by a recognition of the diversity of vulnerabilities and risks, and the way in which these evolve across the lifecycle. This report focuses on children's vulnerabilities and risks related to an absence of protection from violence, abuse and neglect, and the ways in which measures to address such vulnerabilities and risks can be more effectively integrated into social protection policy frameworks in the West and Central Africa region. The analysis is based on a desk review as well as the findings from five in-depth country cases: Congo, Equatorial Guinea, Ghana, Mali and Senegal.

Seven major drivers of children's protection-related vulnerabilities are identified. Economic poverty and experience of household and community-level shocks represent a first major driver of protection violations, which may be manifested in terms of child labour, child trafficking or commercial sexual exploitation, and in some cases heightened likelihood of family violence. Rapid urbanisation and economic globalisation have also had a major impact on informal social protection mechanisms and are a second major driver of children's vulnerability and risk of violence, abuse or neglect.

A third factor relates to discriminatory socio-cultural attitudes about age, which are often compounded by gender, indigenous or ethnic minority status, disability and sexuality. The social exclusion arising from such attitudes can reinforce other economic or social inequalities and risks, including lack of access to basic services, justice and livelihood sustenance. Key child-specific manifestations include corporal punishment against children and sexual violence in the home, school or community. A fourth, related, driver is that of harmful traditional or religious attitudes and practices, which remain deeply entrenched in many parts of the region. These include female genital mutilation and cutting (FGM/FGC), the bonded labour of children in religious institutions and child marriage.

The fifth driver is that of armed conflict, which has been and continues to be key underpinning factor of protection-related violations and related consequences for children in the region. This manifests itself in the form of children associated with armed forces and armed groups (CAAFAG) as well as child victims of other forms of physical and sexual violence and harmful forms of child labour. Institutional weaknesses are identified as the sixth driver; here, the analysis focuses on the failure of state institutions to provide adequate protection, from limited access to birth registration to insufficient child-specific provisions within the justice system. The final driver is that of health shocks and chronic illness, especially HIV and AIDS, which have left millions of children orphaned in the region.

An overview of existing child protection systems in West and Central Africa underscores some of the challenges they face in their ability to address these vulnerabilities. Child protection systems comprise the set of laws, policies, regulations and services needed across all social sectors – especially social welfare, education, health, security and justice – to support prevention and response to protection related risks... At the level of prevention, their aim includes supporting and strengthening families to reduce social exclusion, and to lower the risk of separation, violence and exploitation' (UNICEF, 2008a). We focus on five key elements of protection systems: (i) protective legislative frameworks relating to children's right to live a life protected from violence, abuse and neglect; (ii) government institutions that are responsible for ensuring that this right is met; (iii) prevention services and awareness-raising activities to ensure that the general public, parents, authorities and children are aware of this right and related legal frameworks and services; (iv) responsive and reintegration-oriented social services for victims of violence, abuse and neglect; and (v) linkages to non-



Links between child protection and social protection strategies and programmes are generally weak in the region. In the few countries with cash transfer programmes, linkages between broader social protection initiatives and child protection concerns are being addressed. This is the case, for example, in Ghana, Burkina Faso and Cape Verde. Overall, however, linkages are rare and potential synergies remain unrealised, as institutional capacity, interagency coordination and resource limitations continue to be major challenges.

A number of important potential entry points to build up linkages between child protection and social protection more generally include: (i) social transfer programmes, especially those with some element of conditionality; (ii) social health insurance; (iii) social welfare services; (iv) stakeholder involvement; and (v) the development of a robust evidence base and accessible knowledge management system. These will require more integrated strategy development and innovative low-cost approaches to using existing social protection mechanisms to address the multidimensionality of child-specific economic and social vulnerabilities



1. INTRODUCTION

A protective environment for children boosts development progress, and improves the health, education and well-being of children and their evolving capacities to be parents, citizens and productive members of society. Harmful and abusive practices against children, on the other hand, exacerbate poverty, social exclusion and HIV, and increase the likelihood that successive generations will face similar risks.

(UNICEF, 2008a)

At the core of social protection is a concern for addressing vulnerability and risk. It is increasingly understood that social protection policy frameworks and programmes must be informed by a recognition of the diversity of vulnerabilities and risks, and the way in which they evolve across the lifecycle (Holzman et al., 2003).

In this report, the fifth in a series of regional thematic reports produced for a study on social protection and children in West and Central Africa, we focus on children's vulnerabilities and risks related to an absence of protection from violence, abuse and neglect, and the ways in which measures to address such vulnerabilities and risks can be more effectively integrated into social protection policy frameworks. Many of the vulnerabilities identified stem from social factors such as family violence, break-up or illness and death (e.g. owing to HIV and AIDS); extra-family violence and conflict; social exclusion and discrimination; and harmful traditional practices.

Children most affected include: children deprived of parental care²; children affected by HIV/AIDS; children living in institutions and in conflict with the law; children associated with armed forces and armed groups (CAAFAG); survivors of school violence, sexual and physical abuse; and children affected by female genital mutilation/cutting (FGM/FGC) and early marriage. However, other child protection concerns are closely intertwined with economic vulnerabilities, manifest in forms such as child labour, commercial sexual exploitation and trafficking. Still others are related to broader issues of social equity and exclusion to be addressed through what Devereux and Sabates-Wheeler (2004) term transformative social protection. These include the absence of protective legislation and policies such as birth registration systems, or child-friendly legal systems and their effective implementation.

After this introductory **Section 1**, which sets out the analytical framework for the study as a whole, **Section 2** of the report provides an overview of the underlying causes of children's vulnerabilities to violence, abuse and neglect in West and Central Africa, and an analysis of the patterning of these vulnerabilities, including the ways in which they are often exacerbated based on children's gender, (dis)ability, ethnicity or other factors. **Section 3** outlines existing child protection frameworks and systems in the region, while **Section 4** looks in more detail at particular child protection services and programmes, analysing factors that facilitate or hinder their effective implementation. The report proposes, in **Section 5**, a number of possible entry points for greater integration of child protection policies and services with national social protection systems, summarising the main policy implications and conclusions in **Section 6**. A number of **annexes** offer further information on: (i) integration of child protection concerns in selected poverty reduction strategy papers (PRSPs); (ii) child protection services for response and reintegration; and (iii) child protection indicators in selected surveys in the region.

Increasingly, social protection is conceptualised as a set of public actions that address poverty, vulnerability and risk throughout the lifecycle. Such actions may potentially be conducted in tandem with private initiatives – either formal private sector or informal individual or community initiatives. Building on the recognition that poverty has both monetary and non-monetary dimensions, vulnerability and risk are now also recognised as

² This includes orphans and vulnerable children (OVC), child-headed households and children working and/or living on the street.

being multidimensional, including natural and environmental, economic, health, social and lifecycle axes. The distribution and intensity of these vulnerabilities are likely to be experienced differently, depending on the stage in the lifecourse (infant, child, youth, adult, aged), social group positioning (gender, ethnicity, class) and geographic location (for example urban/rural), among other factors.

For children, the experience of risk, vulnerability and deprivation is shaped by four broad characteristics of childhood poverty and vulnerability:

- Multidimensionality related to risks to children's survival, development, protection and participation in decisions that affect their lives;
- **Changes over the course of childhood** in terms of vulnerabilities and coping capacities (e.g. young infants have much lower capacities than teenagers to cope with shocks without adult care and support);
- **Relational nature** given the dependence of children on the care, support and protection of adults, especially in the earlier parts of childhood, the individual vulnerabilities of children are often compounded by the vulnerabilities and risks experienced by their caregivers (owing to their gender, ethnicity, spatial location, etc.);
- **Voicelessness** although marginalised groups often lack voice and opportunities for participation in society, voicelessness in childhood has a particular quality, owing to legal and cultural systems that reinforce their marginalisation (Jones and Sumner, 2007).

The diversity and relational nature of childhood risks are mapped out in Table 1. Health, lifecycle and social vulnerabilities have clearly identifiable child-specific manifestations. Natural/environmental and economic shocks impact children largely owing to the relational nature of childhood poverty and vulnerability. There is, however, also an argument to be made that, as a result of children's physical and psychological immaturity and their dependence on adult care and protection, especially in early childhood, risks in general affect children more profoundly than they do adults. This suggests both that all types of vulnerability and risk should be assessed through the lens of children's 'evolving capacities' and that it is likely that the most detrimental effects of any shock will therefore be concentrated in infancy and early childhood.

In view of the particularly severe, multiple and intersecting deprivations, vulnerabilities and risks faced by children and their caregivers in the West and Central Africa region, we draw on Devereux and Sabates-Wheeler's (2004) transformative social protection framework for an analytical view that encompasses protective, preventative, promotive and transformative social protection measures. A transformative perspective relates to power imbalances in society that encourage, create and sustain vulnerabilities – extending social protection to arenas such as equity, empowerment and economic, social and cultural rights. This may include, for example, sensitisation and awareness-raising campaigns to transform public attitudes and behaviour along with efforts to change the regulatory framework to protect marginalised groups from discrimination and abuse.

Operationally, this framework refers to social protection as the set of all initiatives, both formal and informal, that provide:

- **Social assistance** to extremely poor individuals and households. This typically involves regular, predictable transfers (cash or in-kind, including fee waivers) from governments and non-governmental entities to individuals or households, with the aim of reducing poverty and vulnerability, increasing access to basic services and promoting asset accumulation.
- Social services to marginalised groups that need special care or would otherwise be denied access to basic services based on particular social (rather than economic) characteristics. Such services are normally targeted at those who have experienced illness, the death of a family breadwinner/caregiver, an accident or natural disaster; those who suffer from a disability, familial or extra-familial violence, family breakdown; or war veterans or refugees.



Type of vulnerability	Indicators	Child-specific manifestation
Natural/ environmental	Natural disasters/phenomena/ environmental (human- generated environmental degradation, e.g. pollution, deforestation)	Children more vulnerable owing to physical and psychological, and also possible spill- over economic vulnerabilities, as natural disasters may destroy family livelihoods
Economic	 Income (low returns to labour, unemployment, irregular salaries, no access to credit) Inter-household inequality in access to land, rights and duties related to social standing, gender discrimination (access to productive assets) 	As above + child labour, child trafficking, child sexual exploitation owing to conceptualisation of children as economic assets
Lifecycle	Age-dependent requirements for care and support (infancy through to old age)	Physical/psychological vulnerabilities compounded by political voicelessness
Social	 Family composition (high dependency, intra-household inequality, household break-up, family violence, family break-up) Extra-family violence, social upheaval, social exclusion and discrimination Gender discrimination (unequal access to productive assets, access to information, capacity-building opportunities) Social capital (access to networks both within one's community and beyond [bonding and bridging social capital], access to community support and inclusion) Education/information/literacy 	Family and school/community violence, diminished quantity and quality of adult care, discrimination
Health	Age-specific health vulnerabilities (e.g. infancy, early childhood, adolescence, childbearing, old age), illness and disability	Under 3 years, especially vulnerable, access to immunisation, malnutrition, adolescence and child bearing

Table 1: Vulnerabilities - Lifecycle and childhood manifestations

- **Social insurance** to protect people against the risks and consequences of livelihood, health and other shocks. Social insurance supports access to services in times of need, and typically takes the form of subsidised risk-pooling mechanisms, with potential contribution payment exemptions for the poor.
- **Social equity measures** to protect people against social risks such as discrimination or abuse. These can include anti-discrimination legislation (in terms of access to property, credit, assets, services) as well as affirmative action measures to attempt to redress past patterns of discrimination.

These social protection instruments are used to address the vulnerabilities of the population in general, but can also be adapted to address the specific risks faced by children as mapped out in Table 2 below. Given the close actual and potential linkages between women's empowerment and child well-being (in what has been referred to as the 'double dividend' in the UNICEF (2006c) State of the World's Children Report 2007), each of the general social protection measures could also usefully be assessed through a gender-sensitive lens. Namely, to what extent is each social protection addressing gender-specific risks and vulnerabilities and gender barriers to services, supporting women's care responsibilities and ensuring their inclusion in programme design and evaluation?



Table 2: Types of social protection and household and child-specific measures

Type of social protection	General household-level measures	Specific measures for children
Protective		
Social assistance	Cash transfers (conditional and unconditional), food aid, fee waivers, school subsidies, etc.	Scholarships, school feeding, cash transfers with child-related conditionalities, fee waivers for school, fee waivers for childcare
Social services	Distinct from basic services as people can be vulnerable regardless of poverty status – includes social welfare services focused on those needing protection from violence and neglect – e.g. shelters for women, rehabilitation services, etc.	Case management, alternative care, child foster systems, child-focused domestic and community violence prevention and protection services, rehabilitation services, reintegration services, basic alternative education for child labourers, etc.
Preventative		
Social insurance	Heath insurance, subsidised risk-pooling mechanisms – disaster/unemployment insurance, etc.	Fee waivers for health insurance for children
Promotive Productive transfers	Agricultural inputs, fertiliser subsidies, asset transfers, microfinance	Indirect spill-over effects (positive and negative)
Transformative Social equity measures	Equal rights/social justice legislation, affirmative action policies, asset protection	Legislation and its implementation to promote child rights as victims (e.g. of violence, trafficking, early child marriage, etc.) and as perpetrators (special treatment and rehabilitation services for young offenders), efforts to promote children's voice and agency
Complementary		
measures Complementary basic services	Health, education, economic/financial, agricultural extension	Child-focused health care services; pre-, primary and secondary school; childcare services
Complementary pro-poor or growth with equity macroeconomic policy frameworks	Policies that support growth plus distribution	Policies that support progressive realisation of children's rights in line with macroeconomic growth indicators



2. UNDERLYING CAUSES AND PATTERNING OF CHILDREN'S VULNERABILITIES TO VIOLENCE, ABUSE AND NEGLECT

Because social protection is concerned with addressing risks and vulnerabilities, any discussion of possible synergies between social protection and child protection systems needs to be informed by an understanding of the types and patterning of vulnerabilities related to child well-being and violations of children's protection rights. However, as highlighted by the UN Study on Violence against Children (UN, 2006), one of the key challenges facing advocates of children's rights, particularly in West and Central Africa, is the relative dearth of existing knowledge on the extent and severity of child protection violations. This owes in part to the complexity of knowledge generation in this area: children's vulnerabilities and risks of abuse, violence and neglect are multiple and often overlapping. Children without parental care, for example, are often more vulnerable to sexual violence, commercial sexual exploitation and trafficking, whereas children in childheaded households are more likely to be living with HIV and AIDS (Ayieko, 1997) or to be recruited as child combatants (Machel, 1996; 2007).

Limited evidence is also closely tied to the socio-cultural and political 'invisibility' of child violence, abuse and neglect (e.g. UN, 2006), especially in contexts characterised by authoritarian and hierarchical models such as authoritarian political structures, a history of military rule and/or hierarchical socioeconomic structures based on gender, age, ethnicity, religious and class differences (Harber, 2001; Jones et al., 2008a; Nhundu and Shumba, 2001). These structural factors, combined with the frequent reluctance of children to discuss experiences of violence and abuse, make data collection and analysis a particular challenge (Leach et al., 2003).

Where evidence exists, available data are often small in scale (Burton, 2005; Ebigbo, 2003; Ogunyemi, 2000) and/or based on anecdotal accounts (such as Save the Children UK's 2006 study of sexual exploitation in Liberia's displaced persons camps). These limitations notwithstanding, the evidence available indicates that the risk factors underlying children's vulnerabilities to abuse, violence and neglect are multiple, widespread and in need of urgent policy attention (Human Rights Watch, 2003; ILO, 2006; Jones and Espey, 2008).

In the West and Central Africa region, research into children's experiences of abuse, exploitation and violence is relatively new, with most research published since 2000³. This owes in large part to a pervasive culture of silence around such issues, but also reflects a change in the field of child protection, moving away from a narrow focus on high-risk groups, and the newly emerging realisation that widespread socioeconomic changes taking place in the region (including urbanisation, migration, conflict, disease epidemics, population growth, etc.) are presenting new challenges to families, communities and governments in protecting children against violence and abuse. It is also beginning to be understood that such violence and abuse is found in multiple contexts in both the private and public spheres.

Failure to protect children from such violations has both immediate and longer-term educational, physical, psychological and well-being impacts. These include psycho-social distress, mental health consequences and higher suicide risks (Behrendt and Mor Mbaye, 2008); social stigma and possible rejection by families and

³ Of a sample of 49 published and grey literature sources, 24 were on South Africa, 16 on Southern Africa, four on East Africa (Uganda and Kenya) and five on West Africa (Ghana and Nigeria) (Jones et al., 2008a).



communities, especially in the case of sexual violence, because of the high cultural value often attached to sexual purity (Ogunyemi, 2000); low educational attainment (endangering achievement of Millennium Development Goals – MDGs – 2 (universal primary education) and 3 (educational parity)) through underperformance or school dropouts (ActionAid, 2004); and reproductive health risks through unwanted pregnancy, unsafe abortion and sexually transmitted infections (STIs), including HIV and AIDS (Jewkes et al., 2002; Kim and Bailey, 2003). Beyond these more immediate effects, experience of violence and abuse may also set the stage for future adult and intergenerational interactions, in what is described as the cycle of violence (Save the Children Sweden, 2004) and lifecourse and intergenerational transfers of poverty (Harper et al., 2003).

The following discussion provides an overview of the patterning of children's experiences of violence, neglect and abuse in West and Central Africa, clustered according to seven major drivers.

2.1 ECONOMIC POVERTY AND SHOCKS

Economic poverty and experience of household and community-level shocks appear to be a major driver of protection violations. A growing body of research (e.g. Bøås and Huser, 2006; UN, 2005a) shows that children involved in harmful forms of labour – subject, for example, to trafficking and other forms of commercial exploitation – typically hark from families that suffer from high levels of poverty and/or that have struggled to weather single or persistent negative shocks (such as drought, loss of employment, death or severe illness of a family member).

In terms of family violence, the UN regional consultation study (2005) noted that households in West and Central Africa are often characterised by 'crowding, intermingling of relations and financial difficulties, and may constitute a "social setting" where violence is expressed, sometimes latent, sometimes explicit' (UN, 2005b). There was also a general consensus that children in polygamous families were more likely to suffer psychosocial distress or abuse owing to multiple relationships at play (ibid), as were children involved in domestic labour (often in the guise of adoption by relatives) (Bortei-Doku and Doh, 2007).

Economic poverty and shocks are also closely linked to children's involvement in work activities and labour. The regional proportion of children engaged in child labour is 34% – roughly the same as the sub-Saharan African figure of 35%, with large variations by country (see Figure 1). The types of work undertaken are 'gendered': girls tend to be engaged in domestic work, agriculture and vending; boys tend to work fewer hours, engaged in more specifically economic activities, including low-skilled jobs (UNICEF, 2005d). The UN's 2005 consultation for the West and Central Africa region drew attention to the potentially dangerous work children undertake in the region, including mining, waste collection and begging (UN, 2005b). Even in the case of less dangerous forms of labour, children's school attendance and achievement may be negatively affected (Canagarajah and Nielson, 1999), particularly in households with low maternal education levels (Blunch and Verner, 2001; Ray, 2002) and for girls in contexts where there is a preference for son's educational attainment over that of daughters. This may restrict their employment options in later life and, if so, leave them vulnerable to the economic, social and physical risks associated with work that is not 'decent', i.e. that is low paid, hazardous or demeaning.





Figure 1: Poverty rates in West and Central Africa

2.2 URBANISATION AND GLOBALISATION

Rapid urbanisation, as well as economic globalisation, has fuelled extensive rural-to-urban migration and also cross-border migration, often resulting in family separation and/or child migration to support household labour needs (e.g. Black et al., 2004). Frequently, such changes are accompanied by the breakdown of traditional social protection mechanisms for the poorest and most vulnerable (UNFPA, 2006). Evidence on the patterning of remittances, for example, indicates that they tend to accrue to those with at least a minimum economic base, rather than to the poorest (Adams, 2008). Within this context, growing numbers of children are at risk of various forms of commercial exploitation and/or 'streetism' (Human Rights Watch, 2003).

Trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation have been identified as major problems in a number of West and Central African countries, including Ghana (ECPAT, 2008), Benin, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Côte d'Ivoire, Gabon, Ghana, Mali, Togo (ILO, 2001) and Nigeria (Ogunyemi, 2000), involving an estimated 200,000 children annually (Human Rights Watch, 2003)⁴. The demand for children varies: child trafficking has been identified as a pertinent issue when considering the recruitment of soldiers in areas such as Guinea, Sierra Leone and Liberia (Tienfenbrun, 2007), but also with regard to general labour and domestic work in places such as Togo (Human Rights Watch, 2003). According to a 2001 International Labour Organization (ILO) report, trafficked children typically work from 10 to 20 hours a day, may be compelled to carry heavy loads, operate dangerous tools and/or lack adequate food or drink. Findings on Nigeria from the same report indicate that one out of five trafficked children dies of illness or accident, whereas others succumb to sexually transmitted diseases including HIV and AIDS. Psychologically,

⁴ This is distinct from children who often move from their parental home to that of relatives for reasons of economic scarcity or better educational opportunities. Some of these children, however, do end up being treated as quasi domestic servants and/or subject to other forms of abuse (Human Rights Watch, 2007a).



many children suffer mental health and psychosocial distress from harsh working conditions, ill treatment and disease, and often lose their human dignity and develop a feeling of being outcast, with disproportionate numbers turning to crime and drug consumption and/or suffering from long-term mental disorders (ibid).

In many cases, trafficking is also linked to sexual exploitation. In Ghana, for instance, girls who work on the streets of Accra as kayayas (porters or carriers), petty traders or semi-skilled labourers are 'highly vulnerable' to commercial sexual activity owing to their 'lack of marketable skills' (ECPAT, 2008). In Nigeria, where the number of street children in urban areas is on the increase, one study (Ogunyemi, 2000) indicates that the level of forced sex among street children was 38% for girls and 28% for boys in two urban centres. Here, the lack of familial structure that results from being orphaned, from being abandoned or from running away from a troubled family often puts children at serious risk of sexual abuse.

Children who live and/or work on the streets do so as a result of a variety of causes (including family dysfunction or breakdown, conflict), but economic poverty and shocks often play an important role. Some children live on the streets; many more live at home but earn money working on the streets, hawking or running errands. Most children living and sleeping on the street end up joining gangs, with gangs serving as a substitute family of sorts, but in many cases older gang members exercise violence on younger children. Children are often used to carry out petty crimes and are often sold drugs to keep them under senior gang members' control (UN, 2005b). Children living on the streets are also deemed to be highly vulnerable to adults looking for sex and also to police maltreatment (ibid). As such, Ebigbo (2003) locates the street as the origin of much of urban Nigeria's child abuse. Similarly, in Ghana, the UN Development Program (2007) found that 2.5% of HIV/ AIDS orphans were living and sleeping on the street, and only 18% of them felt safe and secure.

2.3 SOCIO-CULTURAL ATTITUDES

A third key driver of children's vulnerability to abuse, violence and/or neglect relates to discriminatory sociocultural attitudes and practices, which are based on age but often compounded by gender, indigenous or ethnic minority status, disability and sexuality (e.g. Committee on the Rights of the Child⁵; Human Rights Watch, 2007a). As Kim and Bailey (2003) note, for instance, sexual violence against children is strongly gendered and appears to disproportionately affect girls, 'taking place in a context of gender inequality and specific cultural beliefs and attitudes about gender roles, especially those concerning male and female sexuality'. Such social exclusion can also reinforce other economic or social inequalities and risks, including lack of access to basic services, justice and livelihood sustenance (Oduro and Ayree, 2003; UN, 2005a), and may result in vulnerability to neglect, violence and abuse in the household, school or community.

Within the household, the UN regional consultation document (2005b) found that, in the Central African Republic, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Equatorial Guinea, the Gambia, Mali, Nigeria and Senegal, for example, the right of parents or others in charge of a child to 'give that child a beating' is openly acknowledged. In a survey of 2070 households in Togo, for instance, children aged 10-17 were asked about their experiences of familial violence; of 1613 children interviewed, only 5% said they had never been beaten (ibid). However, it was recognised that this concept of 'reasonable corporal punishment' is difficult to define or police, and risks considerable physical and psychological harm of children.

⁵ The Committee on the Rights of the Child's responses to Burkina Faso, Congo, Equatorial Guinea and Sierra Leone all called for greater attention to indigenous children's rights and better disaggregated data to track progress. All references to Committee on the Rights of the Child reports can be found at www2.ohchr. org/english/bodies/crc/sessions.htm.

Children, especially girls, may also be at risk of sexual violence within the family. Incest in the region remains surrounded by taboo and shamed silence, but a study in Benin found that approximately 32% of children interviewed had experienced sexual abuse within the family, most often at the hands of cousins, uncles and aunts (UN, 2005b). In Cameroon, records of sexual abuse cases similarly found that most abuse was perpetrated by relatives or families, and up to 20% of cases by fathers. For children living with relatives, the risk of sexual violence was thought to be compounded given their heightened dependency on adults in the household and typically lower status (ibid).

Much of what has been said and published on violence against children and sexual violence in particular takes for granted that a large proportion of this violence is exercised by parents or other relatives inside the private space of the home⁶. By contrast, there is limited record of the violence exercised in other settings and, as a result, school-based sexual violence against children remained largely invisible until the UN Study on Violence⁷. In part this is due to the general assumption that schools are, by definition, a safe and protected place for children. The overall information dearth, alongside cultural factors within West Africa that have silenced frank discussion on the issue, has resulted in many countries failing to consider sexual violence in schools as a grave problem. There has therefore been little attempt to implement specific legislation. As concluded in a UNICEF regional report (2008b): 'The problem of sexual abuse and harassment at school is regarded as moderate because of the lack of data and analysis of cases combined with the culture of silence around such questions.'

Although the evidence base is limited, a growing body of research on sexual violence in and around educational facilities in West Africa and testimonies from students suggest that the problem of sexual exploitation is pervasive (UNICEF, 2008b; Behrendt and Mor Mbaye, 2008). Sexual exploitation takes place not only within schools, perpetrated by teachers and other care providers, but between students and while journeying to and from school (see Box 1).

Box 1: Survey evidence of sexual violence, harassment or sexual relationships between teachers and pupils in and around West African schools

Benin: According to a 2006 survey of 10 villages, 34% of school children interviewed confirmed that sexual violence occurred within their schools, and 15% of teachers acknowledged that sexual harassment took place within and around their school

Ghana: A study conducted in 2003 suggested that 6% of the girls questioned had been victims of sexual blackmail over their class grades and 14% had been raped by their school

comrades, whereas 24% of the boys admitted to having raped a girl or to having taken part in a collective rape.

Niger: In interviews conducted with 50 teachers and 174 students, 47.7% of students had observed teachers express feelings of love for a fellow student, whereas 99% of teachers responded that there were sexual incidents, of varying nature, between students and teachers at their school.

Source: Jones and Espey (2008).

⁶ This section is based heavily on Jones and Espey (2008).

⁷ In terms of methodological approaches, because of the relative silence surrounding the problem of sexual abuse at school and school violence, there has been only limited investment in quantitative data. More often, researchers have drawn on a variety of non-survey research methods, including ethnographic studies. These are particularly useful for uncovering social norms and values and informal practices within school which reinforce cultures of violence. Other non-survey research methods are newspaper content analyses of articles documenting cases of abuse (which provide valuable insights into the framing of public debates on the issue), action research (Abrahams et al., 2006) and analysis of non-clinical files from education jurisdictions (providing insights into the social characteristics of perpetrators and victims who report problems of abuse).



2.4 TRADITIONAL AND RELIGIOUS ATTITUDES AND PRACTICES

Harmful traditional practices remain an important and deeply entrenched driver of protection-related vulnerability in West and Central Africa. Moreover, traditional and religious attitudes and practices often reinforce and perpetuate social cleavages discussed above. These value and belief systems may in turn be exacerbated, but not exclusively, by low levels of education.

A diverse array of harmful traditional practices has been identified in West and Central Africa, but because of the cultural sensitivity of many of these issues, reliable evidence is limited. In the case of FGM/FGC, prevalence varies widely, ranging from as high as 96% among women of 15-46 years old in Guinea to just 2% in Niger (see Figure 2). Deleterious effects vary depending on the type of excision undergone (from clitoridectomy to infibulation) and range from trauma, infection and heightened susceptibility to STIs and HIV and AIDS owing to the use of the same implements (Kellner, 1993), to chronic pain, decreased sexual enjoyment and psychological consequences, such as post-traumatic stress disorder. Moreover, a World Health Organization (WHO) multi-country study involving 28,000 women found that women who had undergone genital mutilation had significantly increased risks of adverse events during childbirth (WHO et al., 2008).



Figure 2: FGM/FGC prevalence among women/girls aged 15-49

The UN regional consultation study (UN, 2005b) considers a wide variety of traditional and cultural practices that violate children's rights to protection and care. These include incest for 'mystical' reasons, sexual bondage in religious institutions, such as the practice of trokosi ('wife of the gods') in the Volta region of Ghana⁸ and the scapegoating of so-called child sorcerers, who are singled out by their community on the basis of factors such as HIV and AIDS status, being a twin or being thought to possess spiritual powers.

Another critical and widespread problem is that of child marriage (see ECPAT, 2008). UNICEF (2005a) figures put the marriage of girls between the ages of 15 and 19 at 49% in West Africa and 50% in Central Africa, with rates varying by country (see Figure 3 below). Although a common reason for marrying of children at a young age is to 'protect' daughters from premarital sexual activity and pregnancy, young brides are often confined to a life of domestic servitude, and are frequently more vulnerable to violent and sexual abuse throughout their lives owing to gender power imbalances. In some cultures, especially in Mauritania, Niger and northern Mali, girls are often force-fed in order to enable them to develop more quickly and present a plump appearance as 'mature women' (UN, 2005b).



Figure 3: Women married by age 18, 1998-2003

As illustrated in Figures 4, 5 and 6, girls belonging to the poorest quintile, living in rural areas and with low educational levels are most at risk of early marriage. This illustrates the intersection of economic and sociocultural drivers of vulnerability, and the importance, as we argue later on, of employing a more integrated approach to tackling child-specific risks and vulnerabilities.

⁸ Trokosi is a traditional practice whereby an individual who has committed a crime is punished by traditional authorities, ordering that a young girl in the family be sent to a shrine as a 'goddess'. She is then subjected to a variety of abuses, such as rape, and kept in bondage until she dies. There are an estimated 10,000 girls living as a trokosi in the Volta region (Ben-Ari, 2001).





Figure 4: Child marriage rates (before age 18) by urban/rural location



Figure 5: Child marriage rates (before age 18) by wealth quintile

Poorer 20% 🗆 Richer 20%





Figure 6: Child marriage rates (before age 18) by education level

2.5 ARMED CONFLICT

Armed conflict has been and continues to be a major driver of protection-related vulnerabilities in the region, and although a number of peace settlements have been resolved in the past five years, addressing protection-related violations and associated consequences remains a major challenge. Conflict situations often undermine the social fabric at both family and community levels, and disrupt governance and accountability mechanisms, leaving children particularly vulnerable to various forms of abuse. Girls appear to be especially vulnerable to sexual abuse (e.g. Save the Children UK, 2006; Human Rights Watch, 2007b) and boys to recruitment, although a sizeable number of girls have also been recruited in the region (Machel, 2007).

A much-discussed manifestation of conflict-related violations concerns the involvement of children in armed conflict – not only as child combatants but also as cooks, 'house girls' for soldiers, porters, etc. The Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) on the involvement of children in armed conflict – the most specific prohibition of child soldiers under international law – has now been ratified by 120 states, including 10 of the 24 countries in West and Central Africa. However, the deployment of CAAFAG remains a serious issue in the region⁹, with children who are already exposed to a range of other vulnerabilities most susceptible to recruitment. These include:

⁹ Twum-Danso (2003) estimated that 120,000 child soldiers were deployed in Africa, with many of the conflicts in question taking place in West and Central Africa.



- Children living in conflict zones and interacting with those participating in the conflict;
- Children who come from unstable or disrupted backgrounds;
- Children separated from their families and OVC, who do not have the necessary protection required to prevent recruitment;
- Children who are separated and unaccompanied and who therefore look for protective services within an armed group;
- Children who are trafficked;
- Former child soldiers;
- Migrants; and
- Children from other socially excluded groups (McCallin, 2001; Nosworthy and Gya, 2008).

In terms of ongoing involvement in conflict situations, the 2008 Global Report on Child Soldiers identified the use of child combatants by governments in the Central African Republic, Chad, Côte d'Ivoire and the Democratic Republic of Congo between 2004 and 2007 (see Box 2) (Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers, 2008). Exact numbers are difficult to obtain and it is thought that figures in the report are likely to underestimate the severity of the problem.

There are also significant problems in post-conflict environments, particularly with regard to demobilisation, disarmament and reintegration (DDR) challenges (Jesseman, 2001; Twum-Danso, 2003). The 2008 Global Report highlighted limited progress in terms of ensuring justice and accountability in relation to child recruiters¹⁰, and the inadequate nature of DDR programmes for children. Many programmes are under-funded and, more often than not, exclude children and especially girls (Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers, 2008). Returning children often receive no support, especially as in their communities of origin former child soldiers are often feared and abandoned, and lack access to basic and social services. Girls returning home having been impregnated may face rejection from their family (MacVeigh, 2007).

Perhaps not surprisingly, existing evidence suggests that the culture of violence is particularly strong in societies that have emerged from or are still in the grip of conflict. In the West and Central Africa region, this includes the Central African Republic, Chad, Côte d'Ivoire, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Guinea Bissau, Liberia and Sierra Leone. In addition to the deployment of child combatants and their frequent exclusion from DDR programmes in post-conflict environments, violence against children in conflict and post-conflict environments often encompasses an important gender dimension. Girls (and women) are particularly vulnerable to an increased risk of sexual exploitation and abuse, as highlighted by Save the Children UK's (2006) research on the abuse of girls by peacekeepers and other authority figures in Liberian refugee camps. In such contexts, 'transactional sex' is a common modality of abuse, with the poverty of the camps compelling girls to offer their bodies in exchange for money, clothes and food. This problem was further compounded when children were orphaned or abandoned.

¹⁰ In Sierra Leone, children were allegedly recruited in Sierra Leone by the Liberians United for Reconciliation and Democracy (LURD) to fight in Liberia in July 2005. Charges against the former Liberian president, Charles Taylor, of crimes against humanity, war crimes and other serious violations of international law committed in Sierra Leone include the recruitment and use in hostilities of child soldiers under the age of 15. A trial began in June 2007 before the Special Court for Sierra Leone (Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers, 2008).



Box 2: Children associated with armed forces and armed groups in West and Central Africa

In the **Central African Republic**, the opposition Popular Army for the Restoration of the Republic and Democracy (APRD) and the Union of Democratic Forces (UFDR) used children in hostilities that broke out in early 2005. Both expressed willingness to demobilise their child soldiers, but only the UFDR had officially entered a DDR process by October 2007. Children were thought to be present in government armed forces, but were not believed to be actively involved in hostilities.

In **Chad**, increased recruitment of children by Chadian armed forces and Chadian and Sudanese armed groups was reported in 2006 and 2007, in particular along Chad's eastern border with Sudan and from its refugee and displaced persons camps. Despite an agreement by the government to facilitate the demobilisation of child soldiers, an estimated 7000 to 10,000 children remained in armed forces and groups in September 2007. In the **Democratic Republic of Congo**, an estimated 7000 child soldiers remained in government forces and armed groups, including foreign armed groups, mostly to be found in the eastern provinces of Equateur, Ituri, Katanga, North and South Kivu and Maniema. They were used as combatants, porters, guards and sexual slaves. Children were recruited from refugee camps in Rwanda and used by armed groups in North Kivu.

In **Côte d'Ivoire**, children, including former child soldiers from the Liberian conflict, were recruited for use in pro-government militias and the armed opposition group Armed Forces of the New Forces (FAFN) at least until late 2005. Active recruitment of children appeared to have stopped from October 2006, but by late 2007 children reportedly continued to be associated with both militias and the FAFN, despite concerted efforts at demobilisation.

Source: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers (2008).

Machel (1996) highlights the widespread use of rape and sexual violence as a tool of war, noting that 'sexual attacks and exploitation are used systematically during armed conflict to humiliate and terrorise'. Unfortunately, there is a lack of data on the number of children who are at risk of sexual abuse in armed conflict in the West and Central Africa region, but comprehensive reports such as Plan International's (2008) global study on the role of young girls in war highlights the number of female children participating in wars in Liberia and Sierra Leone as soldiers, workers and 'wives' of soldiers.

2.6 INSTITUTIONAL WEAKNESS

Children's vulnerability to abuse, violence and neglect is closely linked to the failure of state institutions to provide adequate protection. In the case of children and the justice system within the West and Central Africa region, the lack of legislation specifically pertaining to children, infrastructural deficiencies and a lack of awareness of child rights have resulted in many children who have come into conflict with the law being tried in adult justice systems. These frequently lack the capacity to address child-specific issues and are more likely to harm the child's future development and social reintegration by subjecting them to unsuitable facilities and modes of detention. According to Articles 37 and 40 of the CRC (UN, 1989), children in conflict with the law have the right to treatment that promotes their sense of dignity and worth, accounts for their age and aims to provide for their reintegration into society. However, evidence from the Democratic Republic of Congo, Ghana, Mali, Liberia and Senegal demonstrates the limitations of juvenile justice in the West and Central Africa region¹¹.



Incidences of arrest and motivations for children to come into conflict with the law throughout the West and Central Africa region are inherently tied to their socioeconomic situation. Theft, prostitution, begging, drug use and alcoholism are commonly correlated with poverty and destitution; there are numerous incidences of arrest reportedly on the grounds of prejudice related to ethnicity, social or economic status (UNICEF, 2006b). When children are detained, the CRC recommends that closed facilities be the last resort and that children should not be detained in the same facilities as adults. However, this right remains unfulfilled across the region, with inadequate specialised detention and rehabilitation centres, few diversion programmes and inconsistencies between international commitments and national and sub-national legislation. Moreover, juvenile procedural codes are poorly implemented. In Liberia, for instance, five years after the end of the civil war, there is a series of cases where juveniles have been imprisoned, often without trial, despite the existence of detailed juvenile justice procedures that protect against such arrest. This is often because child rights are overlooked in conflict situations, because magistrates do not have much of a grasp of juvenile law, because of the contradictions between customary and formal law or merely because systems are insufficiently resourced to manage suspected young offenders (IRIN, 2007).

Another institutional weakness, with far-ranging consequences for child vulnerability, is the limited access to birth registration in the region. Birth registration provides children with their fundamental right to an identity and is often essential for securing access to services and resources later in life. As such, the UN General Assembly in the 2002 A World Fit for Children Resolution recognised that, in order to achieve goals related to the protection of children and enhancement of service provision, it is essential that governments have accurate population data, of which birth registration is a fundamental component. Yet, according to UNICEF (2006c), 66% of births in sub-Saharan Africa go unregistered, and in West and Central Africa the rates range widely, from just 9% in Chad to 89% in Gabon, as depicted in Table 3. Ensuring access to birth registration for the poor and marginalised is critical too for the provision of social protection, as we discuss in more depth below.

Country	Birth registration (%)	Country	Birth registration (%)
Benin	70	Ghana	67
Burkina Faso	-	Guinea	67
Cameroon	63	Guinea-Bissau	42
Cape Verde	-	Liberia	-
Central African Republic	73	Mali	47
Chad	9	Mauritania	55
Congo, Democratic Republic	34	Niger	46
Congo, Republic	-	Nigeria	30
Côte d'Ivoire	72	São Tomé & Príncipe	70
Equatorial Guinea	32	Senegal	62
Gabon	89	Sierra Leone	-
Gambia	32	Togo	65

Table 3: Child birth registration rates in West and Central Africa, 2007

Source: UNICEF (2006c).



2.7 HEALTH SHOCKS AND CHRONIC ILLNESS

Health shocks and long-term illness of children and their caregivers are critical not only in terms of morbidity and mortality, but also with regard to protection-related vulnerabilities. HIV and AIDS is one major factor. Although the HIV epidemic has been much less widespread than in Southern Africa and is largely declining¹², the West and Central Africa region is still home to nearly one-third of the 25 million people in sub-Saharan Africa who are living with the virus. By the end of 2005:

- 170,000 child deaths in the region owed to AIDS;
- 1.3 million children were in need of paediatric care;
- 600,000 pregnant women were HIV+, yet only 1.3% of them received antiretroviral drugs to prevent the spread of HIV to their babies; and
- Of the more than 20 million orphaned children in the region, 21% were orphaned by AIDS (UNICEF, 2008b).

The lack of parental or family care may in turn exacerbate vulnerability to other forms of neglect and violence. Although the extended family has traditionally fulfilled a caring role for orphans and vulnerable children, these informal social protection mechanisms are eroding in many parts of the region, owing in part to urbanisation and migration but also to economic shocks and poverty. Moreover, data on migration and sexual abuse in the region suggest that the HIV epidemic could quickly worsen in the coming years¹³. In addition, there is growing evidence that the current level of funding for children affected by HIV and AIDS in West and Central Africa is inadequate and incommensurate with the response that is needed today (UNICEF, 2008b).

¹² Most of these epidemics are either stable or declining, as is the case for Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire and Mali. In Côte d'Ivoire, HIV prevalence among pregnant women in urban areas fell from 10% in 2001 to 6.9% in 2005. The largest epidemic in West Africa – in Nigeria, the continent's most populous country – appears to have stabilised at 3.1%, according to HIV infection trends among women attending antenatal clinics (UNAIDS, 2008).

¹³ Sex work is an important factor in many of West Africa's HIV epidemics. More than one-third (35%) of female sex workers surveyed in 2006 in Mali were living with HIV, and infection levels exceeding 20% have been documented among sex workers in Senegal and Burkina Faso (UNAIDS, 2008).





3. CHILD PROTECTION SYSTEMS IN WEST AND CENTRAL AFRICA

This section discusses the extent to which there are child protection systems in place in West and Central Africa to respond to the protection-related vulnerabilities identified above. By child protection 'systems', we are referring to systems that 'comprise the set of laws, policies, regulations and services needed across all social sectors – especially social welfare, education, health, security and justice – to support prevention and response to protection related risks... At the level of prevention, their aim includes supporting and strengthening families to reduce social exclusion, and to lower the risk of separation, violence and exploitation' (UNICEF, 2008a). We focus on five key elements of protection systems: **protective legislative frameworks** relating to children's right to live a life protected from violence, abuse and neglect; **government institutions** that are responsible for ensuring that this right is met; **prevention services and awareness-raising activities** to ensure that the general public, parents, authorities and children are aware of this right and related legal frameworks and services; **responsive and reintegration-oriented social services** for victims of violence, abuse and neglect; and, lastly, **linkages to non-governmental (NGO) service providers**. This mapping will in turn provide us with an opportunity in Section 4 to systematically assess the entry points to strengthen synergies between social protection and child protection systems in order to better address the multidimensionality of childhood poverty and vulnerability.

3.1 LEGISLATIVE FRAMEWORKS

Legislation, although often inadequate in and of itself in promoting a real change in attitudes and behaviours, often constitutes a necessary first step. It can also serve as a public relations tool to draw attention to a particular social problem and to raise awareness of specific issues among responsible line ministries and staff within the justice system. In terms of children's right to protection, it is critical that the UN CRC is domesticated in national legislation.

In terms of legislative frameworks, a child protection system is ideally framed by a child protection code which provides an overview of existing legislation and ensures consistency across related laws. Additional laws that are critical include:

- Legislation against violence (within and outside the family, including in schools), covering different types of violence (physical, sexual and psychological, e.g. bullying, involvement of children as combatants);
- Legislation to protect children in conflict with the law;
- Legislation to protect child witnesses and victims;
- Legislation against trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation;
- Legislation against traditional harmful practices;
- Legislation on children's engagement in labour activities;
- Legislation providing for support for children suffering from neglect or lacking parental care;
- Anti-discrimination legislation (on the basis of gender, age, ethnicity, religion, (dis)ability, etc.); and
- Legislation to protect children's land housing and property rights.

The extent to which such legislative frameworks are in place in West and Central Africa varies widely. In two of our country case studies, there are only weak legislative frameworks. For instance, Equatorial Guinea has no child protection legislation and is yet to ratify a law against trafficking. Similarly, in Congo, a bill on child protection is currently waiting to be passed in the Parliament. In the other three cases, there are more



3.2 INSTITUTIONAL AGENCIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The institutional positioning, human and financial resources, capacities and coordinating mechanisms of agencies dealing with children's protection issues in West and Central Africa vary considerably, but without exception they are under-resourced on multiple levels, given the severity of children's protection-related vulnerabilities and risks. In our case study countries, government agencies dealing with child protection issues are all comparatively weak, with the exception of the Senegalese Centre for the Care of Infants (CAPE), which is under the Office of the President and thus enjoys strong political leverage¹⁴. The institutional composition ranges from a complex set of institutions in contexts such as Ghana and Congo to more streamlined institutional arrangements in countries such as Mali and Senegal (see Box 3).

Resource constraints mean that outreach at the local level on child protection issues is very limited. For instance, in Ghana there are no local Ministry of Women and Children offices and the situation is similar in the case of Mali's Ministry for the Promotion of Women, Children and Families. As such, most campaigns are carried out at the national level and sometimes regional levels, but at the local level only International Programme on Elimination of Child Labour (IPEC) and NGOs appear to be active players (Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009). Reliance on NGOs to carry out grassroots work is also a feature of Senegal's child protection system (Pereznieto and Fall, 2009).

3.3 CHILD PROTECTION SERVICE PROVISION

Child protection actions and services can be divided broadly into prevention/awareness-raising activities and services and responsive and reintegration-oriented social services. They may be delivered by government agencies, NGOs, religious organisations or a combination thereof. The following section provides a brief overview of child protection programmes in the region based on the limited web-based evidence available.

3.3.1 PREVENTION/AWARENESS-RAISING SERVICES

Concerted attention to child protection activities is relatively recent, as evidenced by the passage of relevant laws, primarily in the past decade. As discussed above, the process of developing and passing these laws has served to varying degrees to raise awareness about the violence and abuse-related problems that the laws address. A review of the most recent government reports on CRC implementation to the Committee on the Rights of the Child indicates that post-legislation awareness-raising activities and preventative services have received less attention and resources from governments, with many awareness-raising activities led by international NGOs or UNICEF.

¹⁴ It is important to point out, however, that the 2006 response of the Committee on the Rights of the Child to the Senegalese government's periodic report on progress against the CRC, noted the lack of political clout of the Directorate for the Protection of Children's Rights.





Box 3: Institutional arrangements to tackle child protection violations

Complex institutional arrangements:

- Ghana: Relevant institutions include the Department of Social Welfare (DSW) and the Child Labour Unit (CLU) in the Ministry of Manpower, Youth and Employment; the Department of Children in the Ministry of Women and Children; and the Domestic Violence Victims Support Unit (DOVVSU) of the Ghana Police Service. These different units remain fragmented, however, without a clear coordinating mechanism, and have limited clarity about their respective mandates and division of labour (e.g. the CLU and the Department of Children work on child labour issues).
- **Congo:** A similarly complex array of institutions includes the Directorate for the Legal Defence of Children, the General Directorate for Social Action and the Family, the General Directorate for Human Rights (overseeing minority rights), the Ministry of Social Welfare and the High Commission for the Integratio n of Youth.
- More streamlined institutional arrangements:
 - Mali: All child-related issues, including those concerning protection, are coordinated by the Directorate for the Promotion of Children and Families within the Ministry for the Promotion of Women, Children and Families. The Ministry also includes a unit that houses ILO-IPEC. An important exception is that

programmes pertaining to children with disabilities are dealt with by the Ministry of Social Development, Solidarity and the Elderly.

• Senegal: Child protection policies and programmes are the responsibility of the Directorate for the Protection of Children's Rights in the Ministry of Family, National Solidarity, Women's Entrepreneurship and Microfinance, complemented by the Directorate for the Education of Young Offenders and Social Protection, focusing on the reintegration of children at risk, in the Ministry of Justice.

Little in the way of formal institutional mechanisms:

• Equatorial Guinea: Although the Ministry for Social Affairs and the Protection of Women and a Child Rights Committee are officially responsible for child protection issues, there is no overarching child protection policy and few dedicated staff. This is despite, for instance, the growing problem of Equatorial Guinea functioning as a hub for child trafficking. Moreover, the Committee on the Rights of the Child's 2006 observations on Equatorial Guinea's report on CRC implementation focused heavily on the lack of data and information about child protection issues in the country and urged the government to provide more information in subsequent reports (see Annex 2).

Sources: Holmes and Villar (2009); Jones et al. (2009); Pereznieto and Diallo (2009); Pereznieto and Fall (2009); Villar and Makosso (2009).

Common concerns articulated in the Committee's responses include the fact that governments are not ensuring that the principle of 'the child's best interest' is embedded in institutions throughout society, and have not established a comprehensive database to document the extent of and trends in violations of children's protection rights. The regional Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) has also called for the involvement of a broader range of stakeholders, such as transporters and truck drivers in the case of trafficking, community leaders – especially in the case of birth registration, authorities in terms of birth registration for migrants and refugees and heads of state in terms of a commitment to end trafficking and the plight of street children. ECOWAS has highlighted the importance of improved coordination of sensitisation efforts among parliamentarians, NGOs, children, youth, the academic world, media, civil servants, entrepreneurs and religious and traditional chiefs (ECOWAS, 2008).

In countries with weak child protection institutions, such as Congo and Equatorial Guinea, our analysis suggests that awareness-raising activities and the provision of preventative services are particularly lacking. For example, in Congo, the government's report to the Committee on the Rights of the Child in



2006 referred to an active birth registration campaign but made little mention of other active awarenessraising or preventative activities. The lack of awareness of child protection issues was identified as a major barrier in Equatorial Guinea but no particular awareness-raising efforts were identified (see Holmes and Villar, 2009).

In countries with more developed child protection systems, preventative and awareness-raising activities are more extensive. In Ghana and Senegal, for instance, there are active nationwide campaigns about the importance of birth registration, as well as concerted campaigns about the importance of tackling the use of child labour, promoting universal education and curbing child trafficking. Community sensitisation activities and the training of medical professionals and authorities on preventing harmful traditional practices such as FGM/FGC, ritual slavery of girls, force feeding, etc. are also an important part of the child protection systems in these contexts. In these countries, there appears to be a strong recognition of the importance of involving religious and traditional leaders in order to promote more widespread attitudinal change (e.g. Jones et al., 2009; Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009). Other awareness-raising activities include the following: Ghana is investing in the prevention of corporal punishment in schools by training teachers about its negative effects; Mali is strengthening the training of service providers to better cater to the needs of disabled children; and Senegal is also promoting media campaigns against sex tourism to protect children. (For more details on these and other initiatives below, please refer to Annex 2.)

Anti-discrimination legislation is a key component of the transformative dimension of social protection (Devereux and Sabates-Wheeler, 2004). While a number of governments mentioned legislative efforts to address discrimination on the basis of gender, disability, HIV/AIDS status, migrant status, refugee status, etc., few of the latest round of government reports to the Committee on the Rights of the Child have identified efforts to ensure enforcement of such legislation. A number of the Committee's responses have called particularly on governments to adopt legislation to promote better inclusion and integration of children with disabilities (e.g. Ghana) and indigenous children (e.g. Congo), as well as to address the stigmatisation of children with HIV/AIDS, especially adolescent girls (e.g. Ghana).

3.3.2 RESPONSIVE AND REINTEGRATION-ORIENTED SOCIAL SERVICES

The type and focus of responsive and reintegration-oriented social services vary considerably across the region. Broadly speaking, they can be grouped as:

- Services to combat child labour and trafficking;
- Reintegration services for select groups of children (trafficking and CAAFAG);
- Services to care for children suffering from neglect and/or absence of parental care;
- Services designed to provide medical, psychological and legal help for children who have been victims of violence and abuse;
- Legal services for children in conflict with the law; and
- Birth registration services.

With few exceptions, these public services are under-resourced and have limited geographical coverage, as highlighted in the periodic reporting to the Committee on the Rights of the Child.



In response to this lacuna, perhaps more than in any other area of children's rights, international agencies and NGOs play a key role in funding and implementing child protection services. In this regard, UNICEF is arguably the most important and influential international agency working to support improvements in child protection. According to UNICEF's Medium-term Strategic Plan for 2006-2009, 'increased protection of children from violence, abuse and exploitation' is one of five principal programme and policy priorities (UNECOSOC, 2005). In most countries, UNICEF is a key provider of funds and technical assistance for child-related national governmental agencies and often plays a leading role in supporting development of critical policy documents (e.g. the Mali National Plan of Action against Child Trafficking and the Nigerian Youth Programme for Protection and Participation), as well as organising sensitisation campaigns (e.g. around birth registration, care for OVC, etc.) (Jones et al., 2009; Holmes and Villar, 2009; Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009). Over time, UNICEF has also become more involved in supporting institutional assessments and drawing up capacity development plans for child-focused government agencies (e.g. Apt and Akuffo-Amoabeng, 2007; Yuster, 2008).

The ILO, through IPEC, is also very active in the region (see ILO, 2006). It has time-bound support programmes in Ghana (2004-2008), Mali and Senegal (2004), and longer-term country programmes in Burkina Faso, Benin, Mali, Niger and Togo. The ILO also supports national surveys on child labour through SIMPOC (Statistical Information and Monitoring Programme on Child Labour) in Benin, Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Mali, Niger and Senegal. In addition, it implements a number of regional projects focusing on the involvement of children in the worst forms of labour in armed conflict, trafficking, cocoa and commercial agriculture (especially in Cameroon, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, Guinea and Nigeria) and mining (Burkina Faso and Niger).

A number of major international NGOs, such as Save the Children, Plan International, World Vision, Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch are also actively involved in the region on a range of child protection issues, and are often the only organisations providing services in particular marginalised areas. They play an important role in terms of funding, technical assistance and capacity building, and in lending to higher profile issues that are often relatively invisible on national policy agendas.

Information on national NGOs active on child protection issues is much scarcer, and there appear to be no national, let alone regional, databases of organisations working on these issues. This is in no doubt a reflection of scarce funding and resources (e.g. Jones et al., 2008a) and also of the relative dearth of protection-focused NGOs. In Congo, for instance, there are few non-governmental groups focused on children suffering from sexual exploitation; the organisations that do exist are church related and mainly concerned with supporting girls with children (Villar and Makosso, 2009). Similarly, the 2008 Niger PRSP emphasises that NGOs are not working in the most marginalised and remote areas.

Efforts of international and national non-governmental actors notwithstanding, the approach to addressing child protection issues remains highly fragmented, and there is a high degree of dependence on international agencies for funding and implementation of services. This suggests that there is limited government buyin on the importance of addressing children's protection-related vulnerabilities; hence, the current service delivery system is unsustainable. Greater attention is needed to support national government agencies to develop the requisite technical capacities as well as the planning and budget advocacy skills to secure sufficient funding from the national budget to promote a longer-term approach to fulfilling children's rights to protection and care.



3.4 FINANCING

Financial constraints are a major hurdle in the effective implementation of the mandates of child protectionrelated agencies. This is manifested both in terms of poor financial planning – for example, commitments to child protection in national PRSPs are seldom accompanied by committed budget lines – and in the low overall funding volumes allocated to child protection programmes.

In **Ghana**, for instance, the Ministry of Women and Children receives less than one-tenth of a percent of the national budget and there are currently no funds to continue work on child labour when the IPEC programme of the CLU is closed down in early 2009. The Committee on the Rights of the Child, in its 2006 observations on Ghana's last report on CRC implementation, called for greater transparency on budget allocations to address child-specific vulnerabilities and risks. Apt and Akuffo-Amoabeng (2007) further argue that, although 'fiscal decentralisation of district assemblies has not taken effect to ensure that district DSW offices receive direct funding from assemblies', more could be done to tap funding from sources such as the District Assemblies Common Fund (DACF) and debt relief funds released under the Heavily Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC) Initiative, but that this has been hampered by 'limited institutional capacity and skills to advocate for and benefit from district level resources'.

In **Mali**, the Ministry for the Promotion of Women, Children and Families receives just 3% of the budget for all initiatives on children, families and women. As a result, programmes on child protection are heavily reliant on funding from UNICEF and a few bilateral donors as foreign aid in the country is seldom targeted at child well-being (Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009).

In **Equatorial Guinea**, the Ministry for Social Affairs and the Protection of Women has only a limited budget for child protection programmes, but the multi-donor-funded Social Needs Fund (SNF) has earmarked funds for OVC.

In **Senegal**, the situation is similarly mixed: funding is a major challenge for the Ministry of Family, National Solidarity, Women's Entrepreneurship and Microfinance but this issue is being taken seriously, as evidenced by current joint action with parliamentarians and international NGOs to support better budgeting for children. Moreover, the CAPE unit under the Office of the President receives considerable donor funding and is well resourced, enabling it to implement some of the actions related to PARER (Partnership for the Reduction in Number and Reintegration of Street Children), a national donor-funded programme for street children.

Given this context of limited funding, our country case studies found that UNICEF plays an important role in providing financial support and technical assistance to child protection-related agencies. This is perhaps especially the case in Mali and Equatorial Guinea, where UNICEF has played an instrumental role in shaping policies and programmes.

3.5 STAFF CAPACITY

A decade ago, Lachman (1996) highlighted the 'lack of appropriately-trained people', and the 'absence of support systems for practitioners' as major challenges facing child protection systems in Africa. While there have been some important improvements over the past decade, our research suggests that capacity constraints remain an important concern. Part of the problem is related to the limited number of personnel employed in child-related agencies, especially at the decentralised level (UNICEF, 2002).



In **Mali**, for instance, the new Code on Child Protection is not yet being implemented, and one of the constraints is the lack of so-called child protection delegates¹⁵ at the regional level, who will in theory be responsible for collecting information and reporting on the progress of the code's rollout in Bamako and all eight regions. In the case of **Congo**, owing no doubt in part to the turmoil of the conflict and post-conflict environment, the government's first report on the CRC was seven years late.

There are also significant concerns about staff quality. Common capacity weaknesses are particularly pronounced in the case of inter-sectoral planning and coordination, budget planning and advocacy skills¹⁶ and policy analysis. Additional capacity gaps identified through key informant interviews and document analysis in our case study countries include the following.

In **Congo** and **Equatorial Guinea**, given weak legislative frameworks and child protection systems, strengthening capacity of staff to engage in sensitisation initiatives with a range of stakeholders is a first priority. In order to promote action in the development of dedicated child protection systems, awareness-raising among policymakers and the public alike will be critical in order to overcome the invisibility of children in public policy and to combat a lack of recognition of children as rights holders, as well as to address cultural sensitivities around child protection issues (such as child labour) (Holmes and Villar, 2009; Villar and Makosso, 2009).

In **Ghana**, a recent institutional assessment has identified a range of individual and organisational capacities that need to be addressed in order to better meet the protection needs of children and their caregivers. These include staff capacity to engage in policy analysis (particularly related to poverty and vulnerability, and gender analysis); to oversee data collection and analysis and to harmonise this work with the range of household surveys carried out by the Ghana Statistical Service and the Ghana Education Service's education management information system; and to carry out rigorous monitoring and impact evaluations of programme results on different target populations. All of these functions will also require upgraded competencies in information and communications technology (ICT) in order to be able to ensure effective information management and linkages among programmes. Significantly, the Ghanaian government has recognised these problems and, with the support of UNICEF, has devised a comprehensive plan to strengthen capacities (Jones et al., 2009).

In **Senegal**, the Committee on the Rights of the Child has highlighted capacity constraints as an important area to address. In its 2006 observations on the Senegalese government's most recent periodic report on CRC implementation, the Committee recommended that the inter-ministerial Directorate for the Protection of Children's Rights be 'further enhance[d] ... by defining its exact mandate and role and by providing adequately trained staff.' As discussed, CAPE, under the Office of the President, is going some way to address this, but a medium- to long-term commitment is required for effective realisation.

¹⁵ The child protection delegates are envisaged as high profile community members who will put in volunteer time to promote compliance with protection-related legislation.

¹⁶ ECOWAS (2008) identifies budget advocacy skills as critical and calls for funds from debt relief initiatives to be invested in child protection services.




4. EXISTING AND POTENTIAL LINKAGES BETWEEN CHILD PROTECTION AND BROADER SOCIAL PROTECTION FRAMEWORKS

4.1 EXISTING LINKAGES

Analysing the extent to which child protection and social protection services are linked is a complex task. Given that this study was limited to a desktop review for countries other than our five country case studies, we sought to map existing linkages in two ways: (i) through analysis of national social protection frameworks and programmes; and (ii) through a documentary analysis of PRSPs.

4.1.1 SOCIAL PROTECTION FRAMEWORKS AND PROGRAMMES

In terms of existing social protection strategies, policies and plans, we are aware of only six in the region – Burkina Faso's 2007 National Plan of Social Action (PNAS); Cape Verde's National Social Protection Strategy; the Democratic Republic of Congo's National Strategy for the Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups; Ghana's National Social Protection Strategy; Mali's Social Development Policy, which has a strong focus on social health insurance; and Senegal's National Social Protection Policy. Moreover, as discussed by Holmes and Barrientos (2009) in terms of one aspect of social protection, social transfer systems in West and Central Africa are in their infancy and, of the four most important schemes (Ghana's Livelihood Empowerment Against Poverty – LEAP – programme, Sierra Leone's Social Safety Net – SSN – programme, Nigeria's In Care of the Poor – COPE – programme and Cape Verde's 'minimum social protection' and 'social solidarity pensions'), only Ghana's and Nigeria's specifically target children. Within this context, linkages with child protection services include the following.

Ghana's LEAP programme has strong linkages to child protection services by virtue of its focus on OVC. This has been facilitated by the fact that the DSW, which manages LEAP, has long had a mandate for working with vulnerable populations, including OVC, and that it is part of the Ministry of Manpower, Youth and Employment, which is the overall coordinating agency for social protection. In addition, there is a strong focus on birth registration (as part of the single registry database that will provide information about programme participants and their access to complementary services), as well as on conditions that participating households do not involve their children in child labour or trafficking. Over time, there are also plans to link caregivers and OVC to complementary basic and social services, especially for children with HIV and AIDS and disabilities, and to ensure that children and their caregivers are registered with the National Health Insurance System (NHIS).

Burkina Faso's PNAS has a strong focus on addressing social risks, such as social exclusion, and within this there is explicit attention to OVC, to vulnerable adolescents and to children and adults with HIV and AIDS. However, the capacity of the Ministry of Social Action and National Solidarity to implement the PNAS is weak and existing programmes are small and fragmented, with little coordination.

Cape Verde's Social Protection Strategy has a strong focus on child protection and child rights, with this comprising one of the three core pillars, alongside protection, integration and social insertion and



food security¹⁷. Measures foreseen include expanding existing child protection legislative frameworks and mechanisms (following a detailed mapping of existing legislation and public and NGO services) and establishing emergency services for at-risk children¹⁸.

In some cases, however, potential synergies remain unrealised. In Mali, for example, because of the national strategy's predominant focus on health issues, there are as yet no specific linkages with child protection services (Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009). In Senegal as well, specific linkages are currently lacking in the National Social Protection Policy; however, given the systematic analysis of child protection issues in the PRSP and the latter's lifecycle approach to risk and vulnerability, there are ample entry points for these. Moreover, our research suggests that, with the Directorate for the Promotion of Children's Issues as part of the Ministry of Family, National Solidarity, Women's Entrepreneurship and Microfinance, which is responsible for broader social protection, there is strong potential for closer synergies (Pereznieto and Fall, 2009).

4.1.2 PRSPs

A document analysis of 20 countries in the region with PRSPs suggests that in most cases child protection issues receive little attention and there is no explicit link to broader social protection systems (see Annex 1)¹⁹. In a few countries, however, PRSPs have given considerable attention to child protection issues, with linkages to broader social protection systems or social policy more generally. While inclusion of an issue in a PRSP is no guarantee of implementation of programmes to address that issue, it at least suggests that officials involved in the design of PRSPs are aware of the problem and have sought to think through possible policy and programme responses. Countries in which this is the case include the Democratic Republic of Congo, Ghana, Niger, Senegal and Sierra Leone.

The frequency of child protection keywords in these PRSPs ranges from 20 in the case of the Democratic Republic of Congo to 56 in the case of Niger; all of the countries except Niger have either a national social protection framework or a social transfer system. However, the discussion of child protection issues in the Niger PRSP is exceptionally detailed and framed in terms of the risks that not addressing child protection vulnerabilities pose to national achievement of the MDGs. For example, in relation to MDG 1, child labour and trafficking are seen as both a cause and consequence of poverty; achieving MDG 2 (universal education) is closely linked to a decline in early child marriages; and MDG 4 (reduction of maternal mortality) is unlikely to be tackled as long as early pregnancies and FGM remain widespread (IMF, 2008).

¹⁷ http://info.worldbank.org/etools/docs/library/152900/CapeVerdePRSC2SPMatrix.pdf.

¹⁸ These centres belong to the Cape Verdean Institute for Children and Adolescents (ICCA), set up in 1982 under the aegis of the Ministry of Labour, the Family and Solidarity. ICCA is a long-standing partner of UNICEF and plays an important role in the general promotion of child rights, as well as protection for children who are victims of violence, abuse and exploitation. It has offices in five of the 22 municipalities and in 16 others has set up municipal child protection committees, on which all key local bodies are represented (local government, education, health, police, justice system, etc.) These committees engage in individual case follow-up and coordination, as well as promotion activities on child rights. ICCA also has three centres for long-term care of children and two 'child emergency centres' in the main cities of Praia and Mindelo, open 24 hours a day, for child victims of violence and sexual exploitation (personal correspondence with Anthony Hodges, Regional Social Policy Advisor, UNICEF WCARO).

¹⁹ These countries are: Benin, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Central African Republic, Congo, Gambia, Guinea-Bissau, Guinea, Côte d'Ivoire, Mali, Mauritania, Nigeria, São Tomé and Togo. Using a simple heuristic measure of how many mentions of child protection-related issues there are in the PRSP as an indicator of relative importance attached to the issue, none of these countries has more than 14 references to child protection concerns and Central African Republic had just one. It appears that child protection issues are significantly under-resourced in these contexts and of relatively low visibility on the national policy agenda. This is also broadly fitting with our analysis of Committee on the Rights of the Child reports as discussed above, with the possible exceptions of Burkina Faso, Cape Verde and Mali.



4.2 OPPORTUNITIES AND CHALLENGES FOR STRONGER SYNERGIES

Given the multidimensionality of child poverty and the particular vulnerabilities that children face in terms of violence, abuse and neglect, a key challenge facing the development of child-sensitive social protection policies and programmes is how best to strengthen child protection systems through integration within a broader package of social protection initiatives. Having mapped out the characteristics of existing child protection systems in the West and Central Africa region and existing linkages with social protection frameworks, this section outlines possible opportunities for synergies as part of a forward-looking vision to address known protection-related risks that often compound and reinforce other social and economic vulnerabilities. Synergies between child protection and more general social protection mechanisms can help to stem the greater vulnerability typically faced by groups of children more at risk of discrimination and social exclusion (e.g. girls within the household, disabled children, indigenous children, etc.)

We begin by outlining how governmental agencies responsible for child protection can better link to broader social protection frameworks and policies. The discussion then focuses on: (i) the necessary budgetary resources for this; (ii) entry points for linking child protection services to other social protection programmes, including social transfers; (iii) opportunities for working in partnership with diverse stakeholders to deliver these synergies; and (iv) the importance of developing robust monitoring and evaluation mechanisms to shape programme design and implementation, assess programme impacts, build political support and improve programme quality. The discussion as a whole is informed by the CRC principle of progressive realisation for social and economic rights, such that it provides a possible framework towards which national governments and their partners would strive over time in line with existing resources and capacities.

4.2.1 INSTITUTIONAL LOCATION AND COORDINATION

As discussed above, a critical challenge is to strengthen the institutions responsible for improving child protection outcomes and their coordination to ensure that child protection issues are mainstreamed into sector policy frameworks and programmes. Given the diversity of institutional arrangements for addressing child protection concerns in the region, a country-specific approach will be vital. In the case of countries where a single agency is responsible (at least to some extent) for both child protection and broader social protection initiatives, such as Ghana, Mali and Senegal, the emphasis should be on ensuring that child-related issues are not compartmentalised into vertical programmes but rather integrated throughout the agency (see Jones et al., 2009; Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009; Pereznieto and Fall, 2009). In other contexts, where there are more complex institutional arrangements, it will be essential to develop institutionalised interagency mechanisms that ensure regular meetings, common data systems and knowledge sharing, coordinated case management across agencies and a clear division of labour. Given the gendered patterning of many violations of children's protection rights, capacity building in child- and gender-sensitive analysis and programming would help officials to ensure policy and programmatic coherence.

In all cases, working towards the development of a national social protection strategy with clear reference to economic and social risks and vulnerabilities is a prerequisite. More specifically, the child protection dimensions of social protection should be prioritised in order to provide a clear roadmap for the development of relevant preventative, protective and promotive services, together with the establishment and enforcement of transformative anti-discrimination legislation. The absence of such planning frameworks in contexts such



as Equatorial Guinea and the Central African Republic contributes to the difficulties that child protection advocates face in advancing children's right to protection (e.g. Holmes and Villar, 2009). Given that financial planning and resource allocation decisions are increasingly linked to PRSPs or equivalent national development strategies, ensuring that such frameworks are cross-referenced is critical for the development of systematic programmatic and financial planning (Handley, 2009).

For countries that currently lack national social protection strategies (all but six in the region), agencies with a regional presence, such as UNICEF and the regional economic community, ECOWAS, could play a useful coordinating role in helping to share examples of good practice across countries, as well as facilitating access to technical assistance in developing such strategies where appropriate. Fostering opportunities for dialogue and deliberation about linkages between multiple governmental and non-governmental stakeholders is another useful role that regional bodies as well as bilateral funders could undertake (e.g. through social protection sectoral working groups). In this regard, the multi-sector discussions currently being undertaken to promote the elaboration of a National Plan of Action for Children in Senegal is a good example, in that it is serving as an opportunity: 'to articulate joint actions that include the extension of social protection to children to reduce their vulnerability and guarantee their rights to education, health and protection from harmful labour, violence, abuse or neglect through mainstreaming children into social protection extension mechanisms and actions that include community outreach to engage with harmful traditional practices' (Pereznieto and Fall, 2009).

In addition, efforts should be taken to ensure that child protection strategies or codes and national action plans for children, where they exist, complement national social protection strategies. Linkages and synergies should be identified and highlighted throughout. For countries that lack such framework documents, support should be provided to assist in their development in line with national governments' CRC commitments.

4.2.2 RESOURCE CHALLENGES

Even after such policy frameworks and institutional coordination mechanisms are established, the significant resource constraints that child-related agencies in West and Central Africa face will need to be addressed in order to promote effective implementation. Jones et al.'s (2009) analysis of the Ghanaian case highlights the resource- and time-intensive nature of multidimensional social protection support. Lessons from NGO interventions for survivors of family violence underscore the importance of long-term support and the investment required to ensure smooth coordination and complementarities among services providers. Similarly, work by the ILO Global Social Trust project on eradicating the worst forms of child labour indicates that an effective package of care needs to involve not only children, but also their families, teachers and communities. Moreover, investment in monitoring and evaluation systems is also important to ensure that investments are of maximum efficacy (ibid).

Given the relative invisibility of child protection issues on the policy agenda, the budget implications of a multidimensional package of care will need to be spelled out clearly through detailed costings of awarenessraising and preventative services, as well as services aimed at redress and reintegration. In light of the weaknesses in budget planning in agencies with child protection mandates, it is essential that development partners support capacity development in this area and offer technical assistance in the short term. One case of good practice in the region that could be drawn on as an example is the current child-sensitive budget initiatives being undertaken by the Ministry for the Promotion of Women, Children and Families, parliamentarians and a number of NGOs in Mali (see Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009). Improving the budget planning and advocacy skills of agencies tasked with child protection and broader social development or social welfare agencies in the region will enable them to negotiate more effectively with ministries of finance for greater resource allocations; additional efforts are needed to ensure that dedicated social funds and debt relief mechanisms are also harnessed to address child protection deficits. For instance, in the case of Equatorial Guinea, a potential area for scaling up current small-scale social protection programmes is the donor–government basket SNF. The SNF could be used to address child-specific social risks through programmes to enforce child maintenance; child labour or trafficking rehabilitation efforts; and awareness-raising campaigns around sexual exploitation and prostitution, child trafficking, early marriage and pregnancies (see Holmes and Villar, 2009).

4.2.3 ENTRY POINTS FOR STRENGTHENED LINKS

Given the diversity of social protection programmes and mechanisms in the region, there are a range of possible entry points to strengthen child protection components of social protection initiatives.

Social transfers

For countries with cash transfer programmes, synergies can be promoted along a number of dimensions. Most directly, such programmes can help to reduce family economic vulnerabilities which often contribute to child protection vulnerabilities, such as involvement in child labour, trafficking, 'streetism' and in some cases bullying owing to poverty-induced social exclusion and other forms of family and/or community violence.

Another popular way to address child protection within social transfer schemes has been through categorical targeting. For instance, Ghana's LEAP programme focuses specifically on OVC and their caregivers. Lessons could also be drawn from outside the region, from the Kenya cash transfer programme targeted to OVC and the South African case, which has a specific Foster Care Grant for guardians of children who are not their own and a Care Dependency Grant for carers of children who suffer from a severe mental or physical disability.

Another approach is to introduce child protection-related conditionalities. Several of the household-level conditions that LEAP programme participants must comply with in Ghana are related to child protection. These include ensuring birth registration of children and preventing involvement of children in excessive or harmful forms of child labour and all forms of child trafficking. While the ability of the DSW as implementing agency is likely to be limited to effectively monitor this at the community level (given its reliance on the voluntary labour of Community LEAP Implementation Committee members), such conditions can nevertheless serve as a valuable community awareness-raising opportunity about the negative impacts of not protecting children from such exploitation²⁰.

Similarly, regular (e.g. monthly or bi-monthly) visits to beneficiaries by government staff implementing cash transfer programmes could present another good opportunity to sensitise programme participants on children's rights and on the need to develop community strategies to tackle violations (such as harmful traditional practices, family and school violence, discrimination based on gender, disability, HIV and AIDS status). In other words, a 'light touch' approach to conditionality and monitoring could offer an opportunity

²⁰ Good practice from South Asia also suggests that linking the non-involvement of children in labour activities with access to microcredit programmes for women leads to a significant reduction in child labour. While individual compliance with the conditions is relatively difficult to ascertain, the articulation of child labour as a negative practice is often an important first step in curbing its widespread practice and tolerance (Jones et al., 2007).



to focus not on punitive sanctions against child protection violations, but rather on public education efforts about services and strategies to promote better child protection outcomes (Jones et al., 2009).

A similar approach to awareness-raising efforts could be adopted from the parenting and household management workshops that have been integrated into several conditional cash transfer (CCT) programmes in Latin America, especially Colombia²¹ and Peru (Jones et al., 2008b). In the Latin American cases, the focus has been on addressing the asymmetrical roles and responsibilities of women and men within the household and in terms of care work, and in particular on increasing men's role in child rearing. But such workshops could also be used to focus on specific aspects of child protection, for example sensitising parents to alternative approaches to female initiation rites so as to reduce the incidence of FGM, or developing community awareness about the risks of school-based violence.

Another important potential entry point is the single registry system being developed through the LEAP programme in Ghana, based on the experiences of a number of successful cash transfer programmes in Latin America (e.g. Mexico, Brazil, Peru). The objective of a single registry system is to collate data about children and their households, as well as the range of services to which eligible children have access. This serves not only as a baseline for monitoring and evaluation purposes but also as a centralised database or information management system that can be used to better coordinate the provision of a package of services and assistance needed to address children's multidimensional vulnerabilities. It can also serve as an important way to ensure that the most vulnerable children have a birth registration.

Finally, possible lessons could be drawn from Ethiopia's Productive Safety Net Programme (PSNP). As part of the public works component of the PSNP, expectant and nursing mothers are exempted from work conditionalities in an effort to promote exclusive breastfeeding and better care of infants, which is otherwise rendered impossible if women are compelled to be involved in heavy agricultural or construction labour in order to meet household survival needs (see RHVP, 2002)²².

As has been noted above, only a handful of countries in West and Central Africa currently have cash transfer programmes (in particular Cape Verde, Ghana, Nigeria and Sierra Leone), although new social transfer programmes using vouchers have also been developed more recently in response to the global food price crisis (notably in Burkina Faso) (for more details, see Holmes and Barrientos, 2009). Given the multiple possible entry points for enhancing linkages between social protection and child protection, advocating for the introduction of social transfer programmes is clearly one important option. At the same time, recognising the very small-scale nature of the programmes in the short to medium term²³, efforts to integrate child protection into broader social protection initiatives will also need to seek entry points in other types of social protection programmes.

Social health insurance

Promoting linkages with social health insurance programmes (such as Ghana's NHIS) and mutual health organisations (MHOs) (such as those popularised in Mali and Senegal) is another potential avenue for ensuring synergies between child protection and broader social protection programmes.

²¹ Personal correspondence with Armando Barrientos, 2008.

²² Note also that provisions for pregnant and lactating women were also part of the initial LEAP design document, but this provision appears to have since faded from the political agenda (Jones et al., 2008a).

²³ Even at the end of the five-year rollout of Ghana's LEAP programme, for example, only one-sixth of households living below the extreme poverty line will be covered (i.e. one-sixth of 18% of the population).



In the Ghanaian case, where the NHIS now covers almost 50% of the population and most recently has introduced free services for all children under 18 years as well as pregnant and lactating women, thinking creatively about how to use this broad-based interface with the public to better integrate child protection concerns is clearly very important (Jones et al., 2009). Integrating protection-related services with primary health care clinics would thus be an important opportunity to strengthen child protection initiatives, both preventative and promotive, among poor communities. This would require adequate numbers of female service providers in rural districts (especially to deal with concerns linked to harmful traditional practices and sexual violence and abuse), as well as training modules on how to address child protection issues in an age-appropriate and culturally sensitive manner. Rather than addressing incidences of abuse directly, case management systems and a referral system could be established to link victims of violence to the local DSW or the DOVVSU within the police system (ibid).

Although the coverage of the MHOs in Mali and Senegal is significantly lower (less than 4% of the total population), similar types of linkages could be sought. In Mali in particular, where the umbrella organisation, the Technical Union of Mutual Organisations, plays an important coordinating role, forging links between this group and governmental and non-governmental child protection advocates could be a valuable investment. Moreover, such partnerships are likely to be even more advantageous given that the current focus of Mali's social protection efforts is largely towards promoting access to health care for the poor and vulnerable (Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009).

An additional option in countries with social health insurance or MHOs would be to draw on the experience of a pilot programme in Ghana run by the DSW and supported by UNICEF, which made direct payments on behalf of OVC to cover their social health insurance registration costs. While the recently introduced fee waivers for all children in Ghana have now rendered the need for such a system obsolete, it could be a useful option in contexts either where resource constraints preclude a categorical waiver of this scale and/or where political support is weak.

Social welfare services

Existing social welfare services mandated to address child maintenance payments, alternative care arrangements for neglected children, children either at risk or victims of violence and abuse, etc. are also an obvious focal point to promote synergies with other forms of social protection. Here, two-way referral systems are needed: referrals from social protection programmes designed to address economic risks (e.g. social transfers or social health insurance) to social welfare services responsible for both preventing social risks and redressing its manifestations; and referrals from social welfare services to broader social protection programmes when social workers and other service providers are able to identify that economic vulnerability is associated with violations of a child's protection rights.

A case in point could be Senegal's PARER programme, concerned with the social reintegration of street children. Such children are often in need of psycho-social counselling and reintegration support, but are also likely to need access to social transfers and subsidised or free healthcare in order to prevent a return to 'streetism' (Pereznieto and Fall, 2009). A similar type of linkage could also be promoted between extremely poor children who receive services from the Ghanaian DOVVSU and the LEAP cash transfer programme.

Legislation

The fourth entry point, and one that has already been discussed in some detail above, is the development and implementation of legislation that promotes non-discrimination and social equity. This could include



ratification of international and regional agreements of a similar nature (e.g. the CRC and related optional protocols, the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) and the African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child) as well as participation in peer review processes (e.g. the ECOWAS Peer Review on the Situation of Children in West Africa, African Union initiatives on social protection and social policy). As highlighted in our analysis of the responses by the Committee on the Rights of the Child to West and Central African governments' periodic reports on CRC implementation, the passage of legislation is a critical first step, but this must be accompanied by commitment of adequate resources in order to ensure effective enforcement. As we discuss below, this includes sensitisation and capacity strengthening of multiple stakeholders and the establishment of strong accountability mechanisms.

4.2.4 STAKEHOLDER INVOLVEMENT

Children's protection-related vulnerabilities cut across the responsibilities of multiple government sectors as well as multiple societal domains – the market and workplace, family, education services, health services, social services, community. Securing both the awareness and commitment of a range of governmental and non-governmental actors involved in social protection planning and implementation to serve as catalysts of change will therefore be essential in order to help realise children's rights to protection from abuse, violence and neglect.

Children and young people

An important starting point in developing a child-sensitive approach to social protection systems that address both economic and social risks and vulnerabilities is to involve children and young people themselves. As the UN Violence Study (2006) emphasised, children routinely place violence, abuse and exploitation at the top of their agendas when they are consulted about their concerns. It is therefore critical that children's voices and experiences are taken into account when designing programmes. Possible mechanisms for achieving this are to work through schools²⁴, youth groups, children's clubs, child-focused NGOs and/or tailored community-level consultation processes. Effective examples of such processes should in turn be shared through civil society umbrella groups, government–donor sectoral working groups, education ministries and governmental agencies mandated with the fulfilment of children's right to protection.

Legislators

In order to ensure that government actors are held accountable for realising children's and young people's demands for protection, one important group that is often forgotten but is critical in terms of pressing for accountability from the executive and judicial branches of government is the legislature. Although there is a general recognition that the legislative branch is still relatively weak in many parts of Africa (e.g. Dramon and Langdon, 2005; Jones and Tembo, 2008), it is only by ensuring that legislators, and particularly social development and justice select committees, have access to information about the state of child protection outcomes and progress (or lack thereof) over time that they will be able to hold the government to account.

A valuable starting point would be UNICEF's 2005 Child Protection Handbook for Parliamentarians, which provides an overview of how to approach the establishment of a comprehensive child protection system and legislative framework (O'Donnell, 2005). Useful recommendations that might be considered in the West and Central Africa region include:

²⁴ Working through schools should be one approach among several, given growing recognition that schools themselves may be sites of violence and abuse (Jones and Espey, 2008; Jones et al., 2008a; Plan International, 2008). The important challenge of reaching out-of-school children also calls for a multi-pronged strategy.

- - The establishment of a cross-party legislative committee on social protection that includes a focus on child protection issues, which would discuss social protection and child protection-related developments, monitor government action and liaise with civil society advocates of child-sensitive social protection;
 - The creation of either an in-house or an external mechanism to ensure parliamentarian access to relevant data and analysis about social protection programme impacts, including attention to effects related to child protection violations; and
 - Tailored capacity-building programmes.

Given that the Parliamentary Strengthening Centre for Africa is based in Accra, Ghana, and has already been involved in some capacity-building initiatives around gender and social development issues, this is an important resource that could potentially be tapped across the region.

Private sector

Another often neglected actor in social protection and child protection initiatives is the private sector. The private sector can play a critical role in the development of child-sensitive social protection interventions, particularly in terms of establishing corporate social responsibility mechanisms for child protection goals. There are already a number of examples of good practice in the region in terms of addressing instances of harmful forms of child labour. ILO's IPEC programme regularly works in partnership with the private sector in its efforts to identify children involved in the worst forms of child labour and to help them and their families to reintegrate those children back into the school system (author interview, 2008). There have also been a number of national and regional efforts involving partnerships between government, NGOs and the private sector to reduce the employment of children in particular sectors, such as cocoa (Bøås and Huser, 2006) and mining (IPEC, 2006). Although private sector actors often perpetrate violations of children's right to protection, it is only by working to sensitise them to these problems and by promoting dialogue and good practices that such attitudes and behaviour are likely to change.

Service providers

As discussed in preceding sections, it is essential to ensure that frontline service providers in the social sectors and police/judicial systems are aware of the importance of child-sensitive social protection to tackle both economic and social risks, so that the necessary cross-sectoral synergies, linkages and coordination take place (for example in case management and referral). This requires sensitisation programmes, shared data systems and capacity development for teachers, health and social workers, the police and judges. Such efforts are, of course, not easy to achieve when the current emphasis, particularly in the education sector, is on expansion to keep pace with the influx of students into classrooms as governments strive to achieve education for all. In many countries, education ministries are therefore relying on often untrained or poorly trained teaching assistants who lack even basic pedagogical skills. Moreover, as Nhundu and Shumba (2001) have found, young, poorly qualified male teachers are responsible for the highest number of sexual violence abuses by teachers against students. As teachers with two or more years experience remained in the school system, however, the rate of offenders was reduced significantly.

Opinion leaders

Lastly, but certainly not least, involving community, religious and traditional leaders in efforts to prevent and redress violations of children's rights to protection through broader social protection frameworks needs to be prioritised. In many West and Central African societies, community and other traditional or religious leaders continue to command a great deal of public respect, acting as powerful opinion shapers. This is often reinforced by the coexistence in many societies of multiple forms of law: modern, customary and/



or religious. Given that child protection violations are often bound up with complex socio-cultural systems and worldviews, efforts not supported by traditional and religious leaders are unlikely to be effective. For instance, UNICEF's current campaign work against FGM in Mali is being facilitated through support from some traditional leaders, but is also hampered by persistent opposition from others (see Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009).

Similarly, Senegal's PRSP explicitly emphasises the importance of working with traditional authorities to address child protection abuses, and especially to reduce the exploitation of talibé boys (boys who are required to beg to support the incomes of religious teachers) (Pereznieto and Fall, 2009). Working together with traditional leaders is also a central component of the Senegalese Directorate for the Protection of Children's Rights strategy to reduce the incidence of harmful traditional practices. In Ghana, where royal chiefs still enjoy considerable power alongside democratically elected sub-national authorities, the DSW is seeking to work more closely with these traditional authorities in order to ensure the efficacy of the current rollout of the LEAP programme (author interview, 2008).

4.2.5 EVIDENCE BASE AND KNOWLEDGE MANAGEMENT

While the broader UNICEF/ODI study of which this report is a part has identified a number of important windows of opportunity to promote greater synergies between child protection and broader social protection systems, perhaps most importantly it has highlighted the urgency of developing a more systematic national and regional evidence base in order to inform policy and programme development and implementation. A number of relatively low-cost initiatives could be undertaken by building on existing data collection systems.

First, with the global push around the MDGs, there has been growing attention to the need to develop data systems to monitor progress. While none of the MDGs focuses explicitly on child protection, national government agencies responsible for the fulfilment of children's rights in coordination with UNICEF could advocate for the inclusion of child protection-related factors as variables to be taken into consideration in analytical efforts to understand the drivers and barriers to achievement of the MDGs. This would include, for instance, investigating and monitoring the linkages between poverty and child labour²⁵, children living and working on the street and trafficking; the role that violence in schools plays in school dropouts, especially among adolescent girls; and the role of harmful traditional practices such as FGM and early child marriage in the perpetuation of exceedingly high maternal and infant mortality rates in the region. A similar approach could be taken in the case of the monitoring and evaluation mechanisms already in place to track progress against PRSP goals and objectives.

In a similar vein, existing nationally representative surveys could be expanded through the addition of carefully focused modules on a wider range of child protection issues (taking into account the limitations of survey instruments to tackle sensitive socio-cultural issues). These could include, for example, demographic and health surveys (DHS), multiple indicator cluster surveys (MICS) and various WHO surveys. While important advances have been made over the past decade in terms of data collection on child protection issues, additional areas such as school violence, children and the justice system and child combatants require further

²⁵ A good example here is the district-based multi-sectoral integrated child labour monitoring systems (CLMS) in Ghana, which has linkages to the existing central system in the Employment Information Bureau of the Ministry of Manpower, Youth and Employment, and has been designed and validated by national stakeholders.



efforts (see Annex 3 for further details). Only with trend data (i.e. data at multiple points in time) will we be able to assess the extent of progress or stagnation in terms of efforts to address children's protection-related social and economic vulnerabilities.

Survey data must in turn be complemented by qualitative work to understand the mechanisms and dynamics underpinning survey findings and to establish the relative efficacy of a range of programmatic interventions. In particular, there is an urgent need for more process and programme-level data to measure different aspects of service provision and programme implementation – coverage, resources, impacts, efficiency and effectiveness and costs. Given the relative dearth of local experts on social protection and children's rights issues, in the short to medium term partnerships between international and local researchers could be facilitated by donors in order to strengthen local capacity²⁶.

In order to enhance synergies between social protection programmes and child protection services, data also need to be collected and shared in a coordinated database about programme beneficiaries and the services individuals are accessing. Single registry systems have been established in Latin American cash transfer programmes and serve as useful mechanisms for identifying gaps in service coverage among the most vulnerable and impoverished. Ghana has followed this international good practice and is in the process of establishing such a database as part of the LEAP programme but, as Jones et al. (2009) argue, greater attention to the detailed operation of such a system will be required in that context if its maximum potential is to be realised.

In light of the contested nature of social protection, especially in low-income country contexts, it is critical that adequate attention and resources are invested in strong monitoring and evaluation systems in order to assess impacts and learn from and refine programmes on a regular basis. This has been one of the key lessons emerging from the implementation of large-scale CCT programmes in Latin America, where having rigorous monitoring and evaluation systems has enabled programmes to maintain political support across several administrations by demonstrating quantifiable improvements in child well-being outcomes. In this regard, much could potentially be gained by partnering with research institutions, such as the Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) Poverty Action Lab, which works with NGO and/or government partners to undertake impact evaluations on a wide range of poverty and social policy interventions²⁷.

Generating relevant new knowledge is only one dimension in the development of a rigorous evidence base. The corollary is an accessible and easily maintained knowledge management system. Overall, our five country case studies concluded that knowledge management systems for children's rights, including children's right to protection, were very weak within both government and civil society; this is further supported by our analysis of the Committee on the Rights of the Child's responses to West and Central African governments' periodic reports on CRC implementation. As such, it will be critical to invest in the development of an online database of key research reports as well as information about government and civil society agencies working in the field of social protection at the national, regional and district levels. While an internet-based system will obviously exclude considerable parts of the population owing to limited connectivity in the region, small resource centres could be supported at the national, regional and district levels so that interested parties can access those resources.

²⁶ Based on the experience of leading research donors, especially the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (Sida) and the International Development Research Centre (IDRC), developing such research capacities requires a persistent and long-term investment – in Sida's case of up to 20 years and in IDRC's case sometimes up to 10 years (Jones and Sumner, 2007).

²⁷ See www.povertyactionlab.com/ for more details.





5. CONCLUSIONS AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS

The challenges in promoting integration of child protection systems within broader social protection frameworks in West and Central Africa are significant and multiple. Moreover, the extent and depth of the challenges vary considerably across countries and need to be informed by the CRC principle of progressive realisation of economic and social rights²⁸. In contexts where child protection systems are yet to be established and social protection is not yet on the policy agenda, building towards a child-sensitive social protection system that addresses both the economic and social risks and vulnerabilities that children face is likely to prove a long road, especially given broader political and economic governance challenges. By contrast, in countries such as Ghana, Burkina Faso and Senegal, where there are already long-established child protection programmes and social protection is already on the policy agenda, the challenges are of a different order, and will need to focus more on reforming and strengthening existing, even if fledgling, systems, and promoting greater inter-sectoral coordination.

These widely varying contexts highlight the importance of country-specific realities and strategies. What this report has sought to do is: (i) identify the ways in which child protection systems need to be strengthened in order to better address child protection-related vulnerabilities; and (ii) suggest the opportunities and specific entry points that can be built on to bring about enhanced synergies between child protection frameworks and programmes and broader social protection systems.

Overall, the report has highlighted the pressing need to strengthen child protection systems along a number of dimensions in order to better meet the multiplicity of child vulnerabilities in the region. The main underlying causes of children's protection-related vulnerabilities and risks have been identified as economic poverty and livelihood shocks, including changes related to economic globalisation; cultural attitudes towards children and gender relations, roles and responsibilities; traditional and religious practices and legal systems that often reinforce or take advantage of power differentials between children and adults, males and females, the socially included and excluded; crisis situations (either natural disasters or human-induced conflicts) that frequently undermine the social fabric and traditional systems of protection; and disease epidemics, especially HIV and AIDS. The main manifestations of child protection-related vulnerabilities are seen to be: absence of birth registration; neglect and/or absence of parental care; economic and sexual exploitation; family, school and/or community violence and abuse; harmful traditional practices; inadequate protection of children in the justice system; CAAFAG; and social discrimination and stigmatisation (on the basis of gender, disability, HIV and AIDS status, etc.)

In order to better address the underlying risks and vulnerabilities children face in terms of violence, abuse and neglect, as well as the specific manifestations of these vulnerabilities, four broad areas have been discussed: legislative and policy frameworks; institutional arrangements and capacity; awareness raising and preventative services; and responsive and reintegration services.

In terms of legislative and policy frameworks, a significant number of countries in the region lack overarching child protection codes and policy frameworks and/or national action plans for children, yet these are a critical

²⁸ Note that this principle of progressive realisation does not apply to protection-related civil rights, such as the right against torture.



first step in developing an effective, coherent and adequately resourced child protection system. Many countries also lack specific legislation to tackle social discrimination, harmful traditional practices, child exploitation and violence, as highlighted by the responses of the Committee on the Rights of the Child to government periodic reports, and are yet to ratify the CRC optional protocols on child trafficking and the use of child combatants. Even in countries with such legislative frameworks, enforcement appears to be relatively weak, owing to limited resourcing, sensitisation and capacity of police and judicial personnel, conflicting traditional, religious and modern legal system provisions in many parts of the region and, all too often, limited political will.

A second core dimension of effective child protection systems relates to institutional arrangements for ensuring that children's right to protection is fulfilled. Our findings have highlighted the diversity of existing arrangements, but also the common problems of: low political status and challenges involved in ensuring intra and especially interagency coordination; significant under-resourcing of such agencies and their programmes, often exacerbated by the weak budget planning and advocacy skills of programme staff; and capacity constraints in terms of policy analysis, data collection and analysis, monitoring, evaluation and communication.

The third and fourth dimensions of effective child protection systems concern the breadth and range of preventative and responsive/reintegration services. Overall, given the relative invisibility of children on the policy agenda and especially that of child protection-related issues, awareness-raising activities and prevention services are a pressing concern if child protection outcomes are to be improved in the region. These remain largely weak or non-existent, especially at the local level, in many contexts, although there are marked differences in countries with comparatively more developed child protection programmes, such as Ghana and Senegal. Important awareness-raising work has also been carried out by regional and international agencies such as ECOWAS, UNICEF, the ILO and the Committee on the Rights of the Child, as well as NGOs, which have played an important role in raising the profile of child protection issues such as trafficking, the rights of OVC, FGM/FGC and the worst forms of child labour.

In terms of responsive and reintegration social services, the level of coverage of systems across the region varies widely – particularly by type of service. On the one hand, there is a growing but still limited number of alternative care services (governmental, NGO, religious) for OVC (especially those orphaned by AIDS), and for children involved in the worst forms of child labour, so that they can be reintegrated into education; efforts to strengthen birth registration are also underway. By contrast, services for children who are victims of family or school violence, or harmful traditional practices, and for CAAFAG and children in conflict with the law appear to be exceedingly thin and in urgent need of policy and programming attention.

The growing international and regional attention that social protection is currently attracting offers an opportunity to work towards more effective and coherent policy responses towards child protection deficits in West and Central Africa. Our findings have highlighted first and foremost the importance of strengthening institutional capacities and intra and interagency coordination, as well as better budget planning and advocacy capacities, so that attention to children's protection-related vulnerabilities (both economic and social) can be more effectively integrated into national social protection frameworks and programmes. In terms of specific entry points for promoting synergies, our analysis suggests that there are multiple opportunities within social transfer programmes but that, given their relatively limited coverage and scale, equal attention should be given to promoting linkages with other social protection programmes with broader coverage, especially social health insurance and mutual health insurance schemes, as well as social welfare services.



In order to achieve synergies between child protection and broader social protection systems, harnessing opportunities to work in partnership with diverse stakeholders is critical: these should include legislators, the private sector, traditional and community leaders, frontline service providers and children and young people themselves. Examples of good practice of such partnerships can be identified in various contexts in the region, but a more systematic approach facilitated by a national action plan for children and/or a national social protection framework is essential to ensure maximum coordination and coherence. It will also be critical to ensure that relevant international conventions and protocols are not only ratified but also domesticated into national legislation, and that there is adequate investment in capacity building of government officials, judicial personnel and frontline service providers in order to ensure awareness of these instruments and to promote their enforcement.

Finally, the existing evidence base on child protection-related vulnerabilities and risks in the region is very limited and urgent efforts are needed to order to ensure that new policy and programming are informed by rigorous quantitative and qualitative research, and to promote more effective monitoring and evaluation systems. This will again require a partnership approach and creative efforts to maximise linkages with existing data collection, reporting and analysis efforts at the national and regional levels.

REFERENCES

Abrahams, N., S. Mathews and P. Ramela (2006) 'Intersections of Sanitation, Sexual Coercion and Girls' Safety in Schools'. Tropical Medicine and International Health 11(5): 751-756.

ActionAid (2004) Stop Violence Against Girls in School. Johannesburg, South Africa: ActionAid International.

Adams Jr, R.H., A. Cuecuecha and J. Page (2008) Remittances, Consumption and Investment in Ghana. Policy Research Working Paper 4515. Washington, DC: World Bank.

Apt, N. and B. Akuffo-Amoabeng (2007) 'Department of Social Welfare Institutional Assessment'. Final Report to the Ministry of Manpower, Youth and Employment, Accra, Ghana.

Ayieko, M. (1997) 'From Single Parents to Child-headed Households: The Case of Children Orphaned by AIDS in Kisumu and Siaya Districts'. Report to UNDP.

Behrendt, A. and S. Mor Mbaye (2008) 'The Psychosocial Impact of Parental Loss and Orphanhood on Children in an Area of high HIV Prevalence: A Cross Section Study in the North West Section of Cameroon'. Report for PLAN, USAID, FHI and AWARE.

Ben-Ari, N. (2001) 'Liberating Girls from "Trokosi": Campaign against Ritual Servitude in Ghana'. Africa Recovery 15(4): 9-26.

Black, R., S. Ammassari, S. Mouillesseaux and R. Rajkotia (2004) Migration Policy and the Poor in West Africa. Working Paper 8. Brighton, UK: University of Sussex, Development Research Centre on Migration, Globalisation and Poverty.

Blunch, N.-H. and D. Verner (2001) Revisiting the Link between Poverty and Child Labour: The Ghanaian Experience. Working Paper 01-3. Aarhus, Denmark: CLS.

Bøås; M and A. Huser (2006) Child Labour and Cocoa Production in West Africa: The Case of Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana: The Situation of Child Cocoa Workers in Côte d'Ivoire and Ghana. Report 522. Oslo, Norway: Fafo AIS.

Bortei-Doku, A. and D. Doh, (2007) 'Trends in Informal Social Security Practices in Ghana'. University of Ghana, Accra. Unpublished mimeo.

Burton, P. (2005) Suffering at School: Results of the Malawi Gender-based Violence in Schools Survey. Pretoria, South Africa: ISS.

Canagarajah, H. and S. Nielson (1999) Child Labour and Schooling in Africa: A Comparative Study. Washington, DC: World Bank, Social Protection Unit.

Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers (2008) Child Soldiers Global Report 2008. London, UK: Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. Devereux, S. and R. Sabates-Wheeler (2004) Transformative Social Protection. Working Paper 232. Brighton, UK: University of Sussex, IDS.

Draman, R. and S. Langdon (2005) PRSPs in Africa: Parliaments and Economic Policy Performance. Eschborn, Germany: GTZ.

Dunne, M. (2007) 'Gender, Sexuality and Schooling: Everyday Life in Junior Secondary Schools in Botswana and Ghana'. International Journal of Educational Development 27(5): 487-499.

Ebigbo, P.O. (2003) 'Street Children: The Core of Child Abuse and Neglect in Nigeria'. Children, Youth and Environments 13(1): 1-12.

Economic Community of West African States (2001) Initial Plan of Action against Trafficking in Persons (2002-2003). Abuja, Nigeria: ECOWAS.

Economic Community of West African States (2008) Peer Review on the Situation of Children. Abuja, Nigeria: ECOWAS.

End Child Prostitution, Child Pornography and Child Trafficking for Sexual Purposes International (2008) Global Monitoring Report on the Status of Action against Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children. Bangkok, Thailand: ECPAT.

Government of Ghana (1998) The Children's Act: 560. Accra, Ghana: Government of Ghana.

Handley, G. (2009) 'Fiscal Space for Strengthened Social Protection in West and Central Africa'. Regional Thematic Report 2 for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK.

Harber, C. (2001) 'Schooling and Violence in South Africa: Creating a Safer School'. Intercultural Education 12(3): 261-271.

Harper, C., R. Marcus and K. Moore (2003) 'Enduring Poverty and the Conditions of Childhood: Lifecourse and Intergenerational Poverty Transmissions'. World Development 31(3): 535-554.

Hickey, S. (2007) Conceptualising the Politics of Social Protection in Africa. Working Paper 4. Manchester, UK: University of Manchester, BWPI.

Holmes, R. and A. Barrientos (2009) 'The Potential Role of Cash Transfers in Addressing Childhood Poverty and Vulnerability in West and Central Africa'. Regional Thematic Report 3 for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK.

Holmes, R. and T. Braunholtz-Speight (2009) 'Strengthening Social Protection for Children in West and Central Africa'. Regional Thematic Report 1 for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK.



Holmes, R. and N. Jones (2009) 'Child-sensitive Social Protection in West and Central Africa: Opportunities and Challenges'. Forthcoming.

Holmes, R. and E. Villar (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Case Study, Equatorial Guinea'. Country case study for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK. Second draft.

Holzman, R., L. Sherburne-Benz and E. Tesliuc (2003) Social Risk Management: The World Bank's Approach to Social Protection in a Globalizing World. Washington, DC: World Bank, Social Protection Unit.

Human Rights Watch (2003) Borderline Slavery: Child Trafficking in Togo. New York: Human Rights Watch.

Human Rights Watch (2004) 'How to Fight, How to Kill: Child Soldiers in Liberia'. Human Rights Watch 16(2A): 2-4.

Human Rights Watch (2007a) Bottom of the Ladder: Exploitation and Abuse of Girl Domestic Workers in Guinea. Addressing Exploitation of Child Domestic Workers in Guinea. New York: Human Rights Watch.

Human Rights Watch (2007b) Early to War: Child Soldiers in the Chad Conflict. New York: Human Rights Watch.

Integrated Regional Information Network (2007) 'Liberia: Juvenile Justice System in Tatters', 10 September.

International Labour Organization (2001) Combating Trafficking in Children for Labour Exploitation in West and Central Africa. IPEC Synthesis Report. Geneva, Switzerland: ILO.

International Labour Organization (2006) The End of Child Labour: Within Reach? Geneva, Switzerland: ILO.

International Monetary Fund (2008) African Economic Outlook. Washington, DC: IMF.

International Programme for the Elimination of Child Labour (2006) 'Elimination of the Worst Forms Of Child Labour in Illegal Mining (Galamsey) and Commercial Sex Activities in the Wassa West District (WWDA) of Ghana'. Action Programme Document. ILO-IPEC, Geneva, Switzerland.

Jesseman, C. (2001) 'The Protection and Participation Rights of the Child Soldier'. African Human Rights Law Journal 1(1): 140-154.

Jewkes, R., J. Levin, N. Mbananga and D. Bradshaw (2002) 'Rape of Girls in South Africa'. The Lancet 359(9303): 319-320.

Jones, N. and J. Espey (2008) Increasing Visibility and Promoting Policy Action to Tackle Sexual Exploitation in and around Schools in Africa: A Briefing Paper with a Focus on West Africa. Dakar, Senegal: Plan West African Regional Office.

Jones, N. and A. Sumner (2007) Does Mixed Methods Research Matter to Understanding Childhood Well-being? Working Paper 40. Bath, UK: WeD. Jones, N. and F. Tembo (2008) Promoting Good Governance through Civil Society–Legislator Linkages: Opportunities and Challenges for Policy Engagement in Developing Country Contexts. Working Paper Series 2008. Baltimore, MD: ISTR.

Jones, N., B. Gutema, B. Tegera and T. Woldehanna (2006) Mainstreaming Children into National Poverty Strategies: A Child-Focused Analysis of Ethiopia's SDPRP (2002-2005)'. Working Paper Young Lives 22. Ottawa, Canada: IDRC.

Jones, N., M. Mukherjee and S. Galab (2007) Ripple Effects or Deliberate Intentions? Linkages Between Women's Empowerment and Childhood Poverty in Andhra Pradesh, India. UNICEF/Young Lives Social Policy Paper 002. Oxford, UK: University of Oxford.

Jones, N., K. Moore, E. Villar-Marquez, and E. Broadbent (2008a) Painful Lessons: The Politics of Preventing Sexual Violence and Bullying at School. Working Paper 295. London, UK: ODI and Plan International.

Jones, N., R. Vargas and E. Villar (2008b) 'Cash Transfers to Tackle Poverty and Vulnerability: An Analysis of Peru's Juntos Programme'. Environment and Urbanization 20(1): 255-273.

Jones, N., W. Ahadzie and D. Doh (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Opportunities and Challenges in Ghana'. Country case study for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK. Second draft.

Kellner, N. (1993) 'Under the Knife: Female Genital Mutilation as Child Abuse'. Journal of Juvenile Law: 14:118-132.

Kent, A. (2004) 'Living Life on the Edge: Examining Space and Sexualities within a Township High School in Greater Durban, in the Context of the HIV Epidemic'. Transformation: Critical Perspectives on Southern Africa 54: 59-75.

Kim, J.H. and S. Bailey (2003) 'Unsafe Schools: A Literature Review of School-Related Gender-Based Violence in Developing Countries'. USAID, Washington, DC.

Lachman, P. (1996) 'Child Protection in Africa: The Road Ahead'. Child Abuse and Neglect 20(7): 543-547.

Leach, F., F. Fiscian, E. Kadzamira, E. Lemani and P. Machakanja (2003) An Investigative Study of the Abuse of Girls in African Schools. Educational Paper 54. London, UK: DFID, Policy Division.

Machel, G. (1996) 'The Impact of Armed Conflict on Children'. Report to the UN General Assembly.

Machel, G. (2007) 'Children and Conflict in a Changing World'. 10-Year Strategic Review on the Machel Study.

MacVeigh, J. (2007) 'Stolen Futures: The Reintegration of Children Affected by Armed Conflict'. Save the Children's submission to the 10-Year Strategic Review on the Machel Study.

Marcus, R. (2006) 'Social Protection and Children – Future Research Directions'. Scoping Paper for Young Lives.



Máusse, M.A. (1999) Child Soldiers in Southern Africa Part I: The Social Reintegration of the Child Involved in Armed Conflict in Mozambique. ISS Monograph 37. Pretoria, South Africa: Halfway House.

McCallin, M. (2001) 'The Prevention of Under-Age Military Recruitment: A Review of Local and Community-based Concerns and Initiatives'. Report to the International Save the Children Alliance.

Nhundu, T.J. and A. Shumba (2001) 'The Nature and Frequency of Reported Cases of Teacher Perpetrated Child Sexual Abuse in Rural Primary Schools in Zimbabwe'. Child Abuse and Neglect 26(8): 783-791.

Nosworthy, D. and G. Gya (2008) Investing in Children's Security Workshop 2007. Children's Security in Post-Conflict Peace Building. DCAF–ISIS Europe Joint Report 2008. Geneva, Switzerland: DCAF.

O'Donnell, M. (2005) Child Protection: A Handbook for Parliamentarians. New York: UNICEF and IPU.

Oduro, A.D. and I. Ayree (2003) Investigating Chronic Poverty in West Africa: Examination of Chronic Poverty in West African Countries. Working Paper 28. Manchester, UK: University of Manchester, CPRC.

Ogunyemi, B. (2000) 'Knowledge and Perception of Child Sexual Abuse in Urban Nigeria: Some Evidence from a Community-based Project'. African Journal of Reproductive Health/La Revue Africaine de la Santé Reproductive 4(2): 44-52.

Osei-Opare, F. (2004) 'Draft National Social Protection Strategy: Ghana'. Accra, Ghana: Government of Ghana.

Pereznieto, P. and V. Diallo (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Case Study Mali'. Country case study for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK. First draft, September.

Pereznieto, P. and A. Fall (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Case Study Senegal'. Country case study for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK. Second draft, September.

Plan International (2008) Because I am a Girl: State of the World's Girls 2008: Special Focus: In the Shadow of War. London, UK: Plan International.

Plan Togo (2006) Suffering to Succeed? Violence and Abuse at Schools in Togo. Lomé, Togo: Plan Togo.

Ray, R. (2002) 'The Determinants of Child Labour and Child Schooling in Ghana'. Journal of African Economies 11(4): 561-590.

Razavi, S. (2007) The Political and Social Economy of Care in a Development Context: Conceptual Issues, Research Questions and Policy Options. Geneva, Switzerland: UNRISD.

Regional Hunger and Vulnerability Programme (2002) Lessons Learnt from Ethiopia on a Scaled-up National Social Safety Net Programme. Wahenga Brief Issue 1. Johannesburg, South Africa: RHVP.

Save the Children Sweden (2004) After the UN Study: What Next? Possible Outcomes of the UN Study on Violence against Children. Discussion Paper. Stockholm, Sweden: Save the Children Sweden.

Save the Children Sweden (2006) Call for Action: Working with Child Soldiers in West Africa. Stockholm, Sweden and London, UK: Save the Children Sweden and Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers.

Save the Children UK (2005) Reaching All: Core Principles for Working with Children Associated with Armed Groups and Forces. Guidelines for Ending Child and Youth Involvement in Armed Groups and Forces. London, UK: Save the Children UK.

Save the Children UK (2006) From Camp to Community: Liberia Study on Exploitation of Children. London, UK: Save the Children UK.

Save the Children UK (2007) Getting it Right for Children - A Practitioners' Guide to Child Rights Programming. London, UK: Save the Children UK.

Tiefenbrun, S. (2007) 'Child Soldiers, Slavery, and the Trafficking of Children'. Legal Studies Research Paper 1020341. San Diego, CA: TJSL.

Twum-Danso, A. (2003) Africa's Young Soldiers: The Co-option of Childhood. Monograph 82. Pretoria, South Africa: ISS.

United Nations (1989) Convention on the Rights of the Child. Geneva, Switzerland: UN.

United Nations (2005a) Violence against Children in West and Central Africa. Outline of the UN Report. New York: CRIN.

United Nations (2005b) 'Violence against Children: Regional Consultation West and Central Africa for United Nations Secretary-General's Study on Violence against Children'. Geneva, Switzerland: UN.

United Nations (2006) Report of the Independent Expert for the United Nations Study on Violence against Children. New York: UN General Assembly.

United Nations Children's Fund (2002) Child Trafficking in West Africa: Policy Responses. Florence, Italy: UNICEF Innocenti Centre.

United Nations Children's Fund (2005a) Early Marriage: A Harmful Traditional Practice. New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2005b) Female Genital Cutting/ Mutilation: A Statistical Exploration. New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2005c) Strengthening National Responses to Children Affected by HIV/AIDS: What is the Role of Social Welfare in Africa? New York: UNICEF.



United Nations Children's Fund (2005d) Gender Achievements and Prospects in Education. The GAP Report Part 1. New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2006a) Africa's Orphaned and Vulnerable Generations: Children Affected by AIDS (2006). New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2006b) Children in Conflict with the Law. Child Protection Information Sheet. New York: UNICEF, Child Protection Section.

United Nations Children's Fund (2006c) The State of the World's Children 2007. New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2006d) What Is Child Protection? Child Protection Information Sheet. New York: UNICEF, Child Protection Section.

United Nations Children's Fund (2007a) The State of the World's Children 2008. New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2007b) UNICEF Humanitarian Action Report: West and Central Africa in 2007. New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2008a) Child Protection Strategy. New York: UNICEF.

United Nations Children's Fund (2008b) Abus, Exploitation et Violence Sexuels a l'Encontre des Enfants a l'Ecole en Afrique de l'Ouest et du Centre. Dakar, Senegal: UNICEF WCARO.

United Nations Children's Fund et al. (2008) 'Advancing Child Sensitive Social Protection'. Joint Statement of Governments, International Organisations and Research Bodies concerned with Social Development and Child Rights. Unpublished.

United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child (2002) State Party Examination of the Republic of Congo's Initial Report on the Convention on the Rights of the Child 43 Session of the Committee on the Rights of the Child. New York: UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. United Nations Development Program Ghana (2007) Ghana Human Development Report 2007: Towards a More Inclusive Society. Accra, Ghana: UNDP Ghana.

United Nations Economic and Social Council (2005) The UNICEF Medium-term Strategic Plan, 2006-2009. Investing in Children: UNICEF Contribution to Poverty Reduction and the Millennium Summit Agenda. New York: ECOSOC.

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (2007) 'Ghana Early Childhood Care and Education (ECCE) programmes'. Country Profile prepared for the Education for All Global Monitoring Report. Paris, France: UNESCO.

United Nations Joint Programme on HIV/AIDS (2008) Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic. Geneva, Switzerland: UNAIDS.

United Nations Population Fund (2006) Moving Young: Information on Young Migrants. New York: UNFPA.

Varnava, G. (2005) Checkpoints for Schools: Towards a Non-Violent Society. London, UK: NSPCC.

Villar, E. and B. Makosso with R. Holmes, N. Jones and P. Pereznieto (2009) 'Social Protection and Children in West and Central Africa: Congo Case Study'. Country case study for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. Second draft, September. ODI, London, UK.

Walsh, C. with N. Jones (2009) 'Alternative Approaches to Social Protection for Health in West and Central Africa'. Regional Thematic Report 4 for the Study on Social Protection in West and Central Africa, commissioned by UNICEF WCARO. ODI, London, UK.

World Health Organization et al. (2008) Eliminating Female Genital Mutilation. An Interagency Statement. Geneva, Switzerland: WHO.

Yuster, A. (2008) 'Ghana DSW Institutional Assessment'. UNICEF preliminary report.

ANNEX 1. INTEGRATION OF CHILD PROTECTION ANALYSIS / STRATEGIES IN WEST AND CENTRAL AFRICAN PRSPS

	Commercial sexual exploitation	0		d the adged s.
	Children without parental control	0		d labour'. ission and nt has plk and socia
	Children in conflict with the law	0		es' (P63). Ins of chil d transmi overnme a familial i ation of c
	opeirism blid)	-		ervice st forr o-chil ng the sment
	Birth registration (absence of)	-		al social s st the worn mother-t ans' (P56) encouragi encouragi
	child combatants	-		essenti it again ion with ion with ion vith '(v) ' by '(v) 'monito
	Fostering	1		i: 'Figh i: 'Figh jirls au tected ped pe
	Children with disabilities	Ļ	P79 Objective 5: Social Advancement and Solidarity	ave equal acc ective 11, dccx (particularly cc gh schools for ç scents are pro ds of handicap n Benin and pro
	Juvenile justice	0	P97 Objective 8: Promoting the Security of Citizens, P100 Objective 9: Combating Corruption and Encouraging Ownership, PP99- 101: Human Rights	Child protection : The government has set itself the goal for 2007-2009 of ensuring that the rights of children and adolescents are respected and that they have equal access to essential social services' (P63). Child labour : Benin's employment policy encourages the 'integration of young people into economic activity' and 'efforts to combat child trafficking' (P58). Objective 11, dccxi: 'Fight against the worst forms of child labour'. Trafficking : ' equal access to essential services by (i) protecting children and adolescents against mistreatment and child trafficking' (P63). HIVAIDS orphans : 'To address this pandemic, the Government will emphasize (i) primary prevention (especially among young people), treatment and care (particularly connection with mother-to-child transmission and the management of paediatric cases, as well as support to AIDS orphans' (P59). OVC : The government has pledged to improve primary and secondary school completion, with special attention to '(viii) providing residential homes and high schools for girls and orphans' (P56). The government has pledged to promote the family unit, particularly 'the capacities of family-promoting institutions and of foster homes' (P63). Ensuring the rights of children and adolescents are protected by '(v) encouraging the familia and social reinsertion of orphans and vulnerable children' (P63). OVC : The government has pledged to improve primary and secondary school completion, with special attention to '(viii) providing residential homes and high schools for girls and orphans' (P56). The government has pledged to promote the family unit, particularly 'the capacities of family-promoting institutions and of foster homes' (P63). Ensuring the rights of children and adolescents are protected by '(v) encouraging the familia tenses of non or orphans and vulnerable children' (P63).
	School violence	0		e respe bat chi fickinç ople), i ghts o ghts o acher ' on ju
	Sexual violence	0		ents are to comh ung per oviding g the rij ng of te k study
	Street children	0		d adolesce id 'efforts: ient and ch among yo to '(viii) pr to '(viii) pr among yo s). Ensurin benchmar
	OVC	ę	P56 Para 172, P63 Para 192, P63 195 195	children an activity' ar t mistreatur (especially homes' (P6 homes' (P6 , conduct a
	eneriqio 201A /VIH	-	P 59 Para 183: HIV/AIDS Prevention	at the rights of into economic escents agains nary preventior ion, with speci s and of foster e for handicapp ng of detainees
	eoneloiv ylime7	0		ring th people id adol (i) prin omplet itution itution s traini
	Violence against children	0		009 of ensui n of young I emphasize s' (P59). y school cc moting insti stures resp support the
	D94/M94	0		007-20 gratio cting t will rphan rphan y-pror f struc tres, s
	Harmful traditional practices	0		goal for 2(s the 'inte; oy (i) prote overnmen overnmen overnmen s of famil s: thening o itation cer
	Diristitist	-	P63 Para 195: Child Protection and Development	as set itself the olicy encourage ential services h pandemic, the G vwell as support o improve prima rly 'the capaciti el children' (P65 include stren improve rehabili
	Child Iabour	2	P58, Para 178, Strengthening of Vocational Training and P92, Table dcxx, Promotion of Decent Work	Child protection : 'The government has set itself the goal for 2007-2009 of ensuring that the rights of children and adolescents are respected a Child labour : Benin's employment policy encourages the 'integration of young people into economic activity' and 'efforts to combat child labour. Trafficking : ' equal access to essential services by (i) protecting children and adolescents against mistreatment and child trafficking' (P63 HIV/AIDS orphans : 'To address this pandemic, the Government will emphasize (i) primary prevention (especially among young people), treatm management of paediatric cases, as well as support to AIDS orphans' (P59). OVC : The government has pledged to improve primary and secondary school completion, with special attention to '(viii) providing residential to promote the family unit, particularly 'the capacities of family-promoting institutions and of foster homes' (P63). Ensuring the rights of children with disabilities: Objectives sinclude strengthening of structures responsible for handicapped persons and training of teachers on th Juvenile justice: Objectives seek to improve rehabilitation centres, support the training of detainees, conduct a benchmark study on juvenile
	əsuda blidƏ	0		tion: ' Benir Benir Benir eq hans: of pa forph forph forph ice: Ot
P 2008)	noitoetorq blidD	-	P63, Para 195, Child Protection & Development	Child protect Child labour: Trafficking: ' HIV/AIDS orp management management ovC: The gov to promote th to prote th to promote the promote th to promote the promote
Benin (PRSP 2008)	Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

.. and the intergenerational social reproduction of poverty" (P16).

Vulnerable groups: Key references highlight the importance of measures to provide for vulnerable groups with special health needs, for the employment of youth who are most vulnerable to underemployment, to education that is female-friendly and to promote human rights, particularly 'the rights of special groups, such as women, children, the disabled and other vulnerable or poor groups' (P96).

_
$\widehat{\mathbf{m}}$
č
E
~
_
ŝ
<u> </u>
-
_
_
0
0
J D
Ξ
g
C

Child protection themes Child protection	Frequency 0 mentioned	Relevant	sections of	PRSP						Key Traffic	
əsuda blidƏ	0									king/l	
Child labour	0									HIV/A	
Drafficking	-	P84 Para	3.7.4 (371):	Other Social	Development	Policies &	Strategies			IDS orphans: '	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Harmful traditional practices	0									The efforts	
FGM/FGC	0									of the	
Violence against children	0									gover	
esneloiv ylime7	0									rnmen	
2014 /VIH 2014 2010	1	P84 Para	3.7.4. (371):	Other Social	Development	Policies &	Strategies			it and donors v	
0VC	3	Executive	Summary	PPxix-xx,	P77 Para 345:	Combating	Malaria			vill also be foc	
nərblirlə təərt2	7	Executive Summary Pxx Para	56, P5 Para 101, P19 Para	2.3, P82 Para 3.7.3: Urban	: Poverty Reduction Strategies,	P84 Para 3.7.4: Other Social	Development Policies &	Strategies, P156 Annex:	Implementation Matrix	Trafficking/HIV/AIDS orphans: 'The efforts of the government and donors will also be focusing on improving conditions for the special protection of children that are in particularly difficult situations. Specific measures	
sonsloiv leuxs2	0									or the s	
sonsloiv loodo Juvenile justice	0									pecia	
Children with	0									protec	
disabilities Fostering	-	P194 Annex								tion of children th	
stnøtedmos blid)	0									nat are in	
Birth registration (fo eoneed)	1	P167 Annex 33:	Poverty Reduction	Actions and	Strategies Derived	from Participatory	Consultations			particularly difficult	
Child marriage	0									situati	
Children in conflict with the law	0									ons. Specifi	
Children without parental control Commercial	0									c measures	
	0									openinge to	cabules to

Vulnerable groups: Strategies to improve services to vulnerable groups include improving health care, i.e. the Roll Back Malaria Initiative (Pxix, P7) and setting up a social development strategy (Pxx). Street children: The instigation of an Urban Development Strategy, with priority actions to correct 'social care services targeting street children' (Pxx, P82, P156) and a participatory poverty reduction strategy developed in Fostering: Programmes to provide 'supply of and access to education', including fostering child care support (Annex, Programme 1, Project 3). consultation with a range of actors including NGOs and other representative organisations (for street children, the handicapped etc.) (P19). Birth registration: 'Interviewed populations proposed ... (vi) making issuance of birth certificates automatic and mandatory' (P167). and objectives in PRSP

Cape Verde (PRSP 2005)

lsicremmercial sexual exploitation	0		are women, 14).
Children without parental control	0		Program a valids' (P3
ni nərblid conflict with the Iaw	0		groups of the ren and the in
Child marriage	0		e target ed child
Birth registration (absence of)	0		ial groups. 'th aps, abandone
stnstsdmoo blidO	0		ıerable soci srly, handica
Postering	0		as elde
Children with disabilities	0		s of the mo oups such
əəiteuj əlinəvuL	0		ie need. able gru
sonsloiv loodo2	0		n target th ed, vulner:
sonsloiv leuxs2	0		of which employe
Street children	0		e, both outh un
0AC	2	P33 Para 139: Social Protection and Fight Against Poverty, P34 Para 141-142	Vulnerable groups : The creation of a broad solidarity movement and the National Poverty Alleviation Programme, both of which target the needs of the most vulnerable social groups. 'the target groups of the Program are women, mainly those heads of households, the Union of Labour Intensive Works workers, unemployed and particularly youth unemployed, vulnerable groups such as elderly, handicaps, abandoned children and the invalids' (P34).
2014 /VIH 2014 /VIH	0		workers, ur
əənəloiv ylims7	0		ve Works
Violence against children	0		ity moveme oour Intensi
S97/R6C	0		solidar n of Lal
Harmful traditional practices	0		ion of a broad olds, the Unio
Drafficking	0		e creat. househ
Child Iabour	0		ups: Th eads of
əsuda blidƏ	0		ible gro those h
Child protection	0		Vulner a mainly t
Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

Central African Republic (Interim PRSP 2000)

leuxəs exploitation	0		
lsionamercial			
Children without parental control	0		
Children in conflict with the law	0		
Shild marriage	0		
Birth registration (absence of)	0		
stnetedmoo blidO	0		
Fostering	0		
Children with disabilities	0		
əəiîsuj əlinəvu L	0		(P39).
eoneloiv loodo2	0		hildren
esneloiv leuxe2	0		t street c
	1	P39 Annex D: Matrix of Macroeconomic and Structural Measures, 2000- 2002	Street children: Strategy 8.4, set up a database to monitor social policies, with social data including a 'study about street children' (P39)
Street children		2 S S A	ocial c
0 \ C	0		with s
SUIA /VIH 2015/0105	0		al policies,
eoneloiv ylime7	0		or soci
Violence against Children	0		e to monit
503/MDF	0		atabas
Harmful traditional practices	0		4, set up a d
Trafficking	0		tegy 8.
Child Iabour	0		en: Stra
suds blid)	0		t childr.
Child protection	0		Stree
Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

Chad (PRSP 2003)

	Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP
10007 1	noitoetord blid)	N/A	P70, Para 4.2.4.3: Social Protection	Child prote (P33). Strat Vulnerable campaigns, HIV/AIDS o the spread high-risk gr high-risk gr
	əsuda blidƏ	N/A		ection: tegies 1 e group: a reviu rphans of HIV/ roups b roups b
	Child Iabour	N/A	P70, Para 4.2.4.3: Social Protection	Children nee Children nee s: Social pro sw of family s' AIDS lead AIDS; comm ut also child al protectior
	Trafficking	N/A		eding spe his are 't tection r law and s to mary unity ba Iren from r strateg
	Harmful traditional practices	N/A		Child protection : Children needing special protection "are children who have had difficul (P33). Strategies to improve this are 'the setting up of a social protection system' (P68) Vulnerable groups : Social protection measures are to be implemented that seek to 'less campaigns, a review of family law and 'consolidation of the cooperation between the g HIV/AIDS orphans : 'AIDS leads to marginalization. Its victims become a burden on their the spread of HIV/AIDS; community based and public care for AIDS victims and orphan high-risk groups but also children from primary school onwards. Arrangements will be Child labour : Social protection strategies aim to 'a) mitigate the pernicious effects of ir
	FGM/FGC	N/A		n 'are ch of a soci to be imp n of the c s victim: c care fo ol onwa nitigate
	Violence against children	N/A		ildren who lal protectic plemented ' cooperation s become a or AIDS vict irds. Arrang the pernici
	esneloiv ylime 1	N/A		o have h on syste that see n betwe burder tims an gement: ous eff
	2019 Sushtans	N/A	PP34-35, F P69 Para 8 4.2.3.3, F P117 t Indicators 6 F	ad difficulty i em' (P68). ek to'lessen v sen the gover n on their fam d orphans is s s will be madi ects of inforr
	OVC	N/A	P33 Para 2.2: Vulnerable Social Groups, P68 Para 4.2.4: Improving the living conditions of Vulnerable Groups, P103, PP117-118	Child protection : Children needing special protection 'are children who have had difficulty adapting or being re-inserted into family or social life. They lack access to basic services and physical, moral or legal protection' (P33). Strategies to improve this are 'the setting up of a social protection system' (P68). Vulnerable groups : Social protection measures are to be implemented that seek to 'lessen vulnerability and ease the poverty of vulnerable groups'. A risk prevention strategy will be developed that focuses on outreach campaigns, a review of family law and 'consolidation of the cooperation between the government and grassroots communities aimed at increasing access to social services' (P70). HIV/AIDS orphans : 'AIDS leads to marginalization. Its victims become a burden on their families and those who die of it leave children that society has to take care of. Actions so far taken by the government aim to contain the spread of HIV/AIDS, community based and public care for AIDS victims and orphans is still rudimentary' (PP34-35). 'With regards to HIV/AIDS, actions to be taken will, in particular, address awareness campaigns for thigh-risk groups but also children from primary school onwards. Arrangements will be made for pregnant women to be systematically screened and for victims of HIV/AIDS, community based and public care for AIDS victims and or pregnant women to be systematically screened and for victims of HIV/AIDS. Community based and public care for AIDS victims and or pregnant women to be systematically screened and for victims of the treated' (P68). Child labour : Social protection strategies aim to 'a) mitigate the pernicious effects of informal mechanisms for responding to crises by discouraging the worst forms of child labour' (P70).
	Street children	N/A		erted inf e pover ommunit of it leav 35). 'Wii be syst onding t
	Sexual violence School violence	N/A N		ty of vuln ty of vuln ties aime e childre th regard ematicall o crises t
	Juvenile justice	N/A N		or social erable g d at incr n that sc s to HIV, ly scree y disco
	Children with	N/A N/A		I life. The Iroups'. A easing ac ociety has /AIDS, ac ned and fi uraging th
	disabilities Fostering	A N/A		y lack acc risk prev ccess to s s to take c tions to b tions to b nor victim:
	stnøtødmos blid)	A N/A		ess to basi ention strated ocial servici are of. Acti e taken will s of HIV to t forms of ch
	Birth registration (absence of)	N/A		c services ar tegy will be d ces' (P70). ions so far ta ions so far ta ion sated' (P ne treated' (P
	Child marriage Children in conflict with the	N/A N		nd physical, Jeveloped tl ken by the ç sar, address î 68). 70).
	law Children without parental control	N/A N/A		moral or legal nat focuses on lovernment
	lsiconmercial sexual noitstiolqxa	N/A		protection' outreach aim to contain npaigns for

Congo, Democratic Republic (PRSP 2007)	Child protection Child abuse Trafficking traditional practices practices			Family violence: The Government will (vi) protect women against violence of any kind within the family and in society generally. (P54). HIVANDE Syndpass: The Bortreomings of the social protection system in the Democratic Republic of Congo are Instrated in particular by (iii) ehildren in difficulty 10.7% of rall children are orphans (and 34% of these are outpanded by AIDS' (P43). Holistic care interventions and impact attenuation efforts will support for the footing the social protection system in the Democratic Republic of congo are Instrated in particular by (iii) ehildren in difficulty 10.7% of rall children are orphans (P23). Fars ABS of the social protection system in the Democratic Republic of congo are instructed in particular evolutions (P33). The following actions are contemplated (i) support for the complet assemption of care orositons (P31). The shortcomings of the social children (iii) answer of the social studion is statened by (iii) an ever greater number of children in difficulty, among which there are nearly 40,000 stret children (P43). The shortcomings of the social children (will) assumption of the practions of the practions and directed persons (in the directed persons (P37). Pars. 363 refers specifically to vulnerable women and children (will) assumption of the practions of the social studion in seace that who have not been then to children in difficulty, among which there are nearly 40,000 stret children for the course of the social studion in the Reputed children (will) assumption of the psychosocial, medical and health-related Jegal, and judicial concerns of victimized children and children (will assumption of the psychosocial, medical and health-related Jegal, and judicial concerns of victimized children and those horn of sexual violence (P37). The shortcoming so the social standing the social standing the fore the social standing children (will assumption of the social standing children (will assumption of thi W775+x16) (M757). The social st
(20	Violence against children Family violence	0	P54 Para 207: Strengthening the Role of Women in Development	nt will (vi) protect women inings of the social prote ic care interventions an intion of care costs for or nment's priority actions's nade to improve their so t context and 'the preca atic Republic of Congo a atic Republic of Congo a a atic Republic of Congo a it context and 'the preca are adolescent mothers; an " (viii) assumption c nobilization of communiti ollowing actions are con t them; (iii) promotion of t argeted to benefit from b vecicome preparation b hosocial support service allt' in this matrix, family oll: 'In this matrix' family food can be guarante
	2019 Substance	2	P43 Para 2.3.3.5: Social 1 Protection, PP89-90 Paras 374-378	i against violence stion system in thi dimpact attenuati be focused on vill be focused on siloeconomic cond ious of the social ious of the social ious of the social in the psychosocia es to convince the templated (i) esta education and tra education and tra for the din esta templated (i) esta education and tra dift ecoperation s, and HIV/ADS pi s, and HIV/ADS pi s, and HIV/ADS pi s, and (P122).
	OVC	4	P87 Para 3.5: Social Protection, P90 Para 4.3: Attenuate the Socioeconomic Impacts of HIV/AIDS on the Community	of any kind within the family and in society generally' (P54). Be Democratic Republic of Congo are illustrated in particular by (iii) children in difficulty 10.7% of all children are orphans (and 34% of these on efforts will target persons living with HIV/AIDS and affected persons (widows, orphans, etc)' (P89). The following actions are contemplated ble children (ii) support for the foster families of orphans and vulnerable children' (P90). four target groups, namely (i) women and vulnerable children; (ii) disabled persons' (P81). Para. 363 refers specifically to vulnerable women and titions (P81). situation is exacerbated by a pronounced increase in the number of orphans and street children' (P43). The shortcomings of the social (iii) an ever greater number of children in difficulty, among which there are nearly 40,000 street children' (P43). The shortcomings of the social (iii) an ever greater number of children in difficulty, among which there are nearly 40,000 street children' (P43). The prevention and mit to change behaviour: in respect of vulnerability factors (prostitution, falure to use condoms, early sexual relations etc.)' (P89). Dishment of a national and grassroots-based readjustment program; (iii) improvement in the economic and social standing of disabled persons, ining for the disabled; and (iv) improvements in the health and mobility situations of persons with disabilities' (P87). The granules of orphans and vulnerable children (socioeconomic support) (P90). foster families of orphans and vulnerable children support) (P90). To the disabled; and (iv) improvements in the health and mobility situations of persons with disabilities' (P87). the demobilized adult ex-combatants, child soldiers without families, education, vocational training, youth activities (including job evention services' (P60).
	Street children	2	P13 Para 17: Post-conflict Context, P43 Para 2.3.3.5	ly and in socie iongo are illus' ions living with for the foster f for the foster for the foster i (i) women anu or of children ed, legal, and j respect of vulr respect of vulr g grassroots-b liv) improveme ind vulnerable ult ex-combat amilies, direct h urban pover'
	sonsloiv lisuxs2	4	P43 Paras 2.3.3.5-2.3.3.6: Social Protection, Gender, P87 Para 3.5363, P89 Paras 4.1.376	nd within the family and in society generally' (P54). ratic Republic of Congo are illustrated in particular by (iii) children in difficulty 10.7% of all childre is will target persons living with H1V/AIDS and affected persons (widows, orphans, etc)' (P89). 'The foll- ren (ii) support for the foster families of orphans and vulnerable children' (P30). ren (iii) support for the foster families of orphans and vulnerable children' (P30). ren (iii) support for the foster families of orphans and vulnerable children' (P30). ret groups, namely (i) women and vulnerable children: (ii) disabled persons' (P87). Para. 363 refers spec 87). rets exacerbated by a pronounced increase in the number of orphans and street children' (P43). The ever greater number of children in difficulty, among which there are nearly 40,000 street children' (P43). and health-related, legal, and judicial concerns of victimized children and those born of sexual violenc inge behaviour in respect of vulnerability factors (prostitution, failure to use condoms, early sexual rela if of a national and grassroots-based readjustment program; (ii) improvement in the economic and socis the disabled; and (iv) improvements in the health and mobility situations of persons with disabilities' (P iniles of orphans and vulnerable children (socioeconomic support)' (P90). he demobilized adult ex-combatants, child soldiers' (P60). 'Reinsertion of former child soldiers. The pro direct support to families, direct support to child soldiers without families, education, vocational trainin rservices' (P60).
	School violence	0), t by (iii etted p enumble g whice atten f victir progr nomic s' (P60) onomic s' (P60) oldiers
	Juvenile justice Children with	0	P D a	chi ersons alnerat disablu h there ded to' nized c ution, f am; (ii) suppo suppo vithou withou
	səitilidesib	2	P87 Para F 3.5 363 F and 364: 4 Disabled 3 Persons	Idren in diffi (widows, ou le children' ad persons' (P43). The f hildren and ailure to use improvemer tuations of fo sertion of fo tfamilies, ei tle or no sup
	Fostering Child combatants	1 3	P90 P60 Para Para 4.3 1.2.1. 378 229- 231: DDR.	culty 10 culty 10 (P90). P87). Para. P87). Para. estreet child condoms, ti in the ect ersons wit mer child s ucation, v oort from th
	Birth registration (absence of)	0		10.7% of all children are orphans (and 34% of these are etc)' (P89). 'The following actions are contemplated: (i) ara. 363 refers specifically to vulnerable women and hildren' (P43). 'The shortcomings of the social treet children' (P43). 'The prevention and ms, early sexual relations etc.)' (P89). economic and social standing of disabled persons, and with disabilities' (P87). In a socially aim at providing n, vocational training, youth activities (including job m their family who are frequently very poor, where
	Child marriage Children in	0		en are ori llowing a cifically t s shortcor s shortcor 3). 31. arried out rried out lations et lations et al standi als youth ng, youth are frequ
	conflict with the law Children	0	P122 Anne Table Profil Pove	phans (and ctions are (o vulnerabl mings of th mings of th to improve c.)' (P89). ng of disab ng of disab activities (ently very
	without parental control Commercial	-	P122 Annex III, Table 22: Profile of Urban Poverty	34% of thes; ontemplate e women an e women an e social e social incluelihoc led persons, aim at provi including jot poor, where
	sexual exploitation	0		d: (i) d: (i) dd and ding

Congo, Republic (PRSP 2004 – Interim Report)

Street children	-	Para 2.2.2.1.3: Para 2.2.2.1.3: Para 3.3.4: Social Para 3.3.4: Social Para 8: Employment Para 11 Para 11
0.40	1	tegic Poc tegic Poc We
2014 /VIH 2014 /VIH	-	P58 Table 11: Strateg Pillar 5
901910iv ylims7 PIDS	0	PI 1:
Family violence	0	
children Family violence	0	
	0	
SQIA \VIH	1	P58 Table 11: Strateg Pillar 5
orphans	1	ole tegic
040	-	P.11 Para 2.2.2.1.3: Poor Social Covera and Para 3.3.4: Soc Welfare & Employn
nərblirlə təərt S	က	T C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
esneloiv leuxe 2	-	P18 Para 2.3.3: Security and Peace, PP101- 102 e
sonsloiv loodo 2	-	3.3: Id 01-
Juvenile justice	0	
dtiw nərblidƏ səitilidəsib	-	P11 Para 2.2.2.1.3: Poor Social Coverage, P51
Fostering Child combatants	0	
	-	
Birth registration (absence of)	0	
Child marriage Children in	0	
conflict with the law Children without	0	
parental control Commercial sexual	0 0	

OVC: 'The various structural adjustment programs with their unmitigated social costs, the armed conflicts ..., HIV/AIDS, precarious living conditions ... have made a large segment of the Congolese population vulnerable. The general objective is to improve significantly the conditions and standard of living populations by a quality social welfare scheme. Within this scheme, girl-mothers, ex-combatants, etc. will be provided for (P11). and objectives screening tests, psycho-social care, etc. (P58). in PRSP OVC: 'The various structural adjustment proora

Children with disabilities: 'The KAP9 survey on child care attests that 87.1% of respondents acknowledge that the management of disabled children is handled by the family and 77.4% approved of this practice for orphans and abandoned children' (P11).

Street children/child soldiers: The Congo is emerging from a long decade of socio-political crisis and armed conflict that have caused a variety of social ills, such as street children, child soldiers, teenage mothers ... The situation has resulted in a clear increase in the number of persons requiring special protective measures' (P11). For priority actions and expenditure in years 2003-2007 see Table 19.

Sexual violence: 'The notion of security is multidimensional ... With regards to security the major problems identified are the following ... (iii) upsurge in sexual violence' (P18).

Gambia (PRSP 2007)

Commercial sexual exploitation	0		omen and rtality rates' against HIV/ olence further
thildren without parental control	0		rps are we y and mor otection a based vio
Children in conflict with the law	0		Inerable grou erial morbidit iate social pr and gender-
90sirrem blid)	2	PP104-105 Para 7.1.3: Women's Empowerment, Situational Analysis	OUC: 'Nutrition is a Millennium Development Goal that has largely already been met as measured by children's weight. There are however still some nutritional problems The most vulnerable groups are women and children – under five years of age Anaemia, due to iron deficiency, is also very common among women, especially during pregnancy and is a major contributing factor to the high material morbidity and mortality rates' (P111). Sexual violence: The Gender Action Plan suggests that there is inadequate capacity for law enforcement agents to protect and manage gender-based violence and that there is inadequate social protection against HIV/AIDS, sexual harassment and abuse. Suggested strategies are training law enforcement agencies and creating awareness of women's rights (P153). Child marriage: 'Investing in women's economic empowerment would contribute immensely to poverty reduction Women's access to health services is still limited, early marriage and gender-based violence further chaltenee and gender-based violence further and gender-based violence further and gender-based violence is and contribute immensely to poverty reduction Women's access to health services is still limited, early marriage and gender-based violence further chaltenee to women and girls' (P104).
Birth registration (absence of)	0		nutritional pro ir contributing f ed violence an). ervices is still
stnøtedmoo blid)	0		still some l is a majc ander-bas hts (P153 o health s
Postering	0		wever ncy and nage ge en's rig
Children with disabilities	0		ere are ho ng pregnar st and mar s of wome omen's ac
Juvenile justice	0		ht. The y durin protec arenes n W
School violence	0		's weig peciall ents to ng aw ductio
esneloiv leuxe2	1	P153: Gender Action Plan	OVC: 'Nutrition is a Millennium Development Goal that has largely already been met as measured by children's weight. There are however still some children – under five years of age Anaemia, due to iron deficiency, is also very common among women, especially during pregnancy and is a major (P111). Sexual violence: The Gender Action Plan suggests that there is inadequate capacity for law enforcement agents to protect and manage gender-base AIDS, sexual harassment and abuse. Suggested strategies are training law enforcement agencies and creating awareness of women's rights (P153) Child marriage: 'Investing in women's economic empowerment would contribute immensely to poverty reduction Women's access to health schellenge the advancement of women and girls' (P104).
Street children	0		measu on am r law e nt ager mense
0VC	1	P111 Para 7.4: Nutrition	en met as very comm capacity fo enforcemer ntribute im
znshqro 201A \VIH	0		already be icy, is also adequate inning law c . would co
Family violence	0		largely leficier re is ir are tra nent
Violence against children	0		Il that has Le to iron d sts that the strategies empowerr (P104).
FGM/FGC	0		ent Go emia, d sugge gested nomic girls'
Harmful traditional practices	0		OVC: 'Nutrition is a Millennium Development Goal that has largely already been m children – under five years of age Anaemia, due to iron deficiency, is also very (P111). Sexual violence: The Gender Action Plan suggests that there is inadequate capa AIDS, sexual harassment and abuse. Suggested strategies are training law enfor Child marriage : 'Investing in women's economic empowerment would contribu challenge the advancement of women and girls' (P104).
Trafficking	0		lillennii years o Gende nent an sting in ement
Child Iabour	0		n is a N ler five ce: The narassm a: 'Inve: advanc
esuds blid)	0		Vutritio En – und V iolen Sexual P arriag Ige the
Child protection	0		OVC: ' childre (P111). Sexual AIDS, : Child n challer
Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

62 CHILD PROTECTION AND SOCIAL PROTECTION SYNERGIE	
--	--

Côte d'Ivo	ire (P	RSP	20	Côte d'Ivoire (PRSP 2002 – Interim Report)	lort)															-	-	
child protection themes	Child protection	əsuda blidƏ	Child labour	Trafficking	Harmful traditional practices	CON/FGC	Violence against children	esneloiv ylims7	VIH /VIH snahor	0VC	Street children	əənəloiv lauxə2	soneloiv loodo2	Juvenile justice	Children with disabilities	Fostering	Child combatants	Birth registration (absence of)	Child marriage Children in conflict with the	law Children without	parental control Commercial	sexual exploitation
Frequency mentioned	0	0	0	-	0	0	0		0	t-	က	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 0	0	0	0
Relevant sections of PRSP				P72 Para II.4.2.9: Child Welfare and youth Employment Policy				P72 Para: Women in Development		PP66-67 Para II.4.2: Social Sectors and Basic Infrastructure, P73 Para II.4.2.10: Social Protection and Coverage of Vulnerable Groups	P29 Para 1.1.2.3: Other Causes, P72 Para II.4.2.9: Child Welfare and Youth Employment Policy, P73 Para II.4.2.10: Social Protection and Coverage of Vulnerable Groups	P72 Para: Women in Development										
Key references and objectives in PRSP	Traff ensla Fami right OVC: dispa vulne	Trafficking: The go enslavement' (P72) Family violence: TF rights within marris oVC: The developm disparities, includir disparities, includir vulnerable groups v insertion and reintt	ng: T nent' olen dev is, in e grd and	Irafficking: The government will establish a framework that seeks to achieve ch enslavement' (<i>P</i> 72). Eamily violence: The government aims to provide women with 'access to financi rights within marriage and their right to work' and 'combating sexual assault and OVC: The development of the social sectors will relate to the objective of ensurridisparities, including emphasis on ' (iv) social protection and coverage of vuln vulnerable groups will include ' (ii) intensifying the actions of information, edu insertion and reintegration program for street children, orphans and babies in fail	l establish nt aims to f right to wc cial sector n' (iv) : (ii) inter am for str	n a fra provic ork' a rs will rs will rs vill rs vill rs ocia rs ocia	imeworl de wom ind 'com I relate 1 I protec ng the a hildren,	c that seeks to en with 'access bating sexual i to the objective tion and cover ctions of inforr orphans and b	achieve s to fina assault o f ens age of v nation, abies ir	a child welfare objectives by ' a child welfare objectives by ' and family violence, and bad t uring equitable access to basi vulnerable groups (women, ch education and communication n families (vii) the promotio	Trafficking: The government will establish a framework that seeks to achieve child welfare objectives by ' (ii) providing training for social workers and NGO staff (iv) resolutely combating child trafficking and enslavement' (P72). Family violence : The government aims to provide women with 'access to financial resources so as to increase their independence and self-sufficiency', while strategies include protecting women's rights 'particularly their rights within marriage and their right to work' and 'combating sexual assault and family violence, and bad treatments, notably affecting young girls in the role as housekeeper '(P72). OVC : The development of the social sectors will relate to the objective of ensuring equitable access to basic social services and to decent living conditions, with a view to reducing regional and local inequalities and disparities, including emphasis on ' (iv) social protection and coverage of vulnerable groups (women, children, handicapped people, elderly), notably the poorest' (PP66-67). Strategies to improve the position of vulnerable groups (women, children, and for the training and setting up of trained young over 18 (iv) the setting up of an vulnerable groups will include ' (iii) intensifying the actions of information, education and communication (iii) the creation of a fund for the training and setting up of trained young over 18 (iv) the setting up of an insertion program for street children, orphans and babies in families (vii) the promotion and development of community activities centers for childrood' (P73).	al workers and F-sufficiency', v ung girls in the living conditior erly), notably th ir the training a y activities cer	NGO vhile : role ? ns, wi ne poo nd se nters 1	staff strate as hou ith a v orest 'tting for ch	f (i) egies uuseke view t view t view t view t up of up of nildho	v) res inclu eeper to red 66-67 f train od' ((solutely ade prot r' (P72). ducing r 7). Strati ned your (P73).	combating c tecting wome egional and l egies to impi ng over 18	child traf en's righ local ine rove the (iv) the	ficking ar ts 'particu qualities a position o setting up	id ilarly th and of an	

Special emphasis will be placed on girls' issues. Steps to be taken include ... (d) strengthening legal tools to protect girls from sexual harassment, rape and corruption of minors; (e) appointing social workers to all school institutions, particularly schools for girls' (P72). Sexual violence: Strategies and measures to improve the position of women will include (... (f) combating sexual assault and family violence, and bad treatments, notably affecting young girls in their role as housekeeper. insertion and reintegration program for street children, orphans and babies in families' (P73).

government will: (i) continue to raise public awareness concerning the issue of street children ... ' (P72). Strategies to improve the difficult situation of the poor and vulnerable groups will include ' ... (iv) the setting up of a

Street children: Other causes to be addressed are 'mismanagement of the family environment, degradation of the way of life ... and the phenomenon of street children' (P29). 'To achieve the child welfare objectives, the

practices FGM/FGC violence against children Family violence	2 0 0	PP136-7, P142 VII: Women's Empowerment Framework	Cold protection(all dates Prior) transmission and indicent scaling and the set of the
OVC orphans HIV/ AIDS	2 3	P49: Reduce P54 F the Impact Para F of HIV/ AIDS-related Integ. F Vulnerability, Child o P127 F P127 F	In to 'child protection issues including special programmes to eliminate and children in conflict with the law '(P54). The Framework IV to lum and puberty)', which require policies that 'protect children from direct a requisite skills, thus making them vulnerable in their livelihoods toe ex- requisite skills, thus making them vulnerable in their livelihoods toe ex- repole with disabilities' (P44). Priority attention in child development v poloitation of children and streetism '(P54). The Framework VII – Lij of child labour in the shortest possible time' by ensuring that state and ion issues including special programmes to eliminate the worst forms with the law Priority attention will also be given to enact the Disabili of nissues including special programmes to eliminate the worst forms with the law Priority attention will also be given to enact the Disabili on issues including special programmes to eliminate the worst forms with the law Priority attention will also be given to enact the Disabili of a al ack of enforcement and suggests that policies seek to 'eliminate cl the neubling environment for victims of violence to access help, but in a stated by HIV/AIDS; ensure safety of orphans and vulnerable children '(F ted by HIV/AIDS; ensure safety of orphans and vulnerable children '(F the law '(P54). Strategies to provide for OVC include counselling se strime a decloated Cabinet-level ministry to look after women and child of rough in Ghana's principle cities' (PPvii-viii). The Review of the GPRS Frameworks VII and IV demonstrate future strategies for tackling stree the law '(P54). Strategies to provide for OVC include counselling se strime a dedicated Cabinet-level ministry to look after women and child of rough in Ghana's principle cities' (PPvii-viii). The Review of the GPRS Frameworks VII and IV demonstrate future strategies for tackling stree strime a dedicated Cabinet-level ministry to look after wore the duration are a sities and above who never went to school or who drop out o
Street children Sexual violence	7 0	PPuii-viii Preface, PP3-4 Review of PRSP1, P121, P121, P136	ncluding special he law (1954) olicies that 'prot hem vulnerable o out of primary s - Priority attenti eetism (1954) programmes to el tion will also be g uggests that pol uggests that pol uggests that pol uggests that pol dasfety nets for no victims of viole et of or phans a det of or olv ve provide for Olv ve olv ve provide for Olv ve provide f
eoneloiv loodo 2	0		I program I program ect chilk in their I school an in chil in the Fr. y ensuri- liminate given to given to incies set h to trac noce to a no vulna- ince to a no vulna- ince to a the vulna- rategies agencie: s thus chool or pulation pulatio
əsitsuj əlinəvu l	2	PP136-137: Framework on Rights and Entitlements	mmes to eliminat amework IV to Im dren from direct a vivelihoods toe ex and junior second: ild development, amework VII – Li ng that state and the worst forms enact the Disabil ek to 'eliminate cl the worst forms of the vorst forms of the vorst forms er of children ind the counselling se woren and child view of the GPRS for tackling stree pace of adoption s', by increasing and rightem vu vivo drop out of n management m
Children with disabilities	2	P 117 Appendix 11B, P44 4.3.2: Training and Skills	e the worst for prove Access and indirect phy cploitation inclu- ary school; tho will be given to fe Cycle Relate I non-state age of child labour Tra hild trafficking anore and hum tensifying sen trafficking sen abuse and hum tensifying sen trafficking and abuse and hum tensifying sen abuse and hum tervices, a legal labour and ch abuse ary alloo traften inclu pation in educa pation in educa pation in educa pation in educa pation in educa pation in educa the aim is to ach
Fostering Child combatants	0		ms of cl to Right visical au uding thu ding thu d to Vul ncies pi and chi fficking and app and app and app and app and app and app and app and app and app intraffi firamew framew ding dev ding dev dev ding dev dev dev dev dev dev dev dev dev dev
Birth registration (absence of)	m	Pxxwii Preface, P50 Para 4.5: Population Management, P51: Promote Compulsory and Universal Birth Registration	ild labour and child s and Entitlements a worst forms of ch nave completed jur otection issues inc nerability and Exclu- ovide adequate suj d trafficking, child and Domestic Viole ly the standards ar torokosi ices (FGM, trokosi ices (FGM, tr
Child marriage Children in	-	P49: Reduce the Impact of HIV/ AIDS-related Vulnerability	Iprotection issues including special programmes to eliminate the worst forms of child labour and child rafitcking, child abus, commercial sex an in conflict writin require policies that 'protect hildren from direct physical and emotional harm' whereby the strategy is to conduct 'reasach to skills, thus making them vulnerable in their 'livelhoods the exploration including the worst forms of child abour. Groups of yong people requiring school or who drop out of primary school and junor secondary school, those who have completed junor and serior secondary school but are this disabilities (F44, F) Priority attention in children from will be given to 'child abour, and child abour. Groups of to minary school and junor secondary school those who have completed junor and serior secondary school but are this disabilities (F44, F) Priority attention in child abour and child tafficking, child abous, commercial sex asshool or who drop out of primary school and junor secondary school, those who have completed junor and serior secondary school but are to children and streetism (P54). The Framework VII – Lite Cycle Related to Vulnerability and Exclusion – emphasises the need to tackle child or children and streetism (P54). The Framework VII – Women's Empowerment of children and streetism and suggests that policies seek to 'child abour and child abour. (PP 136-131). The Framework IV to Improve 'enforcement and suggests that policies seek to 'child abour and child abour, condenercial sex enforcement and suggests that policies seek to 'child abour and child abour and codes to children mut with strategy is to conduct 'research to track cases on child abour and child abour. (PP 136-131). The Framework IV to Improve 'enforcement and suggests that policies seek to 'child abour and child abour, code accurate the stand of the strategy is to conduct 'research abour and child abour and child abour. Accessing of the 'PF34. The Framework IVII – Women's Empowen's Empowen's Empowen's Empowen's Empowen's endorcement and 'violence t
conflict with the law Children without parental control	2 0	P54 Para 4.8.1: Integ. Child Devt	*, commercial s "Increased abuut ang people requiry school but an mes to eliminat mes to eliminat need to tackle of children exploitation of amework IV to amework IV to amework IV to anework IV to anework IV to amework IV
Commercial sexual exploitation	-		ex se of search to search to e the child (P112). children improve tthe legal ich require erment ing of the shan ed shan helter for the ler for the strat ed the strat the legal

Guinea-Bissau (PRSP 2007)	ssau	(PRSP	2007	_																				
Child protection themes	Child protection	əsuda blidƏ	Child labour	Trafficking	Harmful traditional practices	J27/M27	Violence against children	Family violence	VIH AIDS SUBHANS		0 \ C	Street children	Sexual violence	sonsioi violence	Juvenile justice Children with	titites Fostering	Child combatants		Birth registration (absence of)	Shild marriage		ni nərblid conflict with the Iaw	thildren without parental control	lsionamercial sexual exploitation
Frequency mentioned	0	0	-	0	0	0	0	0		4	2	2	0	0	0	-	0	0	0		2	0	0	0
Relevant sections of PRSP			P42 Para 5.4						P19: H PP26- Strate Nutriti	P19: Health and Poverty, PP26-27: Operational Strategies, P40: Health and Nutrition, P85					PP3 Educ Trair	P P39-40: Education and Training				PP 26- Strate Plans	PP26-27: Operational Strategies and Action Plans			
Key references and objectives in PRSP	Child elimi HIV/I HIV/I Pers inter (P40) Strea elimi child appri child that l	Child labour: 'Improve th eliminate the worst types eliminate the worst types persons who must care f intensification of the figh (P40). 'Vulnerable group Street children: 'Improve eliminate the worst types children with disabilitie: appropriately' (P739-40) Child marriage: 'The four that keep them in their st working with women, str	r: 'Impu ne wors rphans no must no noft ne rable ne wors th disa ny '(PP age: 'Tl em in t	rove th strype strype t care t care b group mprovi mprovi strype bilitie 39-40) he fou he fou their st	Child labour: 'Improve the living condition eliminate the worst types of labour' (P42) HIV/AIDS orphans/vulnerable children : T persons who must care for their small chi intensification of the fight against HIV/AII intensification of the fight against HIV/AII (P40). 'Vulnerable groups also belong to Street children : 'Improve the living condi eliminate the worst types of labour' (P42) Child marriage : 'The fourth pillar aims at that keep them in their state: illiteracy, law working with women, street children, the	ditions (P42). een: Tha ull child V/AIDS ig to sp ig to sp ig to sp ion and s at im ', lack ', the di	of vulne conseq ren with S/STDS, I clecific so necific so na of vul 1 Training 1 proving 1 of profes isabled, t	rable luence their malari ocial co cial co linerab 1, 'the the liv the eld the eld	groups. es of poc meager ia and tu ategorie ole group follow s follow s follow s follow s follow s	Child labour: 'Improve the living conditions of vulnerable groups. The program to assist children will have the following priorities: (iii) strengthen intervention programs for street children and working children intervention programs for street children and working children and working children will have the worst types of labour' (P42). HIVAIDS orphans/vulnerable children : The consequences of poor health and poverty are 'impoverishment of the persons afflicted and of their families , and an increase in AIDS orphans: an additional burden on elderly persons who must care for their small children with their mager resource the populations are already so poor that they cannot bear the cost of famines and other explosives), youth, war veterans and the elderly (PP31-42). Street children : 'Improve the living conditions of vulnerable groups also belong to specific social categories such as children will have the following priorities: (iii) strengthen intervention programs for street children and working children and elliminate the worst types of labour' (P42). Street children : 'Improve the living conditions of vulnerable groups. The program to assist children will have the following priorities: (iii) strengthen intervention programs for street children and working children and elliminate the worst types of labour' (P42). Street children with disabilities: In Education and Training, 'the follow strategic programs are indicated for improving equity (IV) giving children with minor handicaps the operation of street children and working children and elliminate the worst types of labour' (P42). Street children working children with minor handicaps the opportunity to go to school and be treated appropriately' (P739-40). Child marriage : 'The fourth pillare nime arisenge: The fourth pillar aims at improving the living conditions of vulnerable groups. Specific actions on behalf of women, particularly heads of h	hildre e 'impu tions a ternati nen, th nen, th ren, th ndicat nups. S 'P26-2	n will overis overis ional i ne har iren w iren w iren (7). Th	have t shmen eady s nitiati nitiati nitiati nitiati inhav inhav inprc ic acti ic acti e fram	the foll tof the so pool ves su ves su ped (e re the f re the f ons on rework	lowing pri e persons r that they tch as the sspecially following quity (ij quity (ik s on PP8;	orities: (iii) afflicted and / cannot bear t National AIDS victims of land priorities: (iv) giving chilc iv) giving chilc iv 2-85 provide tl	stren of the the co S Stra dmine iii) str iii) str iren w dren w tren w	gthen in ir familie is tof car tegic Pla tegic Pla tegichen engthen ith mino vith mino vith mino sincial pla	tervention ing for the ing for the ind, which her explos intervent intervent r handica of househ of so so so	n progra increas air loved air loved tion proç ps the ol ps the ol olds, als	assist children will have the following priorities: (iii) strengthen intervention programs for street children and working children and verty are 'impoverishment of the persons afflicted and of their families , and an increase in AIDS orphans: an additional burden on elderly populations are already so poor that they cannot bear the cost of caring for their loved ones or for children orphaned by AIDS' (P19). 'The art of international initiatives such as the National AIDS Strategic Plan', which will focus on ' '(iv) the provision of care for AIDS orphan ren, women, the handicapped (especially victims of landmines and other explosives), youth, war veterans and the elderly' (PP41-42). to assist children will have the following priorities: (iii) strengthen intervention programs for street children and working children and ms are indicated for improving equity (iv) giving children with minor handicaps the opportunity to go to school and be treated able groups. Specific actions on behalf of women, particularly heads of households, also merit special consideration to address the cause '(PP26-27). The frameworks on PP82-85 provide the financial pledges to social development including financing for programmes	n and workin n additional orphaned by ovision of car or car or car dren and wo ichool and be ichool and be sideration to financing fo	ng children burden on / AIDS' (P1 Iy' (PP41-4 rking child rking child address th address th	and elderly 9). 'The orphans' 2). en and en and res res res res
Guinea (PRSP 2008)	RSP 2	008)																						
Child protection themes	Child protection	əsuda blidƏ	Child Iabour	Trafficking	Harmful traditional practices	1037/M97	tsnisgs against	children children	Family violence	2014/VIH 2014 Sinships		OVC	Street children	ecceloiv leuxe2	sonsloiv loodo2			Juvenile justice	Children with disabilities Fostering	child combatants	Birth registration (absence of) Child marriage	children in conflict with the NaW	Children without parental control	Commercial sexual exploitation
Frequency mentioned	0	0	0	0	0	1		0	0	2		0	0	0		2		0	1 0	0	0 0	0	0	0
Relevant sections of PRSP						P111 Para A, A.4	Para			P114 Box 5.2: Objectives of the Fight against HIV/AIDS	of)S			1440	P19 Para 1. Access to E Action on E Content	P19 Para 1.3: Poverty and Access to Education, P107: Action on Educational Content	-12							
Key references	FGM: HIV/A	To fact	e the c phans :	The N	ige of materr lational Stra	teaic F	bidity the	e heal rk 200	Ith polic) 18-2010 v	FGM: To face the challenge of maternal morbidity the health policy will focus on: (iii) th. HVVAIDS ornhams: The National Strateolic Framework 2008-2010 will focus on 'adeouate a	ne figh: and co	t agail more	nst se. hensiv	xual m	a manager	(iii) the fight against sexual mutilations of girls' (P111). aguate and comprehensive case management of person). Tivil st	na with F	IIV/AIDS	and pers	(iii) the fight against sexual mutilations of girls' (P111). equate and comprehensive case management of persons living with HIV/AIDS and persons affected. in particular orphans and vulnerable	ticular orphs	uv pus and	nerable
and objectives in PRSP	child Scho	children' (P114) School violenc	114). ∋nce: T	here a	ire six main r	eason	s provide	ed for l	lack of s	children' (P114). School violence: There are six main reasons provided for lack of satisfaction in the education sector, of which '(v) violence in the school environment and (vi) the lack of discipline' are two (P19)	tion se	ector,	of whi	ich '(v)) violence	in the school	enviro	unment a	nd (vi) the	a lack of	discipline' are two (P19).		
	Child	ren wit	th disa	bilitie	s: 'In terms u	of incre	eased ac	cess:	(IIIA) ····	Children with disabilities: Th terms of increased access: (vii) prepare intrastructures for children with special educational needs (blind, deaf-mute and physically disabled) [*] (P106)	tor cr	nidrer	WITH L	specié	al educativ	onal needs (b)	ind, av	sat-mute	and phys	sically di	sabled)' (P106).			

children' (P114). School violence: There are six main reasons provided for lack of satisfaction in the education sector, of which '(v) violence in the school environment and (vi) the lack of discipline' are two (P19). Children with disabilities: 'In terms of increased access: '... (vii) prepare infrastructures for children with special educational needs (blind, deaf-mute and physically disabled)' (P106).

Liberia (Interim PRSP 2007)

Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP
noitostord blid)	N/A	PP72-73: Strengthening Youth Programmes and Policies	Child protection: 'At least 10% of the CRC recommendations implemented and preparation of 2008 state party report initiated' (P72). 'Commence preparation of Liberia's response to CRC committee recommendations and report for 2008' (P73). for 2008' (P73). Juvenile justice: 'Four facilities for youth offenders (three male and one female) and four facilities for people with disabilities rebuilt' (P83). Juvenile justice: 'Four facilities for youth offenders (three male and one female) and four facilities for people with disabilities rebuilt' (P83). Juvenile justice: 'Four facilities for youths of the representation facilities and access for girls, and for improving the labour opportunities/services for youths but there are few explicit references to the above protection issues.
əsuda blidƏ	N/A		ast 10% facilitie: t makes
Child Iabour	N/A		of the C s for you referenc
Trafficking	N/A		RC reco. th offen te to imp
Harmful traditional practices	N/A		mmendations i Iders (three me proving educati
J94/M94	N/A		mplemer ale and or ion facili
Violence against children	N/A		nted and p ne female, ties and a
Family violence	N/A		reparati) and fou ccess fo
SUIA /VIH 21/0	N/A I		on of 2008 s r facilities fu r girls, and f
Street children	N/A I		state pa or peop or impro
Sexual violence	N/A N		rty repor le with d oving the
School violence	N/A N/A		t initiate isabilitie labour c
əəiteuj əlinəvu l	A N/A	P83 Objective 2	d' (P72). 'Com s rebuilt' (P83 ppportunities/
Children with disabilities	N/A		mence pre;). services foi
Postering	N/A		paration r youths
Child combatants	N/A		of Liberia': but there a
Birth registration (absence of)	N/A		s response to re few explici
Child marriage	N/A		CRC com t referen
Children in conflict with the law	N/A		mittee recon ces to the ab
tuottiw nəthout parental control	N/A		imendations ove protecti
Commercial sexual noitation	N/A		and report on issues.

Mali (PRSP 2008)

	noitstiolqx9			ting led
	Commercial sexual	0		combai intend ' (P22). o need
	Children without parental control	0		ramme for s measures t situations children wh
	children in conflict with the law	0		ational Prog ns, as well a en in difficul ns' (P53). srooms for c
	opsirısm blidƏ	0		had a N orst form or childr situatio 200 clas
	Birth registration (absence of)	0		06, Mali has one of the w ind school f n in difficult up to about
	stnøtedmos blid)	0). 'Since 200 entified as o dical care a and childre ne fitting of
	Postering	0		t' (P33 ions ide ing me vomen r and th
	Children with disabilities	1	PP51-52 Para. 8.12.2: Education	developmen iildren in acti (ell as provid d people v ms each yea
	Juvenile justice	0		iinable nt of ch s, as w inly olc assroo
	sonsloiv loodo 2	0		d susta lvemer ctivitie are ma 200 cla
	sonsloiv leuxs2	0		ous and ne invo ating a These about
	Street children	0		rmonic vent th genera ation. 7 tion of
	٥٨c	ç	P22 Para 4.1.3: Human Resource Development, P53 Para 8.12.2: Health and Social Development, P79: Indicators	Child labour: 'The fight against HIV/AIDS and the worst forms of child labour are conditions for equitable, harmonious and sustainable development' (P33). 'Since 2006, Mali has had a National Programme for combating the worst forms of child labour. The programme which includes the 2006-2010 period, includes measures to prevent the involvement of children in actions identified as one of the worst forms, as well as measures intended to withdraw, protect and ensure the socio-economic reintegration of children' (P33). OVC: 'Significant initiatives have been taken for underprivileged persons, in particular the financing of income-generating activities, as well as providing medical care and school for children in difficult situations' (P22). In terms of health and social development, 'effective management of persons, in particular the financing of income-generating activities, as well as providing medical care and school for children in difficult situations' (P23). In terms of health and social development , 'effective management of persons, in particular the financing of income-generating activities, as well as providing medical care and school for children in difficult situations' (P23). In terms of health and social development, 'effective management of persons in difficult situation. These are mainly old people women and children in difficult situations' (P53). Children with disabilities: Education Sector Investment Programme will support in particular '(ii) the rehabilitation of about 200 classrooms each year and the fitting of up to about 200 classrooms for children who need social education' (P51-52).
	SUBANNA SUBANN	0		ur are 010 peri ren' (P3 in partic and soci upport ir
	esneloiv ylime7	0		ild labc 2006-2 of child rsons, rsons, berson e will s
	Violence against children	0		rms of chi udes the egration lleged pe iment of pr rogramm
	J94/M94	0		orst fo ch incl c reint lerpriv nanage nent P
	Harmful traditional practices	0		DS and the w ogramme whi ocio-economi taken for unc tit, 'effective r Sector Invest
	Trafficking	0		HIV/AI The pr e the s e been opmer sation \$
	Child Iabour	m	P33 Para 6.3: Strengthening of the Social Sector	Child labour: 'The fight against HIV/AIDS and the worst forms of child labour are c the worst forms of child labour. The programme which includes the 2006-2010 period to withdraw, protect and ensure the socio-economic reintegration of children' (P33). OVC: 'Significant initiatives have been taken for underprivileged persons, in particult terms of health and social development, 'effective management of person and social Children with disabilities: Education Sector Investment Programme will support in p special education' (PP51-52).
6	əsuds blidƏ	0		labour orst fo thdraw 'Signifi of hea ren wit
	Child protection	0		Child the w to wit to wit OVC: terms terms child
	child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

Mauritania (PRSP 2007	Child protection themes Child protection	Frequency 3 mentioned	Relevant P106: sections of Children, PRSP P153.3.9. Children	KeyChild protection: 'The for referencesandTrafficking: 'In the wake objectivesIn PRSP(PP50-51).in PRSPViolence against childre numbers are hard to esti numbers are hard to esti numbers are hard to esti numbers are branch to esti numbers are hard to esti nuice a structure and vulnerable g
P 20			, ng 9.	erote king: 51). 51). Farge farge g in t able g in t an wi e law
(20)	Child abuse	0		ction: ('In th gainst rphan ting r rphan d vuln d vuln group group group the jus stice: the jus
	Child Iabour	0		The newal newal to the second
	Drafficking	1	PP50- 51: The Rule of Law	focus is or te of legal term/street timate are ticators in i ents a key a groups h e disabled, e 200,1 the to 200,1 the system for iss: Educa iss Educa iss feduca is of educ?
	Harmful traditional practices	0		implementi and instituti children : 'V children : 'V more expo he PRSP me component component ave access children at children at children at fion develop tion 'comb ln the educ
	COM/FGC	0		ng the indication of the officiation of the officiant is the indication of the indic
	tsniaga sanaloiV shildren	-	P49 2.3: Cross- cutting Issues in the PRSP	Child protection: 'The focus is on implementing the conventions dans le domaine d (P106). Trafficking: 'In the wake of legal and institutional reforms to anchor the rule of law (P50-51). Violence against children/street children: 'Whilst health and education indicators numbers are hard to estimate are more exposed to various forms of violence, explo HIV/AIDS orphans: Indicators in the PRSP measure HIV/AIDS prevalence, prevalen OC: 'Targeting represents a key component of project design the targeting of th children and vulnerable groups have access to efficient, sustainable, and suitably culnerable groups – the disabled, children at risk – and to offer them an environ OVC: 'Targeting in the justice system for minors and (ii) speeding up the process of harmon Children with disabilities: Education development needs to focus on handicapped Children with disabilities: Education, 'combat all factors that are disincentives to: Children in conflict with the law: In the educational area, the emphasis is on signifi with the law, etc.)' (P106).
	eoneloiv ylime7	0		ins le in the r action f viole alence he tarr her a pppi han appi isince rasis i:
	eneiqio 201A /VIH	-	P133: Priority Objectives and Indicators	domaine de l rule of law m indicators hr ance, exploits 9, prevalence geting of the d suitably ad: an environme roved (49) an roicapped ch entives to stu s on significa
	000	9	P97 Para P 5.5: Targeted C Poverty c Reduction Is Programmes P	Child protection: The focus is on implementing the conventions dans le domaine de l'enfance and establishing a legal framework that is in harmony with international legislation and promotes civic participation of youth ' (P106). Trafficting: In the wake of legal and institutional reforms to anchor the rule of law more solidly, the protection of human rights has been reinforced through (ii) adoption of a law banning human trafficking in all its forms' (P50-51). Trafficting: The more exposed to various forms of violence, exploitation, discrimination and buse (P49). Explore against children/street children: Whils thealth and aducation indicators have improved signific antly since 2000, the situation is still of concern on several scores: (iii) street children and young begars, whose numbers are hard to estimate are more exposed to various forms of violence, exploitation, discrimination and buse (P49). HIVAIDS orphans: Indicators in the PRSP measure HIV/AIDS prevalence, prevalence, prevalence among women ages 15-24 and the number of AIDS orphans. HIVAIDS orphans: Indicators in the PRSP measure HIV/AIDS prevalence, prevalence, prevalence, prevalence, prevalence, prevalence, or whose numbers are hard to estimate are more exposed to various forms of transplay date the number of AIDS orphans. HIVAIDS orphans: Indicators in the PRSP measure HIV/AIDS prevalence, prevalence, prevalence among women ages 15-24 and the number of AIDS orphans. HIVAIDS orphans: Indicators in the PRSP measure HIV/AIDS prevalence, prevalence a mong women ages 15-24 and the number of AIDS orphans. HIVAIDS orphans: Indicators in the PRSP measure HIV/AIDS prevalence, pr
	Street children	2	P49 2.22.3: Cross- cutting Issues in the PRSP	ablishing a leg otection of hu nificantly sinc ion and abuse tges 15-24 and it vulnerable s ces' (P102), w heir integratid a tion with the titute 5% of al chools withou ie supply and
	Sexual violence	0		gal fra uman r e 2001 (P490 (P490 (P490 (P400) nhile s or and d t o pualit ut corr qualit
	School violence Juvenile justice	0	P49 Para 2.3: Cross-cutting Issues, P106 Para 511	mework that ights has be), the situatic), umber of AlL yroups (unsk ocial protect (socioecono ovide legal r icapped per- iplete progra y of preschoi
	Children with disabilities			is in harmon en reinforce on is still of (3S orphans. 3S orphans. illed youths in strategi mic develop mic develop rotection tt ional legal p sons' and 're sons' and 're sons' and 're
		33	P49 2.3: Cross- cutting Issues, P106: Children, P153	ny with interr d through concern on s concern on s concern on s es will aim to ment' (P107) es will aim to rovisions' (P rovisions' (P rovisions' (P rovisions' (P rovisions' (P rovisions' (P) seeive no leg seeive no leg seeive no leg seeive no leg
	Fostering	0		nation (ii) ad everal salth a salth a impro or chil or chil or chil
	Child combatants Birth registration (absence of)	0		Il legislatio pption of a scores: and nutritior we the han ving the qui stitutional c.)' (P117). dren with s
	, construction of the second sec	0 1	P117 Box 13	n and prom law bannin, strategies strategies dling of me protection' pecial need
	Children in conflict with the law	-	P106: Children, Para 508	otes civic part g human traffi hildren and yo will 'guarante dical care and dical care and (P49). s (the disable
	Children without parental control	0		cking in all i cking in all i e that at-ris education 1 d, those in t
	Commercial sexual exploitation	0		youth' ts forms' sk for rsonnel rsonnel

				Б –
	Commercial sexual exploitation	2		ated ng ancti 283). 283). 283). 283). 283). 283). 101
	parental control			itegra lata, o) orce fi ind s age, g age, g ad dat
	tuodtiw nərblidƏ	0		nal Ir nal Ir (P10) scale scale scale ion e re mo narri amarri scale te mo narri scale te mo
	toiffacen in conflict Wal ant the law	m	P 100: Guaranteeing Gender Equity	cy and the Natio ns many child ns anany child so a lack of relit code be revised racute in small- rkers in the lab king' (P55). 'Pre- king' (P55). 'Pre- lavery, prostitut These groups an these groups an rticularly early r rticularly early r rticularly early r rowment of mino
	9psirism blid)	2	P100: Guaranteeing Gender Equity, P55 Box 8	Protection Polic ifficult condition speaking, there ended that the is is particularly mber of child wc is child traffic, ld trafficking, s lical family etc. inst women, pa a availability of t an end to emp
	Birth registration (absence of)	2	P99: Other Performance Indicators	National Child sr particularly d liles.' Generally irefore recomm ta, see P53). Th ta, see P53). Th reduce the nur ty is at the basis ty is at the basis ty is at the basis of violence aga of violence aga of violence aga uluaranteeing th uuaranteeing th
	stnstsdmoo blidO	0		as the e unde eir fami It is the thib dat ibb dat povert povert e law, (ation f scope scope scope nomic (
	Fostering	0		such of thu 5 f thu 5 d.
	Children with disabilities	0		ed at erty (P53- (fro ambi pov ctwi gnifi gnifi land
	Juvenile justice	0		emer naliz verty verty ther ce of onfliv s due s due s due s exua
	School violence	0		imple nargi of pov 3). O 3). O 3). O 3). O 4 1 0 0 9 9 0 1 pro 6 5 8 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 8 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
	Sexual violence	0		d/or still nue to cust to sult (P8 norse norse situa situa situa chill
	1.1 0		nc	ed an are s and d are: are: ctor cold cold cold f ass l ass l ass l d vic
		4	P10 Para 3, P10 0: Ensuring the Protection of Children	epare drens, is ers, is 5) as 5) as 5) as for 1) as 6 10% in 10%
	Street children		P10 3, P Ens Ens Pro of C	n pri chill n chill n chill chill n chill n chill n chill n chill n chill n chill n chill chill n chill n chill n chill chill chill chill chill chill chill chill chill chill chill ch
	0AC	2		e bee many oderi noige is th abou dren dren dren dren traffi
	2014 NIH orphans	-	P53 Para 247, P55 Box 8	s havv 1999, vav w (mu lov w (mu in child l child l s, acc s, acc s, acc child i dal mu'
	Family violence	0		mme vity a oulat bulat lo lo v v (Pa set set t sof s s of s s of s of s of s of s o
	Violence against children	4	P53 Para 247, P100: Guaranteeing Gender Equity, PP179-180, P99: Other Performance Indicators	policies and programmes have been prepared and/or implemented such as the National Child Protection Policy and the National Integrated hild protection policy in 1999, many children are still marginalized and live under particularly difficult conditions many children are to the lack of security and love, for others, and due to the poverty of their families.' Generally speaking, there is a lack of reliable data, ce of three sources of law (modern, Muslim and customary) (PP53-54). It is therefore recommended that the code be revised (P100). 6 of the working population in Niger (P45) as a result of poverty (from Quibb data, see P53). This is particularly acute in small-scale mining ating the worst forms of child labour in the sector' (P83). Other ambitions are to reduce the number of child workers in the labour force from alyses show that child labour is the cause and consequence of poverty; poverty is at the basis of child trafficking' (P55). "Prevent and sanctio c violence, repudiation, early marriage, FGM, children in conflict with the law, child labour, child trafficking, slavery, prostitution etc)' (P83). haustive statistics, many children are in difficult situations due to separation from their biological family etc. These groups are most conflict with the law' (P53). arities in financial assets, access to physical assets and 'the significant scope of violence against women, particularly early marriage, genital ustitues of female genital mutilations (0% in 2012' (P99). 2006 to 90% in 2012' (P99). Indicators relating to child protection in general: 'guaranteeing the availability of reliable disaggregated data on with the law, victims of child trafficking, child victims of sexual and economic exploitation (put an end to employment of minors), and child arities in financial action conting to child protection in general: 'guaranteeing the availability of reliable disaggregated data on with the law, victims of child trafficking, child victims of sexual and economic exploitation (put an end to employment of min
	FGM/FGC	9	PP51-52: Gender, Promotion of Women and Poverty, P54 Para 254, P55 Box 8, P99, P100: Guaranteeing Gender Equity	egy, several sector otion of a national c nilies, for some, due acity, the coexister nd at more than 15% industry by 'elimin MDGs MDG1: ar MDGs MDG1: ar nd women (domesti aspite the lack of ex espite the lack of ex espite the lack of ex in y while some are in part a result of disp of the goes from 32% ir children in conflict
	Harmtul traditional practices	2	PP53-54: Child Protection and Poverty	duction strat duction strat biological far ices, low cap alleved to sta alleved to sta hievement of hievement of hist children a al security, du nal practices en is in large en is in large rest children, eet children,
	Trafficking	2	P 55 Box 8, P 100 P ara a, 535	verty re own their om their ical serv ical serv ical serv ical serv ical serv ical serv in Ac ion agair ion agair in Ac ion agair in Ac ion agair in Ac ion agair in traditic in of wom nitoring ded to sti
	Child Iabour	6	P 45: Employment and Poverty, P 53: Child Protection and Poverty, P 54 Box 7: Child Workers, P83 Para 448, P99: Other Performance Indicators	Child protection: To operationalise the poverty reduction strategy, several sector policies and programmes have been prepared and/or implemented such as the National Child Protection Policy and the National Integrated Development Policy for Young Children (P10). 'Despite the adoption of a national child protection policy in 1999, many children are still marginalized and live under particularly difficult conditions many children are in addenguate collaboration between technical services, low capacity, the coaxistance of three sources of law (modern, Musim and customary) (PP53-54). It is therefore recommended that the code be revised (P100). 'Despite the adoption of child workers is believed to stand at more than 15% of the working population in Niger (P48) so a result of poverty (from Quibb dats, see P53). This is particularly acute in snall-scale mining (gold, it), systum). The governmenthes pledged to reform this industry by 'eliminating the work forms of child abour: in the sector' (P83). Other ambitions are to reduce the number of child workers in the labour force from 15% in 2006 to 10% by 2012 (P99). Trefifcking : 'Importance of Child Protection in Achievement of MDGs MDG1: analyses show that child labour is the cause and consequence of poverty (from Quibb dats, see P51). This is particularly acute in snall-scale mining (gold, it), systum). The poverment that pledged to reform this industry by 'elimination, area ary marriage, F6M, children are of social security daspite the lack of exhaustive asticus mary children are in officiult and the the second of the model of workers in the labour force from 15% in 2006 to 10% by 2012 (P99). The area of social security daspite the lack of exhaustive states, and use to the significant scope of violence, provident conditions are to achieve and discrimination area of social security. and formative states are and sone to activity despite the lack of child workers in the lack of child workers in the lack of the workitomes area and consequence of poverty (fro
	əsuda blidƏ	0		i: To lilicy itions abora bora borta borta batte n: 'T' surir surir surir
(P 2008)	noitəətorq blirl)	14	P10 Para 3, PP53-54, P55 Box 8: Child Protection and Poverty, P100: Ensuring the Protection of Children, P179	Child protection: To operationali Development Policy for Young Cr in difficult situations due to sepa inadequate collaboration betwee Child labour: The population of c (gold, tin, gypsum). The governm 15% in 2006 to 10% by 2012 (P99) Trafficking: 'Importance of Child cases of abuse, violence and dis Harmful traditional practices: 'In vulnerable to the AIDS pandemic FGM/Child marriage: The margin mutilations and battering' (PP51- Birth registration: 'The proportic children' and 'ensuring that care victims of domestic maltreatmer
Niger (PRSP 2008)	Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

HIV/AIDS orphans orphans Street children School violence School violence Juvenile justice disabilities disabilities	0 2 0 3 0 0	Pxvii Table 1, Table 1, P49 Table 4.4 4.4	Child protection: 'Children's welfare will be protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the federal, state, and local government levels' (P46). Child labour: Informal and Illegal mining has led to 'Child Labour and poor working and living conditions at mine sites' (P78). Trafficking/violence against children's welfare will be protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the federal, state, and local government levels. These Committees will strictly enforce the protection of children from All forms of violence child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the federal, state, and local government levels. Commercial sexual exploitation : 'Children's welfare will be protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the federal, state, and local government levels. These Committees will strictly enforce the protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the federal, state, and local government levels. These Commercial sexual exploitation: 'Children's welfare will be protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the federal, state, and local government levels. These Commercial sexual exploitation: 'Children's welfare will be protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the rederal, state, and local government levels. These Commercial sexual exploitation: 'Children's welfare will be protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees at the rederal, state, and local government levels. These Commercial sexual exploitation: 'Children's welfare will be protected by strict enforcement of the Child Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees will stri
Sexual violence School violence Juvenile justice disabilities Fostering	0 0 3		by child rights implementation committees at the federal, stanine sites' (P78). Id Rights Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committicking' (P46). Byts Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees a ghts Act of 2003 by child rights implementation committees a fabuse, neglect and exploitation, including sexual exploitation company to eradicate harmful traditional practices, such as
Juvenile justice Children with disabilities Fostering	3 0	P.xvii Table 1, P49 Table 4.4	plementation committees at the federal, sta 003 by child rights implementation committ y child rights implementation committees a and exploitation, including sexual exploitati licate harmful traditional practices, such as
disabilities Fostering	0		committees at the federal, sta ghts implementation committ mplementation committees a n, including sexual exploitati traditional practices, such as
cunu combatants Birth registration (absence of)	0 0		al, sta mmitt ees a oitatii ch as
Child marriage Children in Children in conflict with the	1 0	P40: Environmental Health	Le, and local governme ees at the federal, statı t the federal, state, and on' (P46). female genital mutilati
law Parental control Commercial sexual exploitation	0	P46: Ensuring the Welfare of Children	t levels' (P46). and local governmen ocal government lev. n and child marriage'

São Tomé & Príncipe (PRSP 2005)

Commercial sexual exploitation	0		basic
Children without parental control	0		ate at the
Children in conflict with the law	0		s enrolment r
Shild marriage	0		le gros:
Birth registration (absence of)	0		s, decline in th
Child combatants	0		t of mino
Postering	0		nmen
Children with disabilities	0		on, abando.
əəitsuj əlinəvuL	0		nomenc
sonsloiv loodo2	0		en" phe
əənəloiv løuxə2	0		et childr
Street children	2	P9: General Characteristics of Poverty, P114 Table 114	(P114). manifestations of poverty ("street children" phenomenon, abandonment of minors, decline in the gross enrolment rate at the basic
0 \ C	0		P114) anife
2014 /VIH 2016 2016	-	PP113-114 Tables 113-114	Aids' ernal
eaneloiv ylime .	0		s Suff ceabl
Violence against children	0		r of Orphans ation is notic
S97/M93	0		Numbe ty) situ
Harmful traditional practices	0		HIV/AIDS orphans: 'Nonmonetary indicators: Number of Orphans Suffering From Street children: 'The worsening of the (poverty) situation is noticeable in the extreducation level, etc.)' (P9).
Trafficking	0		monetar rsening 9).
Child Iabour	0		HIV/AIDS orphans: 'Nonm' Street children: 'The wors education level, etc.)' (P9)
əsuds blidƏ	0		IDS orph childrer tion leve
Child protection	0		HIV/A Street educa
child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

	noitstiolqx9			. 0
	leuxəs			IV/ ss our' tions. ng int
	Children without parental control Commercial	1 0	P13: Manifestations of Poverty	actions to eliminate the worst forms of child labor and to protect children against all forms of exploitation, abuse, and violence. More egrating children in conflict with the law and children in difficult situations; (ii) creating and building the capacities of institutions ving as guides for the disabled, children of women affected by extreme poverty, AIDS orphans, children victimized by drug addiction, ng the existing legislation on child protection and taking steps to ensure its effective implementation; (iv) developing information, social sto eliminate the exploitation of children by panhandling, early marriages, etc; (v) ensure better care for the children victimized by HIV thorities, religious authorities, traditional authorities, development partners, and the community as a whole with a view to improving ne registration of all persons in the civil registry; and (viii) continuing and strengthening the improvement of spaces and infrastructures indren under 15 years old. Roughly 32.5 percent of children between 10 and 14 years of age have already started their working life. Youn food products to help maintain poor households. Poor women and young girls leave their village in a quest for work (domestic service, occess they are exposed to prostitution, exploitation, rape, and infanticide' (P14). The 'goal is to eliminate the worst forms of child labour are thought to account for 1 percent of the population. The talibé phenomenon is a serious social problem involving human rights violatic blic places in urban areas, as they pursue their daily quest for food and money both for their own survival and for the maintenance of the ich/poor), between the sexes, between regions and within regions, between sectors (urban/rural), at all instructional levels, and taking ich/poor), between the sexes, between regions and within regions, between sectors (urban/rural), at all instructional levels, and taking ich/poor) as and forced marriage, or suffer the side-effects of armed conflict (landmine victims in Casamance)' (P13)
	ni nərbildə conflict with the law	2	PP55-56: Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups	ation, abuse, a the capacities ren victimized i, (iv) developin e for the childra a whole with a ment of spaces ady started the quest for work nate the worst nate the worst nate the worst inval and for th vival and for th thall instruction it all instruction
	egeirrem blid)	2	P13 Para 29	kploit diding child tation er car ty as rove elimi al pro n sur ral), a e vict
	Birth registration (absence of)	1		forms of e ng and bui o orphans, implemen inplemen ing the imp ing
	combatants child	0		nst all , A DDS , A DD
	Fostering	0		n agaii Ne; (ii) Ne eff ts eff s, etc ners, a stren nd 14 e' (P1) e' (P1) en on noney noney noney stren en on
	ttiw nətlidə tisabilitidə tisabilitidə	ę	P47: Education and Training, PP55-56: Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups, P77: At Risk Children	p protect children difficult situation ted by extreme p steps to ensure i g, early marriage evelopment partu i) continuing and i) continuing and i) continuing and omen and young oe, and infanticid be, and infanticid ne talibé phenom sst for food and m sst for food and m side-effects of ar
	əəiteuį əlinəvuL	-	P P55-56: Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups	I abor and to d children in comen affec: n and taking r panhandlin r panhandlin ent of childr ent of childr olds. Poor w loitation, rap loitation, rap neir daily que ons and with r suffer the
	sonsloiv loodo 2	0		child w and v and c of w d c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c
	sonsloiv leuxs2	0		ns of he law proto broto ditio s civil s civil s civil nd frio n nt of v purs ween ween
	Street children	-	P13: Street Children	worst forr worst forr sabled, ch in on child itation of c itation of c orities, tra sons in the antain pou aintain pou l to prostit as, as they sexes, bet d forced m
	ΟΛC	4	P24: Strategic Visions and Targets, PP55-56: Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups, P77: At Risk Children	o eliminate the children in coni uides for the di isting legislatio inate the explo inate the explo inate the explo ration of all per- ration of all per- ducts to help m ey are exposed pht to account f es in urban are uch as early an
	201A /VIH 2n6A70	2	P55: Pocial Protection of Vulnerable F Cunes, O P77: At Risk F Children	riority actions t reintegrating en serving as g en serving as g tithening the ex ctivities to elim ical authorities s for the registi vy by children ur elling food proo the process th the process th ents) are thoug her public plac her public plac s of violence s s of violence s
	95n9loiv ylims7	0		he pr cially hildre treng on ac on ac polit ision ision r in s trivity r in s et. In d ot of of c grc ic grc ic grc
	Violence against children	4	P13: Manifestations of Poverty, P14 Table 3, PP55-56: Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups, P77: At Risk Children, P102	Child protection: In the case of at-risk children, the geal is to strengthen the priority actions to eliminate the worst forms of children of indication, beakes, and violence. More specifically, this developing as strategy for cardinogine readers of institutions specificates in a difficult situations; approximates the worst forms of children of finders of children of finders of children of finders of children of finders of children serving as guides for the disabled, children of women affected by extreme powerty, AIDS or phans, children within zerdinor, institutions approximates the work of more compleximate the exploration of children of children of finders of children in conflict with the lway. (ii) strengthening the exsting legistation on child protection and taking steps to ensure its effective implementation; (iv) developing information, social communication, research, advocacy, capacity building, and direct promotion activities, reliquous authorities, reliquous authorities, reliquous authorities, reliquous authorities, reliquous authorities, advolopment partners, and the community as a whole with a vew to improving the hiving condition of children (by manitain provisions for the registration of all persons in the civil registry; and (wii) continuing and strengthening the improvement of spaces and infrastructures fravorable to the development partners, and the community as a whole with a vew to improving the fiving condition more children (PPB5-56). Child labour : Child labour: Children her were children in solition and a conservers and a the process they are at part at their working life. Young grints between the astrong for the process they are exposed to prosting to a standard children in a differible for the maintene power of children (PPB5-56). Children between children : Talibés and other street begars (mostly children and the community as a whole with a vew tor improving prints between the astree intexter
	FGM/FGC	0		e go egy fijet een o een o acy e s and s ac i s). arcis arcis arcis (mos kets, (P47) (P47) (man)
	Harmful traditional practices	-	P77: At Risk Children	hildren, th ng a strate ren (childr ren in con nacity build aver build aver build step akthe exe employed employed cale comr cale comr ions, mar ions, mar poverty,
	Trafficking	0		isk clapities child child child child child dren here aging aging there all-s: all-s: creet rsect rsect rsect rsect
	Child Iabour	Э	P13: Manifestations of Poverty, P14 Table 3, PP55-56: Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups, P77: At Risk Children, P102	Child protection: 'In the case of at-risk children, the goa specifically, this will involve: (i) developing a strategy fo specialized in caring for vulnerable children (children of talibé boys, abandoned children, or children in conflicty communication, research, advocacy, capacity building, AIDS and chronic diseases; (vi) engaging in advocacy e the living conditions of talibé boys; (vii) taking steps and favorable to the development of children' (PP55-56). Child labour : 'Child labor is defined here as the exercise girls between 10 and 14 years of age are employed as dd grinding millet, washing clothes, small-scale commerce (P55). Street children : 'Talibés and other street beggars (most Talibés can be seen at highway intersections, markets, marabout' (P13). Children with disabilities : '(vi) elimination of disparities consideration the needs of handicapped children' (P47).
	esude blid)	0		his w his w band band on, re onic onic ditio ditio he de t, wa r, v b n 10 a t, v a see see see see see see t, f a see t, v a s ditio tio to to to to to to to to to to to to to
PRSP 2007)	Child protection	ę	P55: Social Protection of Vulnerable Groups, P77 Pillar 3	Child protection specifically, this specialized in ca talibé boys, abal communication, AIDS and chroni the living condit favorable to the Child labour : 'Cr girls between 10 grinding millet, ' (P55). Street children: Talibés can be s marabout' (P13) Children with di consideration th consideration th
Senegal (PRSP 2007)	Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP

Sierra Leone (PRSP 2005	ne (PRS)	2005)				-													_	-			
child protection themes	Child protection	9suds blid)	Child Iabour	Trafficking	Harmful traditional practices	FGM/FGC	Violence against children	Family violence	znshq10 201A /VIH	000	Street children	eoneloiv leuxe2	soneloiv loodo 2	əəiteuj əlinəvuL	dtiw nərblid) disabilities	Postering	stnstsdmoo blid)	Birth registration (absence of)	Child marriage Children in	conflict with the law Children without	parental control	Commercial sexual exploitation	noitstiolqx9
Frequency mentioned	2	2	D	2	1	0	4	0	0	5	3	2	0	2	2	-	4	0	0	0	0	-	
Relevant sections of PRSP	P147 Pillar 3, P151 Pillar 3	P47 Para 3.12.4, P147 Pillar 3	P49 Para 2.12.8, P50 Box, P85 274, P104 Para 5.2.4.3, P138 Annex 2	P50 Box, P147, Pillar 3	P146 Pillar 3	1 1 2	P49 Para 2.12.8			P49 Para 2.12.8, P103 1 5.2.4.3, P48, PP98-99 1 Para 5.2.3.1, P103 Para 5.2.4.3, P147 Pillar 3	PP48-49 Para 3.12.9	P47 Para 3.12.4, P50 Box		P85: Reform the Judiciary	P98 Para 5.3.2.1, P103 Para 5.2.4.3	P50 Box	P2 Para 1.2, P49 Para 2.12.8, P 103 Para 5.3.4.3					P138 Annex 2	2
Key references and objectives in PRSP	Child abu in their gi infected a Child labi (child labi deprivati mining an displacen displacer vere disa displacer	se: 'The 20 oup in both and sexuall bur: 'Some ltural and t tural and t d farming f nent and vic iustice: 'Th ne worst fo ibatants: 'T rmed and 7 rent and vic	Child abuse: 'The 2003/2004 Sierra Leone Integrated Household Survey also shows tha in their group in both rural and urban areas. The extremely poor among them are largely infected and sexually/physically abused young boys and girls, pregnant girls, teenage mate Child labour : 'Some of the key challenges to fighting child poverty include: a) absence of family, cultural and traditional values; d) powerlessness; and e) dreadful child labour' (F Vulnerable children/street children: 'The vulnerability of children has become very acut deprivation. When the family's source of revenue fails, children leave school, their heal mining and farming for their livelihoods. Others end up as street children The war suc displacement and violence. Their vulnerability was further worsened by the absence of Juvenile justice : 'The reform measures in the medium term will aim at accelerating the tackling the worst forms of child labour' (P85). Child combatants : 'The final phase of disarmament and demobilisation of all combatant were disarmed and 71,043 demobilised, including 6845 child soldiers' (P2), 'The war suc displacement and violence' (P49).	one Integ ureas. The ed young I ges to figt d) powerl he vulner he vulner s. Others erability v is in the m is in the m disarmam disarmam t, includin	rated House extremely p boys and girl tring child pc lessness; and ability of child le fails, child end up as str vas further w redium term v ent and dem g 6845 child	shold (soor a ls, pre overty d e) di dren le fren le reet c worsei will ai obilis, soldic	Survey mong t ggnant / includ has be ave sc hildren hed by im at ac ation o ers' (P2	also: girls, e:a) child child hool, Th hool, the al celer :celer :celer : fall c	shows tl are large teenage absence allabour' ? very ac their he beence bsence rating th rating th combatau te war si	Child abuse: The 2003/2004 Sierra Leone Integrated Household Survey also shows that the incidence of poverty among the youth is about 58 percent. This is manifested in the high rate of unemployment and underemployment in their group in both rural and urban areas. The extremely poor among them are largely marginalized and include the disabled, school dropouts, unemployed, commercial sex workers, drug addicts, diamond diggers, HIV/AIDS infected and sexually/physically abused young boys and girls, pregnant girls, teenage mothers and the homeless' (P47). Some of the key challenges to fighting child poverty include: a) absence of antional framework to address the issue of children; b) poor quality child service delivery, especially in the social sectors; c) decline in Child labour : "Some of the key challenges to fighting child poverty include: a) absence of antional framework to address the issue of children; b) poor quality child service delivery, especially in the social sectors; c) decline in Child labour . "To when easily of children has become very arue since the and of the war. As one of the wost powerless groups in society, children of the war sectores are ming and farming for their inveltificad. The vulnerability was further worsened by the absence of educational facilities and opportunities, shelter, food, health and recreational facilities (P49). Juvenile justice: The reform measures in the medium term will aim at accelerating the administration of listice and opportunities, shelter, food, health and recreational facilities (P49). Juvenile justice: The final phase of disamment and violence. Their works as treet children of a combatants got underway from May 2001 to January 2002 with the support of the multidonor funded DDR programme. Atotal of 72,490 combatants were disarmed and 71,043 demobilised, including 6845 child service sole in destroying a high proportion of children. They were not only used as perpetrators of violence but were also victims of separation, displacement and violence (P49).	erty among i lude the disa ess' (P47). k to address war. As one and they ha and opportu ce and refor ce and refor a high propo a high propo	the youth abled, sch i the issue i of the mc we to take we to take inities, shi ming law: January 2 January 2	is abc ool dr of ch ost po bst po hildre elter, s that s that hildre	out 58 perce opouts, une werless gro and unpaid in. They wer food, health irespect wo <i>i</i> th the supp in. They wer	nt. This is man mployed, com ups in society, labour, particu e not only user and recreation men and childr port of the mult e not only user	ifester nercia l servi larly h l as pe en, su en, su idonor	J in the high rat l sex workers, c ce delivery, esp en often bear th ousehold labou ripetrators of vi ilities' (P49). ch as juvenile ju ch as juvenile ju ripetrators of vi irpetrators of vi	of unem irug addic ecially in t, and othic olence bu istice sys ogramme olence bu	ploymer ts, diam the soci er produ t were & tem, gei tem, gei t were &	nt and und nond digge ial sectors nof extrei ictive acti also victim nder-base of 72,490 also victim	eremplc irs, HIV, ;; c) dec me pove vities su vities su s of sep is of sep is of sep	yment /AIDS line in arty and uch as baration ice, and ice, and ice, and	

	exploitation			on for he
	Commercial sexual	0		unicati (ii) the popula upport omotin girls an sons (t
	Children without parental control	0		comm dhood; of the id (v) su egy, pru egy, pru I the scent (scent (
	children in conflict with the law	0		tegically, a omote chilt nd training d youth; an), ment Stratt incy, as will n for adole: or vulnerat
	opsirian blid)	0		y. Strat and pri ation al liren an n' (P53 evelopi evelopi of urge prograr food fi
	Birth registration (absence of)	0		d the famil to protect iii) organizi essed childre i of childre ival and D(s a matter a nutrition g s to provide
	child combatants	0		iair, an policy AIDS; (distri f distri ld Surv nted a on of ε on of ε ograms
	pni193207	0		child p ational of HIV// otion o d explc ied Chil upleme nentati ific prc 0).
	Children with disabilities	0		ne mother- tion of a né s a result c and prom ficking an Accelerat , will be im the implen nally, spec iment' (P5
	Juvenile justice	0		child, th mental able as cection he traf ng the ontext ism. Fir ism. Fir goverr
	esneloiv loods	0		t, the c limple vulner mbatt menti ne han schani oy the
	esual violence	0		iremos ion and idered s for th d to co iy imple i, in the n the o in the o in the d in the d
	Street children	0		tand fo rmulati ren ren rogram ture an done b infants vide, o urveilla implem
	040	ç	P41 Para 3.2.3, P 50 Para 3.3.3, P 53 Para 3.3.5	Trafficking/HIV orphans: To achieve protection-of-children goals, it is essential to target the right beneficiaries, who are, first and foremost, the child, the mother-child pair, and the family. Strategically, a communication process to induce changes in behavior should be at the forefront of our concerns. The principal areas of intervention are: (1) formulation and implementation of a national policy to protect and promote childhood; (ii) the adoption of an appropriate legal and institutional framework for protecting children in general and the orphans and other children rendered vulnerable as a result of HIV/AIDS; (iii) organization and training of the population to play an active, ongoing part in endogenous and self-sustained development; (iv) planning, coordination, and monitoring of programs for the protection and promotion of distrassed children and youth; and (v) support for the least privileged segments of society to provide a shield against all forces bringing about the braakdown of the family structure and to combat the trafficking and exploitation of children (P53). OVC: 'Making existing programs more effective and establishing new programs to combat nutritional deficiencies. This will be done by implementing the Accelerated Child Survival and Development Strategy, promoting foods rich in micronutrients, and enriching/fortifying foods. In addition, the national strategy for feeding new-born babies and infants, in the HIV context, will be implemented as a matter of urgency, as will the stoodis short the prestine more chained with an addition, the national and plant health, food and nutrition surveillance mechanism. Finally, specific programs to provide food for vulnerable persons (the prest-feeding women and, on the other, for the establishment of an animal and plant health, food and nutrition surveillance mechanism. Finally, specific programs to provide food for vulnerable persons (the predung to the started with HIV/AIDS, mothers and children suffering from severe nutritional deficiencies) will
	ensilqio 201A /VIH	4	P28 Table 5, P49 Para 3.3.2, P53 Para 3.3.5, P92 Annex 7	t is essential to target the rig our concerns. The principal a tecting children in general an velopment; (iv) planning, cooi all forces bringing about the b w programs to combat nutriti ion, the national strategy for i children in vulnerable areas. I children in vulnerable areas. I shoment of an animal and pla g from severe nutritional defi
	esneloiv ylime7	0		goals, i ont of for prof ned dev jainst e ing nev school school establ ufferin
	Violence against children	0		-children c tthe forefr amework 1 aelf-sustain a shield ac d establish ng foods. Ir id primary ner, for the children s
	004/M03	0		tion-of: tional fr ional fr ional fr ional fr ional s fortifyii fortifyii the oth srs and
	Harmful traditional practices	0		ave protec avior shou nd institut indogenou ociety to p iore effec: nriching/i for pre-sc en and, or IDS, moth
	Districking	-	P53 Para 3.3.5	Trafficking/HIV orphans: 'To achieve protection-of-children goals, it is essential tu process to induce changes in behavior should be at the forefront of our concerns. adoption of an appropriate legal and institutional framework for protecting childre to play an active, ongoing part in endogenous and self-sustained development; (iv) the least privileged segments of society to provide a shield against all forces bring OVC: 'Making existing programs more effective and establishing new programs to foods rich in micronutrients, and enriching/fortifying foods. In addition, the nation establishment of school canteens for pre-school and primary school children in vue pregnant and breast-feeding women and, on the other, for the establishment of an elderly, those infected with HIV/AIDS, mothers and children suffering from severe
	child labour	0		HIV orp nduce c an appr tive, or vileged g existi micror nt of sc d breas breas e infect
8)	əsuda blidƏ	0		cking/l ses to ir tion of a y an ac ast priv 'Makin' rich in rich in lishme ant and y, thos
P 200	Child protection	0		Traffi proce adopi to pla the le OVC : foods estab pregn elderl
Togo (PRSP 2008)	Child protection themes	Frequency mentioned	Relevant sections of PRSP	Key references and objectives in PRSP



ANNEX 2. CHILD PROTECTION SERVICES FOR RESPONSE AND REINTEGRATION

Combating the worst forms of child labour

In Ghana, Mali and Senegal, IPEC and various national programmes have attempted to identify incidences of the worst forms of child labour; remove children from these situations; and work with children, parents, employers and educators to provide alternative forms of household livelihoods and reintegrate children into schooling. In Ghana, particular attention has been paid to the cocoa and agriculture sectors; in Mali, the focus has been mining and child begging. Other efforts in the region have been in addressing the root causes of child economic exploitation, such as the system of child begging in some quranic schools in the region, which has religious, social and economic connotations. It is believed that by improving the lot of quranic teachers in these widely popular schools the system of child begging could be discouraged and eventually eliminated (UN, 2005a).

Services for children suffering from neglect or lack of parental care

Because of the HIV and AIDS pandemic and a high number of AIDS orphans, a key focus of responsive services has been to address the needs of OVC. This includes:

- Social transfers (e.g. the cash transfer programme, LEAP and a pilot programme by UNICEF to cover health insurance costs of OVC, Ghana);
- Youth education programmes to raise awareness about HIV and AIDS and to reduce stigmatisation (Senegal);
- Adoption services: a major recommendation of the Committee on the Rights of the Child to governments in the region has focused on the need to improve adoption regulation and services (e.g. Congo, Senegal);
- Cooperation with privately run or religious-based orphanages (e.g. Congo);
- Schemes to provide economic empowerment to families, especially women, through microcredit programmes (e.g. Ghana);
- Family mediation initiatives (e.g. Senegal);
- Subsidised education and health services for children and mothers with HIV/AIDS (e.g. Ghana);
- Early child development programmes for at-risk children (Ghana).

Recently, in recognition of the large number of 'street' children in major urban centres, a number of countries have also introduced programmes to reduce the number of children living and working on the streets. These include microcredit and entrepreneurial training to parents and supporting the reintegration of street children into schools (Ghana).

Services for children in conflict with the law

Overall, there is a strong concern on the part of the Committee on the Rights of the Child that not enough is being done to ensure that children in conflict with the law are adequately protected and provided with special non-adult services. The 2005 consultation in West and Central Africa for the UN Violence Study highlighted the problem of violence against children in prisons, and the scarcity of correctional facilities for minors. A number of the Committee's responses to governments' periodic implementation reports on the CRC emphasise concerns about the use of corporal punishment and torture against juvenile offenders. Even in countries such as Ghana, which have specific juvenile justice acts, implementation has been slow and uneven. However, a number of countries have recently introduced innovative services, such as child tribunals at the sub-national level (e.g. Mali [Pereznieto and Diallo, 2009]), the provision of psychological and social reintegration services (e.g. Mali,) and the training of legal professionals in child-sensitive approaches.



Services to reintegrate child combatants

Although programmes to reintegrate combatants are promoted in the region, limited attention has been paid to the special needs of children, and particularly those of girls (Machel, 1996). In Congo, however, the Committee on the Rights of the Child commended the government for working on pilot programmes to support children displaced by conflict and child combatants, with assistance from the European Union (EU), France, Norway, the World Bank and UNDP. Similarly, the 2005 UN consultation process for the UN Study on Violence highlighted the value of the Truth and Reconciliation Committee in Sierra Leone, which had provided child victims an opportunity to recount their experiences, both as victims and perpetrators of violence.

Services to support victims of violence and abuse

A growing number of countries have legislation to address various forms of violence and abuse of children (from family and school violence to trafficking), but services to fulfil these commitments are more limited, particularly in rural areas. Services that do exist include:

- Training of legal professionals (e.g. through the DOVVSU in Ghana);
- Provision of health and social care for victims (Congo);
- Psycho-social counselling (e.g. Ghana);
- Shelters (Ghana) or 'listening centres' (Mali) for trafficked children;
- The development of girl-friendly schools and education sector planning (Burkina Faso [Plan International, 2008]);
- The establishment of so-called children's panels comprised of stakeholders from the community ranging from religious leaders to frontline service providers to promote an inter-sectoral approach to child protection at the regional and district levels (Ghana).

Birth registration services

Over the past decade, spurred by national sensitisation campaigns, birth registration services have expanded significantly in the region, as evidenced by changes over time in government reports to the Committee on the Rights of the Child and the Committee's responses. Increasingly, staff of local authorities are being trained about the importance of promoting universal registration, and in countries with substantial nomadic and migrant populations, such as Mali, initiatives to provide mobile services for the issuance of identification documents in rural areas are being developed.

The Committee on the Rights of the Child review process, along with related 'shadow' NGO reporting to the Committee, is one of the most important mechanisms for monitoring the role and performance of the services and programmes outlined above. In addition, ECOWAS (2008) has established a mechanism for Peer Review on the Situation of Children (2001-2010) in its member states. The Peer Review is based on the ECOWAS Declaration on the Decade of a Culture of the Rights of the Child in West Africa (2001-2010) and aims to promote better policies in accordance with best practices and to work towards complying with international standards and procedures.

Overall, however, the relative dearth of quality data collection and lack of regular reporting and analysis of child protection indicators serve as a major constraint to effective monitoring and evaluation. The various ILO, WHO, DHS and more recently MICS surveys are all helpful in this regard, but national authorities and civil society need to have access to capacity strengthening support in order to be able to better use such data in order to ensure greater accountability.

ANNEX 3. CHILD PROTECTION INDICATORS IN SELECTED SURVEYS IN WEST AND CENTRAL AFRICA

Issue	Indicators		
	UNICEF MICS 3 most recent survey round (2005-6)	DHS ongoing surveys	WHO (Statistics released annually in May.) All indicators used at: www. who.int/whosis/data/Search. jsp?countries=[Location].Members
Child combatants	No.	No.	No.
Harmful traditional practices	 Yes. Survey focuses on two prevalence indicators: FGM/C prevalence levels among women aged 15-49. FGM/C prevalence levels among women aged 15-49. Status of daughters, calculating the proportion of women aged 15-49 with at least one daughter who has undergone FGM/C. Standardised module for FGM. MICS and DHS combined allow a comprehensive picture of global prevalence rates of both FGM/C and child marriage to be constructed. www.childinfo.org/fgmc_methodology.html. MICS and DHS combined allow a comprehensive picture of global prevalence rates of both FGM/C and child marriage to be constructed. www.childinfo.org/fgmc_methodology.html. Percentage of women first marriage: Percentage of women currently married/in union. Percentage of women currently in a polygamous union by age groups. Percentage of momen currently in a polygamous union by age groups. Percentage of momen currently in a polygamous union by age groups. Percentage of momen currently in a polygamous union by the choice of their first husband or partner. 	Yes. Indicators include: • Knowledge of FGC. • Prevalence of FGC. • Percentage of women with at least one living daughter. • Type of FGC. • Median age at FGC. • Attitudes towards FGC.	No indicator in general survey but has undergone specific research into FGM in Burkina Faso, Ghana, Kenya, Nigeria, Senegal and Sudan (2006).
Violence against children including family and school violence	Yes – in the family. To track violent discipline, MICS set a number of questions. These covered a range of discipline methods – from non-violent forms to severe physical means of punishing children. The questionnaire was adapted from the Parent-Child Conflict Tactic Scale, an instrument used to assess the treatment of children. The questions were addressed to mothers and caretakers to cover the discipline methods used by any member in that household during the month preceding the interview. Standardised module for child discipline. Section on mother's attitudes towards domestic violence. No indicators on school violence.	Indicators on domestic violence. In selected countries, information on experiences of physical and sexual violence for youths aged 15-24.	No.

lssue	Indicators		
Commercial sexual exploitation and trafficking	No.	No.	No.
Child labour	Yes. MICS survey questions what kinds of work children are involved in and for how many hours. Collects data on both economic activities and domestic work. Its definition of child labour: Ages 5-11: At least one hour of economic work or 28 hours of domestic work per week. Ages 12-14: At least 14 hours of economic work or 18 hours of domestic work per week. Ages 15-17: At least 43 hours or economic work per week. Also looks at background characteristics and child labour. Combines MICS and DHS data for a comprehensive picture.	Tracks children's school attendance, reasons for dropout rates, involvement in employment (types and pay). Under household and respondent characteristics section.	No.
Children without parental care including orphans, child-headed households and street children	Yes. MICS survey includes the questions: Who is the primary caretaker of a child? Are the child's natural parents alive? Or live in the household?	Indicators measure fosterhood and orphanhood.	No.
Children in conflict with the law	No.	No.	No.
Birth registration	Yes. Mothers and caretakers of children under five were asked questions regarding the possession of a birth certificate, registration, reasons for non-registration and knowledge of how to register a child's birth. MICS surveys have an independent standardised module for birth registration. www.childinfo.org/birth_registration_methodology.html	Yes. Questions on birth registration are generally included under the section on reproduction.	No. Measures births attended by medical personnel in urban and rural areas and according to mother's educational level.
Children affected by HIV/ AIDS	Yes. Also draws on UNAIDS and WHO data. Because a definition of vulnerability and a minimum set of services is yet to be determined and standardised, it is thought that developing routine monitoring indicators and tools for collecting data on orphans and vulnerable children is difficult.	HIV prevalence rates. Indicators on Prevention of mother-to-child-transmission (PMTCT). Gathers information on young people's knowledge of contraception and childbearing. Access to services. Specific AIDS indicator surveys.	Coverage of antiretroviral therapy for PMTCT. HIV prevalence rates.



Overseas Development Institute

111 Westminster Bridge Road London SE1 7JD, UK Tel: +44 (0)20 7922 0300 Fax: +44 (0)20 7922 0399 www.odi.org.uk



UNICEF West and Central Africa Regional Office P.O. Box 29720 Yoff

Dakar, Senegal wcaro@unicef.org www.unicef.org/wcaro





